Published for SISSA by 🖄 Springer

RECEIVED: March 1, 2023 ACCEPTED: July 4, 2023 PUBLISHED: July 25, 2023

# The on-shell expansion: from Landau equations to the Newton polytope

Einan Gardi,<sup>a</sup> Franz Herzog,<sup>a</sup> Stephen Jones,<sup>b</sup> Yao Ma<sup>a</sup> and Johannes Schlenk<sup>c</sup>

<sup>a</sup> Higgs Centre for Theoretical Physics, School of Physics and Astronomy, The University of Edinburgh, Edinburgh EH9 3FD, Scotland, U.K.
<sup>b</sup> Institute for Particle Physics Phenomenology, Durham University, Durham DH1 3LE, U.K.
<sup>c</sup> ICS, University of Zurich, Winterthurerstrasse 190, Zurich, Switzerland
E-mail: einan.gardi@ed.ac.uk, fherzog@ed.ac.uk, stephen.jones@durham.ac.uk, yao.ma@ed.ac.uk, johanneskaspar.schlenk@uzh.ch

ABSTRACT: We study the application of the method of regions to Feynman integrals with massless propagators contributing to off-shell Green's functions in Minkowski spacetime (with non-exceptional momenta) around vanishing external masses,  $p_i^2 \rightarrow 0$ . This on-shell expansion allows us to identify all infrared-sensitive regions at any power, in terms of infrared subgraphs in which a subset of the propagators become collinear to external lightlike momenta and others become soft. We show that each such region can be viewed as a solution to the Landau equations, or equivalently, as a facet in the Newton polytope constructed from the Symanzik graph polynomials. This identification allows us to study the properties of the graph polynomials associated with infrared regions, as well as to construct a graph-finding algorithm for the on-shell expansion, which identifies all regions using exclusively graph-theoretical conditions. We also use the results to investigate the analytic structure of integrals associated with regions in which every connected soft subgraph connects to just two jets. For such regions we prove that multiple on-shell expansions commute. This applies in particular to all regions in Sudakov form-factor diagrams as well as in any planar diagram.

KEYWORDS: Higher-Order Perturbative Calculations, Scattering Amplitudes, Factorization, Renormalization Group

ARXIV EPRINT: 2211.14845



# Contents

| 1            | Introduction   |  |    |  |  |  |
|--------------|--|--|----|--|--|--|
| <b>2</b>     | $\mathbf{The}$   | on-shell expansion in the parameter representation             | 4  |  |  |  |
|              | 2.1 General setup  |  |    |  |  |  |
|              | 2.2  | Region vectors from the Newton polytope                        | 9  |  |  |  |
|              | 2.3  | Region vectors from the Landau equations                       | 14 |  |  |  |
|              |  | 2.3.1 The neighbourhood of pinch surfaces and infrared regions | 16 |  |  |  |
|              |  | 2.3.2 The region vectors in the on-shell expansion             | 19 |  |  |  |
| 3            | Regions in the on-shell expansion                                    |  |    |  |  |  |
|              | 3.1  | Spanning trees   | 22 |  |  |  |
|              | 3.2  | Leading terms in the infrared regions                          | 26 |  |  |  |
|              | 3.3  | The infrared regions in wide-angle scattering                  | 35 |  |  |  |
| <b>4</b>     | A graph-finding algorithm for regions                                |  |    |  |  |  |
|              | 4.1  | Graph-theoretical conditions of infrared subgraphs             | 37 |  |  |  |
|              | 4.2  | An algorithm for regions                                       | 40 |  |  |  |
|              | 4.3  | More examples and implementation                               | 43 |  |  |  |
| <b>5</b>     | Analytic structure and commutativity of multiple on-shell expansions |  |    |  |  |  |
|              | 5.1  | The analytic structure of jet-pairing soft regions             | 48 |  |  |  |
|              | 5.2  | Commutativity of multiple on-shell expansions                  | 51 |  |  |  |
|              | 5.3  | Non-commuting example  | 52 |  |  |  |
| 6            | Conclusions and outlook  |  |    |  |  |  |
| $\mathbf{A}$ | The possible regions in the nonplanar double-box graph               |  |    |  |  |  |
| в            | Relation between Schwinger and Lee-Pomeransky representation 60      |  |    |  |  |  |
| С            | A proof of the requirements for an infrared region 6                 |  |    |  |  |  |

# 1 Introduction

The infrared structure of on-shell amplitudes in gauge theory has been a topic of continued interest for several decades, as discussed from different perspectives in several textbooks and reviews [1-8]. The origin of these singularities has long been understood at the level of individual Feynman integrals with on-shell external momenta, using the Landau equations [9-16]. The solutions of these equations identify manifolds in the space of

loop momentum integration where the Feynman integrand diverges, and in addition, the integration contour is pinched, generating potential singularities for the integral. These manifolds are called *pinch surfaces*, and they completely capture the infrared singularity structure of Feynman integrals.

Insight regarding the infrared singularity structure of Feynman integrals may also be gained using the method of regions (MoR). This technique provides a systematic way to compute Feynman integrals involving multiple kinematic scales. The main statement is that a Feynman integral  $\mathcal{I}$  can be approximated, and even reproduced, by summing over integrals that are expanded in certain regions  $\{R_i\}$ , i.e.

$$\mathcal{I} = \mathcal{I}^{(R_1)} + \mathcal{I}^{(R_2)} + \dots + \mathcal{I}^{(R_n)}.$$
(1.1)

Pioneered by Smirnov in momentum space, the MoR was first established for the large mass and momentum expansions in Euclidean space [17, 18]. In particular, Smirnov showed that each of the regions in this expansion corresponds to a specific assignment of large loop momenta in a certain subgraph. These subgraphs have been referred to as *asymptotically irreducible* subgraphs.<sup>1</sup> Prior to Smirnov's work, it was known since the 80s [20–28] that an asymptotic expansion may be performed by identifying subgraphs whose loop momenta are of the same order of magnitude as the large masses or external momenta one expands in. This identification also facilitated uncovering a deep connection with forest formulas such as Bogoliubov's *R*-operation [29–31] and its infrared generalisation in Euclidean space, the so-called  $R^*$ -operation [32, 33]. This connection also opened the way to proving the convergence of the large-momentum and large-mass expansions [17], putting these expansions on a more rigorous footing.

While the expansion-by-subgraph interpretation was limited to Euclidean space, the MoR is applicable also in Minkowski space. First examples included the threshold limit  $q^2 \rightarrow 4m^2$  for two-loop self-energy and vertex graphs [34], the Sudakov limits for two-loop vertex graphs [35], etc. The departure from Euclidean space, and, in particular, the presence of lightlike external momenta, introduces new regions such as soft and collinear regions. Furthermore, in certain kinematic configurations, additional regions such as potential and Glauber<sup>2</sup> show up [40, 41]. The identification of these regions has been made on a case-by-case basis, often using heuristic methods based on examples and experience. In recent years, detailed explanations of how the MoR would work in general has been provided by Jantzen [42], and the MoR has been implemented in the formalism of loop-tree duality by Plenter and Rodrigo [43]. Meanwhile, effective field theories, notably Heavy Quark Effective Theory (HQET) and Soft-Collinear Effective Theory (SCET), have been developed based on the complete characterisation of the regions appearing in particular kinematic situations.

Another way to understand the regions that appear in kinematic expansions, is to interpret them as certain scaling vectors in the parameter representation of a given Feynman

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>The asymptotically irreducible subgraphs are the same as motic graphs [19], a notion used in more recent literature. We will revisit this concept in more detail in section 4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>Experience shows that Glauber modes *do not* appear in wide-angle scattering. In particular, the infrared structure of gauge-theory scattering amplitudes is governed solely by soft and collinear modes. This has been found early on [6, 10-13] and forms the basis for the study of the soft anomalous dimension at the multi-loop level [36-39] as well as for Soft Collinear Effective Theory, see e.g. [8].

graph G [44–49]. In particular, for the Lee-Pomeransky representation [50], which will be central for our analysis, each region is considered as the vector normal to a so-called *lower* facet of the Newton polytope,<sup>3</sup> which is defined as the convex hull of the exponent vectors of the sum,  $\mathcal{P}(\boldsymbol{x}; \boldsymbol{s})$ , of the Symanzik polynomials,  $\mathcal{P} \equiv \mathcal{U} + \mathcal{F}$ . This approach can be applied directly when the monomials of  $\mathcal{P}(\boldsymbol{x}; \boldsymbol{s})$  are all of the same sign [45, 49]. Instead, when the monomials of  $\mathcal{P}(\boldsymbol{x}; \boldsymbol{s})$  are of indefinite signs (possibly leading to a potential region or a Glauber region), a change of integration variables may be required before constructing the Newton polytope [46–48]. Based on these observations, computer codes such as Asy2 [46] (as part of the program FIESTA [54–58]), ASPIRE [48] and pySecDec [49] have been developed to identify the complete set of regions.

A key observation we make here is that the regions of the MoR have a clear physical interpretation in terms of the infrared structure. Specifically, we expect that each of the aforementioned lower facets of the Newton polytope realises a particular solution of the Landau equations, namely a pinch surface.

In order to make a precise connection between the regions of the MoR and the solutions of the Landau equations, we focus in this paper on the special case of *on-shell expansion* of *wide-angle scattering*. To this end we consider Feynman integrals contributing to off-shell Green's functions with massless fields in Minkowski spacetime. Starting with (K + L)non-exceptional external momenta,  $p_1^{\mu}, \ldots, p_K^{\mu}, q_1^{\mu}, \ldots, q_L^{\mu}$ , we define the on-shell expansion by considering the limit where all  $p_i^2$  become small while all other Lorentz invariants remain large. More precisely, introducing a scaling variable  $\lambda \ll 1$  and a hard scale  $Q^2$ , we have

on-shell: 
$$p_i^2 \sim \lambda Q^2$$
  $(i = 1, ..., K),$   
off-shell:  $q_j^2 \sim Q^2$   $(j = 1, ..., L),$  (1.2)  
wide-angle:  $p_k \cdot p_l \sim Q^2$   $(k \neq l).$ 

As we shall see, in this case, the MoR expresses any Feynman integral as a sum of a single hard region and a set of infrared regions. Each of the regions gives rise to an infinite series in powers of  $p_i^2/Q^2 \sim \lambda$ . The infrared regions all correspond to nontrivial solutions of the Landau equations, which are characterised by infrared subgraphs, having propagators that become collinear with the external  $p_i$ , as well as ones that become soft when  $\lambda \to 0$ . Any such infrared region can be described by figure 1.

Having interpreted the individual regions in the MoR in terms of the infrared subgraphs, we thus generalise the notion of asymptotically irreducible graphs introduced in Euclidean space by Smirnov, to Minkowski space.

This paper is organised as follows. In section 2 we introduce the parameter representation approach to the method of regions, and relate the solutions of the Landau equations to the region vectors. Section 3 then identifies necessary and sufficient conditions for a solution of the Landau equations to be a region of the on-shell expansion. We then turn to discuss two applications of these results. In section 4 we derive a graph-theoretic algorithm

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup>Besides the MoR, approaches based on the geometry of parametric representations of Feynman integrals, e.g. the Newton polytopes corresponding to the  $\mathcal{U}$  and  $\mathcal{F}$  polynomials or their Minkowski sum, have also been applied in the context of sector decomposition, tropical geometry, UV/IR divergences, maximal cut of Feynman graphs, etc. [51–53].



Figure 1. The partitioning of a generic wide-angle scattering graph into infrared subgraphs corresponding to a particular pinch surface appearing in the on-shell expansion, eq. (1.2). The doubled lines connecting different blobs represent any number of propagators.

to construct generic regions. In section 5 we investigate the analytic structure of certain on-shell expansions, and derive conditions for the cases where multiple expansions commute. Finally, section 6 summarises the results and discusses potential future research.

Some detailed analyses are presented in the appendices. Explicitly, in appendix A we study a nonplanar double-box graph, and show that although there are positive and negative kinematic invariants in the  $\mathcal{F}$  polynomial for this specific example, there are no regions due to cancellation between terms. In appendix B we review the relation between the Schwinger and Lee-Pomeransky representations and demonstrate that the *same* scaling law for the respective parameters corresponding to hard, jet and soft propagators applies for the integrand in these two representations in any infrared region. In appendix C we present the detailed proof of the main statement of section 3.3, regarding the requirements of the subgraphs H, J and S.

## 2 The on-shell expansion in the parameter representation

While initially formulated in momentum space, the MoR has been further developed in parameter space, where it reached rather general algorithmic formulations [44–49]. Specifically, this paper will be primarily based on the formulation in ref. [49] using the Lee-Pomeransky representation, where regions can be identified geometrically as specific facets of the corresponding Newton polytope.

In section 2.1 we present the general setup for the MoR in parameter representation, where we define the expansion operator and introduce notations we shall use in this paper. Then, in section 2.2 we determine the regions geometrically by identifying them with certain facets of the Newton polytope, following the method of ref. [49]. Finally, we relate the

regions of the on-shell expansion to the particular solutions of the Landau equations in section 2.3, and propose that they stand in one-to-one correspondence.

#### 2.1 General setup

In this section we explain how the MoR is viewed in the Lee-Pomeransky representation. We first introduce our notation and define expansion operators associated to a given kinematic limit. We then demonstrate this general notation using the one-loop Sudakov form factor as an example.

Throughout this paper, we will use G to denote a wide-angle scattering graph, and N, L and V to denote respectively the numbers of propagators, loops and vertices of G. Similarly, for any subgraph  $\gamma \subseteq G$ , the numbers of propagators, loops and vertices are separately  $N(\gamma)$ ,  $L(\gamma)$  and  $V(\gamma)$ .

We further denote the dimensionally-regularised Feynman integral in  $D = 4 - 2\epsilon$ spacetime dimensions corresponding to a graph G as  $\mathcal{I}(G)$ . In the Lee-Pomeransky representation,<sup>4</sup>

$$\mathcal{I}(G) = \int [d\boldsymbol{x}] I(\boldsymbol{x}; \boldsymbol{s}) \equiv \frac{\Gamma(D/2)}{\Gamma((L+1)D/2 - \nu) \prod_{e \in G} \Gamma(\nu_e)} \int_0^\infty \left(\prod_{e \in G} \frac{dx_e}{x_e}\right) I(\boldsymbol{x}; \boldsymbol{s}), \quad (2.1)$$

where  $\nu_e$  is the exponent of the denominator associated to the propagator e, and  $\nu \equiv \sum_{e \in G} \nu_e$ . The integration measure  $[d\mathbf{x}]$  is defined through the equation above, where the product goes over all the edges  $e \in G$  with  $x_e$  being the Lee-Pomeransky parameters. We denote the set (or vector) of N Lee-Pomeransky parameters by  $\mathbf{x}$ . We also denote the set (or vector) of Lorentz invariants (Mandelstam variables) by  $\mathbf{s}$ , which consists of scalar products formed amongst the momenta  $p_1^{\mu}, \ldots, p_K^{\mu}, q_1^{\mu}, \ldots, q_L^{\mu}$ . Since the integral  $\mathcal{I}(G)$  is a function of  $\mathbf{s}$ , we will occasionally use the notation  $\mathcal{I}(\mathbf{s})$ . The corresponding integrand  $I(\mathbf{x}; \mathbf{s})$  reads

$$I(\boldsymbol{x};\boldsymbol{s}) = \left(\prod_{e \in G} x_e^{\nu_e}\right) \cdot \left(\mathcal{P}(\boldsymbol{x};\boldsymbol{s})\right)^{-D/2}, \qquad \mathcal{P}(\boldsymbol{x};\boldsymbol{s}) \equiv \mathcal{U}(\boldsymbol{x}) + \mathcal{F}(\boldsymbol{x};\boldsymbol{s}), \qquad (2.2)$$

where  $\mathcal{P}(\boldsymbol{x}; \boldsymbol{s})$  is the Lee-Pomeransky polynomial, and  $\mathcal{U}(\boldsymbol{x})$  and  $\mathcal{F}(\boldsymbol{x}; \boldsymbol{s})$  are the first and second Symanzik polynomials, given by:

$$\mathcal{U}(\boldsymbol{x}) = \sum_{T^1} \prod_{e \notin T^1} x_e, \qquad \mathcal{F}(\boldsymbol{x}; \boldsymbol{s}) = -\sum_{T^2} s_{T^2} \prod_{e \notin T^2} x_e + \mathcal{U}(\boldsymbol{x}) \sum_{e} m_e^2 x_e.$$
(2.3)

The notations  $T^1$  and  $T^2$  respectively denote a spanning tree and a spanning 2-tree of the graph G. The symbol  $s_{T^2}$  is the square of the momentum flowing into each of the components of the spanning 2-tree  $T^2$ . In this paper we consider only massless propagators, and hence we set all the internal masses to zero, so eq. (2.3) can be simplified to

$$\mathcal{U}(\boldsymbol{x}) = \sum_{T^1} \prod_{e \notin T^1} x_e, \qquad \mathcal{F}(\boldsymbol{x}; \boldsymbol{s}) = -\sum_{T^2} s_{T^2} \prod_{e \notin T^2} x_e.$$
(2.4)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup>In our paper we only discuss scalar integrals, for example, in eqs. (2.1) and (2.7). This can be extended to more generic Feynman integrals with nontrivial numerators, because any Feynman integral can be reduced to a sum over scalar integrals [59], each of which has the same Lee-Pomeransky polynomial  $\mathcal{P}(x; s)$ .

Later we will also use the Feynman parameterised integral in momentum space, which may be written as

$$\mathcal{I}(\boldsymbol{s}) = \frac{\Gamma(\nu)}{\prod_{e \in G} \Gamma(\nu_e)} \int_0^\infty \left(\prod_{e \in G} d\alpha_e \alpha_e^{\nu_e - 1}\right) \delta\left(\sum_{e \in G} \alpha_e - 1\right) \int [d\boldsymbol{k}] \frac{1}{[\mathcal{D}(k, p, q; \alpha)]^{\nu}}, \quad (2.5)$$

where we introduced  $k = \{k_a\}, p = \{p_i\}, q = \{q_j\}$  and  $\alpha = \{\alpha_e\}$ . Here the integration measure  $[d\mathbf{k}] \equiv \prod_{a=1}^{L} d^D k_a / (2\pi)^D$ , and the function in the denominator reads

$$\mathcal{D}(k, p, q; \alpha) = \sum_{e \in G} \alpha_e \left( -l_e^2(k, p, q) + m_e^2 - i\varepsilon \right),$$
(2.6)

where  $\alpha_e$  is the Feynman parameter associated to propagator e and the corresponding momentum  $l_e^{\mu}$  is a linear combination of the internal loop momenta  $k_a^{\mu}$  and the external momenta  $p_i^{\mu}$  and  $q_j^{\mu}$ . After integrating over the loop momenta, one obtains the Feynman parameter representation of  $\mathcal{I}(s)$ :

$$\mathcal{I}(\boldsymbol{s}) = \frac{\Gamma(\nu - LD/2)}{\prod_{e \in G} \Gamma(\nu_e)} \int_0^\infty \left(\prod_{e \in G} d\alpha_e \alpha_e^{\nu_e - 1}\right) \delta\left(\sum_{e \in G} \alpha_e - 1\right) \frac{\left[\mathcal{U}(\boldsymbol{\alpha})\right]^{\nu - (L+1)D/2}}{\left[\mathcal{F}(\boldsymbol{\alpha}; \boldsymbol{s})\right]^{\nu - LD/2}}.$$
 (2.7)

Note that the Feynman and Lee-Pomeransky representations can be obtained from each other via the following change of variables

$$\alpha_e = \frac{x_e}{x_1 + x_2 + \dots + x_N}.$$
(2.8)

Starting from eq. (2.1), one can first insert  $1 = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \delta(\sum_{e \in G} x_e - X) dX$ , and then change the variables  $x_e = X \alpha_e$  according to (2.8). At this point we use the homogeneity properties of the Symanzik polynomials in (2.3), noting that the  $\mathcal{U}$  polynomial scales as  $X^L$  while the  $\mathcal{F}$  polynomial scales as  $X^{L+1}$ , allowing us to integrate over X and obtain a ratio of gamma functions. The result is exactly (2.7).

We now consider the expansion of eq. (2.1) around the kinematic limit where the Mandelstam variables  $t \subset s$  become small. To this end it is convenient to introduce a scaling vector  $w_t$  in the space of Mandelstam variables s:

$$\boldsymbol{w_t} = (w_1, w_2, w_3, \dots).$$
 (2.9)

For each  $i, w_i = 1$  if  $s_i \in t$  and  $w_i = 0$  otherwise. In the on-shell limit shown in eq. (1.2), we have  $s \to \lambda^{w_t} s$ , or equivalently,  $s_i \to \lambda^{w_i} s_i$  for every i. Here, we have introduced notation for the raising of a scalar to the power of a vector and for the (Hadamard/component-wise) product of two vectors. Given a scalar  $\lambda$  and two vectors  $\boldsymbol{a} = (a_1, a_2, a_3, \ldots)$  and  $\boldsymbol{b} = (b_1, b_2, b_3, \ldots)$  we define

$$\lambda^{\boldsymbol{b}}\boldsymbol{a} \equiv (\lambda^{b_1}a_1, \lambda^{b_2}a_2, \lambda^{b_3}a_3, \dots).$$
(2.10)

We will also use the following definition for the raising of a vector to the power of a vector

$$\boldsymbol{a}^{\boldsymbol{b}} \equiv (a_1^{b_1}, a_2^{b_2}, a_3^{b_3} \ldots).$$
 (2.11)

The MoR states that in order to obtain the correct asymptotic expansion, one needs to sum over a finite set of regions, which we denote by  $\mathcal{R}(\mathcal{I}(s), t)$ . In each region  $R \in \mathcal{R}(\mathcal{I}(s), t)$ , the relevant contribution arises from the scaling of the Lee-Pomeransky parameters  $x_i \rightarrow \lambda^{u_i} x_i$  together with the external kinematic variables  $s_i \rightarrow \lambda^{w_i} s_i$ . The Lee-Pomeransky integrand in eq. (2.2) is then expanded in powers of  $\lambda$ , and the integral in eq. (2.1) is performed term by term. Note that  $\lambda$  serves as a bookkeeping parameter and is finally set to 1.

We can express the Feynman integral  $\mathcal{I}(s)$  as a sum over contributions from each region:

$$\mathcal{I}(\boldsymbol{s}) \simeq \mathcal{T}_{\boldsymbol{t}} \mathcal{I}(\boldsymbol{s}) \equiv \sum_{R \in \mathcal{R}(\mathcal{I}(\boldsymbol{s}), \boldsymbol{t})} \mathcal{I}^{(R)}, \qquad \mathcal{I}^{(R)} = \mathcal{T}_{\boldsymbol{t}}^{(R)} \mathcal{I}(\boldsymbol{s}), \qquad (2.12)$$

where the operator  $\mathcal{T}_t^{(R)}$  produces a Taylor expansion in  $\lambda$  by acting on the integrand:

$$\mathcal{T}_{\boldsymbol{t}}^{(R)}\mathcal{I}(\boldsymbol{s}) \equiv \int [d\boldsymbol{x}] \left. T_{\lambda} \left( \lambda^{-p_{R}(\epsilon)} I(\lambda^{\boldsymbol{u}_{R}} \boldsymbol{x}; \lambda^{\boldsymbol{w}} \boldsymbol{s}) \right) \right|_{\lambda=1}.$$
(2.13)

The symbol  $\simeq$  in eq. (2.12) is used to indicate that  $\mathcal{T}_t \mathcal{I}(s)$  is an approximation to  $\mathcal{I}(s)$  when the Taylor expansion is truncated, while it becomes an equality when the expansion is summed up to all orders. In eq. (2.13) we have rescaled the kinematic variables as well as the Feynman parameters according to

$$s \to \lambda^w s$$
 and  $x \to \lambda^{u_R} x$ , (2.14)

where  $\boldsymbol{w}$  is defined in (2.9) and  $\boldsymbol{u}_R$  is called the *region vector* (we will see one method for determining region vectors in section 2.2). We have also assumed in eq. (2.13) that the asymptotic behaviour of the integrand in the region R is

$$I(\lambda^{\boldsymbol{u}_{R}}\boldsymbol{x};\lambda^{\boldsymbol{w}}\boldsymbol{s}) \to \lambda^{p_{R}(\epsilon)}I_{0}^{(R)}(\boldsymbol{x};\boldsymbol{s}), \qquad (2.15)$$

as  $\lambda \to 0$ , where the exponent  $p_R(\epsilon)$  is a linear function of the dimensional regularisation parameter  $\epsilon$ , and  $I_0$  represents the *leading-order* (in  $\lambda$ ) approximation of the integrand in the region R. Then, by multiplying the rescaled integrand  $I(\lambda^{u_R} \boldsymbol{x}; \lambda^{\boldsymbol{w}} \boldsymbol{s})$  by  $\lambda^{-p_R(\epsilon)}$ , we can take in eq. (2.13) a regular Taylor expansion:

$$T_{\lambda} \equiv \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \lambda^n T_{\lambda,n}, \qquad T_{\lambda,n}(\cdots) = \left. \frac{1}{n!} \frac{d^n}{d\lambda^n}(\cdots) \right|_{\lambda=0}.$$
 (2.16)

It is convenient to define the Lee-Pomeransky polynomial corresponding to the leading behaviour of eq. (2.15) in region R as  $\mathcal{P}_0^{(R)}(\boldsymbol{x};\boldsymbol{s})$ . In each region, this polynomial contains only a subset of the monomials of the original Lee-Pomeransky polynomial  $\mathcal{P}(\boldsymbol{x};\boldsymbol{s})$ .

We stress the following key aspects [41, 42, 47] concerning eqs. (2.12) and (2.13). First, the regions in the set  $\mathcal{R}(\mathcal{I}(s), t)$  should be defined such that each point in the space of integration belongs to exactly one of them. Second, despite the fact that the expansion of the integrand in eq. (2.13) is a valid approximation only within the region R, the integral  $\mathcal{I}^{(R)}$ in eq. (2.12) is taken over the entire space. This relies on using dimensional regularisation, where any scaleless integral is set to zero, namely,

$$\int [d\boldsymbol{x}] I_0^{(R)}(\boldsymbol{x}; \boldsymbol{s}) = 0 \qquad \text{if} \quad I_0^{(R)}(c^{\boldsymbol{u}}\boldsymbol{x}; \boldsymbol{s}) = c^q I_0^{(R)}(\boldsymbol{x}; \boldsymbol{s}), \tag{2.17}$$

for some  $c, q \in \mathbb{R}$   $(c \neq 1)$  and  $u \in \mathbb{R}^N$ .

To summarise, the MoR in eqs. (2.12) and (2.13) states that

$$\mathcal{I}(\boldsymbol{s}) \simeq \mathcal{T}_{\boldsymbol{t}} \mathcal{I}(\boldsymbol{s}) = \sum_{R \in \mathcal{R}(I(G), \boldsymbol{t})} \int [d\boldsymbol{x}] T_{\lambda} \left( \lambda^{-p_{R}(\epsilon)} I(\lambda^{\boldsymbol{u}_{R}} \boldsymbol{x}; \lambda^{\boldsymbol{w}} \boldsymbol{s}) \right) \Big|_{\lambda=1}.$$
 (2.18)

At a given order n in the expansion we have

$$\mathcal{T}_{t,n} \equiv \sum_{R \in \mathcal{R}(\mathcal{I},t)} \mathcal{T}_{t,n}^{(R)}, \qquad \mathcal{T}_{t,n}^{(R)} \mathcal{I}(s) = \int [d\boldsymbol{x}] T_{\lambda,n} \left( \lambda^{-p_R(\epsilon)} I(\lambda^{\boldsymbol{u}_R} \boldsymbol{x}; \lambda^{\boldsymbol{w}} \boldsymbol{s}) \right) \Big|_{\lambda=1}.$$
(2.19)

Let us demonstrate the above definitions using a simple example relevant to the one-loop Sudakov form factor. Consider the triangle graph,



whose external momenta  $p_1^{\mu}$ ,  $p_2^{\mu}$  and  $q_1^{\mu} = -p_1^{\mu} - p_2^{\mu}$  satisfy  $|p_1^2| \sim |p_2^2| \ll |q_1^2|$ . We consider the expansion where the external momenta  $p_1^{\mu}$  and  $p_2^{\mu}$  become on-shell, so the relevant sets of small and large Mandelstam invariants are

$$\boldsymbol{t} = (p_1^2, p_2^2) \subset \boldsymbol{s} = (p_1^2, p_2^2, q_1^2), \qquad (2.21)$$

the scaling vector of eq. (2.9) is  $\boldsymbol{w} = (1, 1, 0)$ , so  $\lambda^{\boldsymbol{w}} \boldsymbol{s} = (\lambda^1 p_1^2, \lambda^1 p_2^2, \lambda^0 q_1^2)$ , and the Symanzik polynomials of eq. (2.4) are

$$\mathcal{U} = x_1 + x_2 + x_3, \qquad \mathcal{F} = (-p_1^2)x_1x_3 + (-p_2^2)x_2x_3 + (-q_1^2)x_1x_2.$$
 (2.22)

Consider the specific case where  $\nu_1 = \nu_2 = \nu_3 = 1$ , and then the Lee-Pomeransky integrand, according to eq. (2.2), is

$$I(\boldsymbol{x};\boldsymbol{s}) = x_1 x_2 x_3 (x_1 + x_2 + x_3 - p_1^2 x_1 x_3 - p_2^2 x_2 x_3 - q_1^2 x_1 x_2)^{-D/2}.$$
 (2.23)

As we will see in section 2.2, there are four associated regions, which are defined by the following N-dimensional scaling vectors,  $u_R$ ,

Hard 
$$(H)$$
:  $\boldsymbol{u}_{H} = (0, 0, 0),$   
Collinear 1  $(C_{1})$ :  $\boldsymbol{u}_{C_{1}} = (-1, 0, -1),$   
Collinear 2  $(C_{2})$ :  $\boldsymbol{u}_{C_{2}} = (0, -1, -1),$   
Soft  $(S)$ :  $\boldsymbol{u}_{S} = (-1, -1, -2).$ 

$$(2.24)$$

The MoR then claims that, for this example,

$$\mathcal{I}(s) = \mathcal{T}_t^{(H)} \mathcal{I}(s) + \mathcal{T}_t^{(C_1)} \mathcal{I}(s) + \mathcal{T}_t^{(C_2)} \mathcal{I}(s) + \mathcal{T}_t^{(S)} \mathcal{I}(s).$$
(2.25)

To determine the leading contribution from each of the four regions in eq. (2.24), consider rescaling the integration parameters in eq. (2.1) according to  $s \to \lambda^w s$  and  $x \to \lambda^{u_R} x$ . Since the integration measure in eq. (2.1) is rescaling invariant, only the integrand of eq. (2.23) changes under the rescaling. Consider for instance the case R = S, where  $u_S = (-1, -1, -2)$ . The rescaled integrand for  $D = 4 - 2\epsilon$  reads

$$I(\lambda^{u_S} \boldsymbol{x}; \lambda^{\boldsymbol{w}} \boldsymbol{s}) = I(\lambda^{-1} x_1, \lambda^{-1} x_2, \lambda^{-2} x_3; \lambda^1 p_1^2, \lambda^1 p_2^2, q_1^2)$$
  
=  $\lambda^{-4} x_1 x_2 x_3 \Big( \lambda^{-1} (x_1 + x_2) + \lambda^{-2} (x_3 - p_1^2 x_1 x_3 - p_2^2 x_2 x_3 - q_1^2 x_1 x_2) \Big)^{\epsilon - 2}$   
=  $\lambda^{-2\epsilon} x_1 x_2 x_3 (\mathcal{P}_0^{(S)}(\boldsymbol{x}; \boldsymbol{s}))^{\epsilon - 2} + \cdots,$  (2.26)

where in the last expression we neglected terms that are suppressed by powers of  $\lambda$ , and identified the Lee-Pomeransky polynomial in the soft region, R = S, as

$$\mathcal{P}_0^{(S)}(\boldsymbol{x};\boldsymbol{s}) = x_3 + (-p_1^2)x_1x_3 + (-p_2^2)x_2x_3 + (-q_1^2)x_1x_2.$$
(2.27)

It follows from eq. (2.26) that  $p_S(\epsilon) = -2\epsilon$ . Hence, according to eqs. (2.13) and (2.19), the soft expansion operator acts on the integral  $\mathcal{I}$  as follows:

$$\mathcal{T}_{t}^{(S)}\mathcal{I}(\boldsymbol{s}) = \int [d\boldsymbol{x}] T_{\lambda} \left( \lambda^{2\epsilon} I(\lambda^{\boldsymbol{u}_{S}}\boldsymbol{x};\lambda^{\boldsymbol{w}}\boldsymbol{s}) \right) \Big|_{\lambda=1}$$
  
=  $\sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \frac{(\epsilon-2)_{n}}{n!} \int [d\boldsymbol{x}] x_{1} x_{2} x_{3} \left( x_{1} + x_{2} \right)^{n} \left( x_{3} - p_{1}^{2} x_{1} x_{3} - p_{2}^{2} x_{2} x_{3} - q_{1}^{2} x_{1} x_{2} \right)^{\epsilon-2-n},$   
(2.28)

where we have inserted the rescaled integrand of eq. (2.26) and expanded in  $\lambda$  to all orders. Here ()<sub>n</sub> denotes the falling factorial, i.e.  $(a)_n \equiv a(a-1)\cdots(a-n+1)$ . The right-hand side of the second equality of eq. (2.28) represents a sum over the terms  $\mathcal{T}_{t,n}^{(S)}\mathcal{I}(s)$ . The same procedure can be carried out analogously for the other three regions H,  $C_1$  and  $C_2$ . In particular we obtain

$$p_H(\epsilon) = 0, \qquad p_{C_1}(\epsilon) = -\epsilon, \qquad p_{C_2}(\epsilon) = -\epsilon, \qquad p_S(\epsilon) = -2\epsilon, \qquad (2.29)$$

reflecting a different analytic behaviour characteristic to each of the regions for small  $p_i^2$ . We shall return to analyse this in section 5.

#### 2.2 Region vectors from the Newton polytope

In this section, we briefly summarise the geometric formulation of the MoR in parameter space, following ref. [49]. We review how the region vectors,  $\boldsymbol{v}_R$ , which are used to rescale the Lee-Pomeransky parameters  $\boldsymbol{x}$ , in each region R, can be obtained by considering certain facets of a Newton polytope associated to the integral. We then revisit our previous example, the one-loop Sudakov form factor, to demonstrate how the regions are obtained directly from a geometric point of view.

In order to define the Newton polytope of the integral  $\mathcal{I}(G)$  given by eqs. (2.1) and (2.2), we first consider the polynomial  $\mathcal{P}(\boldsymbol{x}, \lambda^{\boldsymbol{w}}\boldsymbol{s})$  obtained from  $\mathcal{P}(\boldsymbol{x}, \boldsymbol{s})$  by rescaling all of the Mandelstam variables by  $s \to \lambda^w s$ . In general, the polynomials we will consider are of the form:

$$\mathcal{P}(\boldsymbol{x};\lambda^{\boldsymbol{w}}\boldsymbol{s}) = \sum_{i=1}^{m} c_i(\boldsymbol{s}) \, x_1^{r_{i,1}} \dots x_N^{r_{i,N}} \, \lambda^{r_{i,N+1}} = \sum_{i=1}^{m} c_i(\boldsymbol{s}) \, \boldsymbol{x}^{\hat{\boldsymbol{r}}_i} \, \lambda^{r_{i,N+1}}, \quad (2.30)$$

where  $r_{i,j} \in \{0,1\}$  for any  $i = 1, \ldots, m$  with m being the number of terms (monomials) in the Lee-Pomeransky polynomial, and  $j = 1, \ldots, N + 1$ . (In the case of massive propagators,  $r_{i,j} \in \{0,1,2\}$ .) We define the (N + 1)-dimensional exponent vectors as  $\mathbf{r}_i \equiv (\hat{\mathbf{r}}_i; r_{i,N+1}) \equiv$  $(r_{i,1}, \ldots, r_{i,N}; r_{i,N+1})$  and for the work presented here, we assume  $r_{i,N+1} = 0$  or 1. For the description of the geometric method below, we also demand  $c_i > 0 \forall i$ , which forbids sets of monomials from cancelling each other at any point in the integration domain  $x_i \ge 0 \forall i$ . The method can be applied with some  $c_i < 0$ , provided the cancellation of monomials does not lead to new regions. Generally speaking, the geometric method will identify only the regions that are present when all  $c_i > 0$ . These regions correspond to endpoint singularities in parameter space.

The Newton polytope can now be defined as the *convex hull* of the *vertices* (dimension-0 faces) given by the polynomial exponent vectors

$$\Delta^{(N+1)}[\mathcal{P}] = \text{convHull}(\boldsymbol{r}_1, \dots, \boldsymbol{r}_m) = \left\{ \sum_{i}^{m} \alpha_i \boldsymbol{r}_i \mid \alpha_i \ge 0 \land \sum_{i}^{m} \alpha_i = 1 \right\}, \quad (2.31)$$

or, alternatively, as an intersection of half-spaces,

$$\Delta^{(N+1)}[\mathcal{P}] = \bigcap_{f \in F} \left\{ \boldsymbol{\rho} \in \mathbb{R}^{N+1} \mid \boldsymbol{\rho} \cdot \boldsymbol{v}_f + a_f \ge 0 \right\}, \qquad a_f \in \mathbb{Z} \quad \forall \ f,$$
(2.32)

where F is the set of *facets* (codimension 1 faces) of the polytope and each  $v_f$  is an inward-pointing vector normal to facet f. The vectors  $v_f$  take the form of eq. (2.34). Let facets with an inward-pointing normal vector with a positive component in the  $\lambda$  direction (i.e. with component  $v_{f,N+1} > 0$ ) be called *lower facets*, and let us denote the set of all such facets  $F_+$ . The region vectors of the contributing regions are given by these lower facets, i.e.  $\{v_R\} = \{v_f, \forall f \in F_+\}$ . Several computer packages exist for computing Newton polytopes (or convex hulls) and their representation in terms of facets, see for example refs. [60, 61].

According to eq. (2.31), the Newton polytope  $\Delta^{(N+1)}[\mathcal{P}]$  is thus an (N+1)-dimensional polytope enclosing all points defined by the exponent vectors  $\mathbf{r}_i$ . The first N dimensions correspond to the Lee-Pomeransky parameters  $x_1, \ldots, x_N$ , which are integrated over, while the (N+1)-th dimension corresponds to the exponent of the expansion parameter,  $\lambda$ , which emerges from rescaling the external invariants  $\mathbf{s} \to \lambda^{w} \mathbf{s}$ . Starting from eq. (2.30), in each region, we will consider a polynomial of the form

$$\mathcal{P}(\lambda^{\boldsymbol{u}_{R}}\boldsymbol{x};\lambda^{\boldsymbol{w}}\boldsymbol{s}) = \sum_{i=1}^{m} c_{i}(\boldsymbol{s}) \,\lambda^{\boldsymbol{u}_{R}\cdot\hat{\boldsymbol{r}}} \,\boldsymbol{x}^{\hat{\boldsymbol{r}}} \,\lambda^{r_{i,N+1}} = \sum_{i=1}^{m} c_{i}(\boldsymbol{s}) \,\lambda^{\boldsymbol{v}_{R}\cdot\boldsymbol{r}} \,\boldsymbol{x}^{\hat{\boldsymbol{r}}}$$
$$= \lambda^{-a_{R}} \sum_{i=1}^{m} c_{i}(\boldsymbol{s}) \,\lambda^{\boldsymbol{v}_{R}\cdot\boldsymbol{r}+a_{R}} \,\boldsymbol{x}^{\hat{\boldsymbol{r}}} \,, \qquad (2.33)$$

where

$$\boldsymbol{v}_R \equiv (\boldsymbol{u}_R; \boldsymbol{v}_{R,N+1}) = (\boldsymbol{u}_R; 1). \tag{2.34}$$

Here have made identification of the first N components of  $v_R$  as  $u_R$  of eq. (2.13), while the last component, is set to one:  $v_{R,N+1} = 1$ , representing the fact that R corresponds to a lower facet.

The leading monomials in  $\mathcal{P}(\lambda^{u_R} \boldsymbol{x}, \lambda^{\boldsymbol{w}} \boldsymbol{s})$ , i.e. the ones having the smallest power of  $\lambda$ , are those that minimise  $\boldsymbol{v}_R \cdot \boldsymbol{r}$ . Since each region vector is normal to a particular facet f, of the Newton polytope, by comparing eqs. (2.32) and (2.33) we see that the leading monomials, i.e. those satisfying  $\boldsymbol{v}_R \cdot \boldsymbol{r} + a_R = 0$ , lie on and span the facet f, while all other points have  $\boldsymbol{v}_R \cdot \boldsymbol{r} + a_R > 0$ . Crucially, after expanding in  $\lambda$ , we will obtain exactly the monomials which lie on the facet f. By definition, facets have codimension 1, and so polynomials obtained from each region vector will thus live on an N-dimensional subspace of the Newton polytope.

We emphasise that in general, not all regions of the MoR are associated with facets [45]. It is generally accepted that the following holds. The regions contributing to the MoR fall into two categories, ones that are due to cancellations between terms of the Lee-Pomeransky polynomial  $\mathcal{P}$ , and ones that can be associated with facets of the corresponding Newton polytope  $\Delta^{(N+1)}[\mathcal{P}]$ . The latter are identified with scaling vectors  $\boldsymbol{v}_R$ , the normal vectors of the lower facets, and in present paper, focusing on wide-angle scattering, we will assume that these are the only regions that are present. We briefly comment on the former at the end of this subsection.

In principle, as well as the facets of the Newton polytope, we could also consider lower dimensional faces (i.e. faces of codimension > 1), such faces correspond to intersections of the higher dimensional faces. The normal vectors corresponding to faces of codimension > 1 select leading monomials in  $\mathcal{P}(\boldsymbol{x}; \boldsymbol{s})$ , which span a face of dimension less than N. From eq. (2.17) it follows that if the dimension of a lower face is less than N, then the corresponding dimensionally-regularised Feynman integral is scaleless, and therefore vanishes. Thus only facets contribute to the MoR.

Let us note that the lower facets of the Newton polytope obtained from the Lee-Pomeransky polynomial  $\mathcal{P}(\boldsymbol{x}; \boldsymbol{s}) = \mathcal{U}(\boldsymbol{x}) + \mathcal{F}(\boldsymbol{x}; \boldsymbol{s})$  are in one-to-one correspondence with the lower facets of the Newton polytope obtained using the product  $\mathcal{U}(\boldsymbol{x})\mathcal{F}(\boldsymbol{x};\boldsymbol{s})$ . This implies that the region vectors obtained in the Feynman and Lee-Pomeransky representations are equivalent [47], differing only by constant shifts of the form  $(n\mathbf{1},0)$  with  $n \in \mathbb{R}$ . The Symanzik polynomials  $\mathcal{U}(\boldsymbol{x})$  and  $\mathcal{F}(\boldsymbol{x};\boldsymbol{s})$  are homogeneous functions of  $\boldsymbol{x}$  with degree Land L + 1, respectively. This means that in the  $\boldsymbol{x}$  coordinates their Newton polytopes lie on separated parallel hyperplanes. In this case, it follows from a geometric theorem known as the *Cayley trick*, that the Newton polytope defined by the intersection of a hyperplane parallel to the  $\mathcal{U}(\boldsymbol{x})$  and  $\mathcal{F}(\boldsymbol{x};\boldsymbol{s})$  hyperplanes with the Newton polytope of the sum  $\mathcal{U}(\boldsymbol{x}) + \mathcal{F}(\boldsymbol{x};\boldsymbol{s})$  has the same convex hull, up to a rescaling, as the Newton polytope of the product  $\mathcal{U}(\boldsymbol{x})\mathcal{F}(\boldsymbol{x};\boldsymbol{s})$ . We demonstrate the use of the Cayley trick in the example below, see, in particular, figure 2b.

As an example of the geometric procedure for determining regions, let us apply it to the one-loop triangle integral in the limit  $p_1^2 \sim p_2^2 \ll q_1^2$  defined in eq. (2.22). Note that

in this case the monomials in  $\mathcal{P} = \mathcal{U} + \mathcal{F}$  are all of the same sign provided we choose all kinematic invariants to be spacelike. In such Euclidean kinematics we can clearly exclude cancellations between terms in  $\mathcal{P}$  and focus exclusively on the facets of the Newton polytope. The Newton polytope is 4-dimensional and depends on  $(r_{i,1}, r_{i,2}, r_{i,3}; r_{i,4})$ , which are the exponents of the variables  $(x_1, x_2, x_3; \lambda)$ . It is given by

$$\Delta^{(N+1)} \left[ \mathcal{U}(G) + \mathcal{F}(G) \right] = \text{convHull}(U_1, U_2, U_3, F_1, F_2, F_3), \tag{2.35}$$

where the vertices  $U_1 = (1, 0, 0, 0)$ ,  $U_2 = (0, 1, 0, 0)$ ,  $U_3 = (0, 0, 1, 0)$  correspond to monomials in  $\mathcal{U}(G)$  and the vertices  $F_1 = (1, 0, 1, 1)$ ,  $F_2 = (0, 1, 1, 1)$ ,  $F_3 = (1, 1, 0, 0)$  correspond to monomials in  $\mathcal{F}(G)$ . Calculating the normal vector of each facet of the 4-dimensional Newton polytope and selecting those with a positive  $\lambda$  component (i.e. the lower facets) immediately yields the region vectors,

$$\boldsymbol{v}_H = (0, 0, 0; 1), \qquad \boldsymbol{v}_S = (-1, -1, -2; 1), \qquad (2.36)$$

$$\boldsymbol{v}_{C_1} = (-1, 0, -1; 1), \qquad \boldsymbol{v}_{C_2} = (0, -1, -1; 1),$$
 (2.37)

which match those stated in eq. (2.24) with the additional component  $v_{R,N+1} = 1$ , according to eq. (2.34).

In order to visualise these regions, in figure 2a we display a 3-dimensional projection of the Newton polytope, neglecting the  $\lambda$  direction. The colour of the vertices indicates whether they have a zero  $\lambda$  exponent (black) or a nonzero  $\lambda$  exponent (red). The blue face corresponds to the  $\mathcal{U}(G)$  polynomial and the green face corresponds to the  $\mathcal{F}(G)$  polynomial. The vertices of the Newton polytope obtained from the product of the Symanzik polynomials,  $\Delta^{(N+1)}[\mathcal{U}(G)\mathcal{F}(G)]$ , lie, up to a rescaling, on the edges connecting the vertices of the  $\mathcal{U}(G)$ and  $\mathcal{F}(G)$  faces, as depicted by the grey hexagon in figure 2b. We use the notation  $U_iF_j$ to denote the vertex obtained by taking the product of the *i*th term in  $\mathcal{U}(G)$  with the *j*th term in  $\mathcal{F}(G)$ .

In figure 2c we define a new  $x'_1x'_2$  coordinate system on the  $\mathcal{U}(G)\mathcal{F}(G)$  hyper-surface. Note that because the  $\mathcal{U}(G)\mathcal{F}(G)$  polynomial is homogeneous in the variables  $\{x_1, x_2, x_3\}$  its corresponding hyper-surface is 3-dimensional (rather than 4-dimensional). In figure 2d we display the  $\mathcal{U}(G)\mathcal{F}(G)$  polytope in the new coordinates and also show the  $\lambda$  direction. Here the lower facets of the Newton polytope, which correspond to the different regions, are displayed in colour. As we will demonstrate in the following sections, the upward-pointing light blue facet corresponds to the hard region (H), the red facet corresponds to the soft region (S) and the two green and yellow facets correspond to the collinear (jet) regions  $(C_1)$  and  $(C_2)$ , respectively.

Before concluding, let us emphasise once more that the geometric approach we just described is not guaranteed in general to identify all regions. The regions it identifies are only those corresponding to facets, i.e. those associated with a scaling vector,  $\boldsymbol{x} \to \lambda^{\boldsymbol{u}_R} \boldsymbol{x}$ , such that for  $\lambda \to 0$  the singularity occur at the boundary of the domain of integration. These singularities are therefore all of the *endpoint* type. Other potential singularities, associated with cancellation between terms in  $\mathcal{P}$ , are non-endpoint, and would not be identified as potential regions in this approach.



Figure 2. The geometry of the one-loop triangle graph  $G_3$ . The black (red) dots indicate that the vertices correspond to a term with an overall factor of  $\lambda^0$  ( $\lambda^1$ ). In figures 2a and 2b, the blue face is defined by the exponents of the  $\mathcal{U}$  polynomial and the green face is defined by the exponents of the  $\mathcal{F}$  polynomial. Figures 2b and 2c show how the *Cayley trick* can be used to obtain the  $\mathcal{UF}$  polytope by slicing the  $\mathcal{U} + \mathcal{F}$  polytope. In figure 2d we display the facets of the  $\mathcal{UF}$  polytope corresponding to the different regions, as we will argue later, the blue facet corresponds to a hard region H, the red facet corresponds to a soft region S, and the green and yellow facets correspond to collinear regions  $C_1$  and  $C_2$ , respectively.

We stress that there is a wide class of region expansions for which scaling vectors are sufficient to classify all the required regions. First of all, this class encompasses all the kinematic limits that can be approached in Euclidean kinematics. In such cases, all the coefficients in the Lee-Pomeransky polynomial are positive definite, so the only way for an overall scaling with  $\lambda$  to appear is by having homogeneous scaling of every leading monomial in the sum. When an expansion cannot be associated with Euclidean kinematics, the coefficients in the Lee-Pomeransky polynomial may have different signs. In this case, a region could be associated with cancellations between different terms, e.g. the Glauber regions in the Regge limit [46–48]. However, there are also expansions for which all the regions are given by facets even though the coefficients cannot always be chosen to have equal signs. Based on experience it is generally believed that the on-shell expansion for wide-angle scattering, on which we focus here, belongs to this category. For instance, in appendix A we examine the nonplanar double-box graph, where the coefficients are necessarily of different signs in the on-shell limit. We show that regions due to cancellations do not emerge in this case. In an upcoming publication [62], we will provide ample evidence that such regions do not occur in wide angle  $2 \rightarrow 2$  scattering based on a Landau singularity analysis.

#### 2.3 Region vectors from the Landau equations

The Newton polytope approach provides us with a systematic way to determine the regions for a given Feynman graph G. In this section, focusing on wide-angle scattering, we endow the regions that appear in the expansion to any order in  $\lambda$  with a physical interpretation and relate them to the solutions of the Landau equations. The proposition is that for the on-shell expansion in wide-angle scattering, the general form for the region vectors  $\boldsymbol{v}_R$  is

$$\boldsymbol{v}_{R} = (u_{R,1}, u_{R,2}, \dots, u_{R,N}; 1), \qquad u_{R,e} \in \{0, -1, -2\},$$

$$u_{R,e} = 0 \quad \Leftrightarrow \quad e \in H$$

$$u_{R,e} = -1 \quad \Leftrightarrow \quad e \in J \equiv \bigcup_{i=1}^{K} J_{i}$$

$$u_{R,e} = -2 \quad \Leftrightarrow \quad e \in S$$

$$(2.38)$$

meaning that each edge e falls into one of three possible categories, hard, jet and soft, and moreover, the region vectors must conform with the separation of the graph to subgraphs as in figure 1, which manifests particular partitions of the set of propagators into H (hard),  $J_1, \ldots, J_K$  (jets), and S (soft). We will refer to all the Lee-Pomeransky parameters  $x_e$ where  $e \in H$  as  $x^{[H]}$ . Similarly, we use  $x^{[J]}$  and  $x^{[S]}$  to denote, respectively, parameters with  $e \in J$  and  $e \in S$ . Thus for  $\lambda \to 0$ , eq. (2.38) implies the following scaling of the Lee-Pomeransky parameters:

$$x^{[H]} \sim \lambda^0, \qquad x^{[J]} \sim \lambda^{-1}, \qquad x^{[S]} \sim \lambda^{-2}.$$
 (2.39)

We note that the number of propagators of each type are denoted as N(H), N(J) and N(S), with N(H) + N(J) + N(S) = N.

Let us now recall the formulation of the Landau equations [9]. Considering the Feynman parameterised integral (2.5) with all the internal propagators massless, the combined denominator function  $\mathcal{D}$  reads

$$\mathcal{D}(k, p, q; \alpha) = \sum_{e \in G} \alpha_e \left( -l_e^2(k, p, q) - i\varepsilon \right).$$
(2.40)

The Landau equations are then:

$$\alpha_e l_e^2(k, p, q) = 0 \qquad \forall e \in G \tag{2.41a}$$

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial k_a} \mathcal{D}(k, p, q; \alpha) = 0 \qquad \forall a \in \{1, \dots, L\}.$$
(2.41b)

Here the first Landau equation, (2.41a), states that each propagator of G is either on-shell, or associated with a vanishing Feynman parameter. This implies in particular that  $\mathcal{D} = 0$ and the integrand diverges. The second Landau condition, eq. (2.41b), requires in addition that the integration contour would be pinched, that is, it is trapped between singularities. Each solution of this set of equations identifies a specific *pinch surface*  $\sigma$  of the Feynman integral  $\mathcal{I}$  in eq. (2.5), where infrared singularities may arise. Below we explain the grounds for the proposition in eq. (2.38) (or eq. (2.39)).

The hard region, where all line momenta are off-shell, is defined by accounting for the scaling of the external Mandelstam invariants with respect to the expansion parameter  $\lambda$  in the integrand, without modifying the Feynman parameters, i.e.  $\alpha^{[H]} \sim \lambda^0$ . The region vector in eq. (2.38) is then:

$$v_H = (\underbrace{0, 0, \dots, 0}_N; 1).$$
 (2.42)

This region does not correspond to a solution of the Landau equations. Interpreting this region according to figure 1 amounts to N(J) = N(S) = 0.

Let us now discuss the region vectors of the form (2.38) for which  $N(J) + N(S) \ge 1$ . We will refer to them as *infrared region vectors*, and show below that the corresponding regions of  $\mathcal{I}$  in eq. (2.5) can be viewed as describing the specific scaling of the Feynman parameters  $\boldsymbol{\alpha}$  in the vicinity of a solution of the Landau equations.

In detail, we take the momenta  $p_i^{\mu}$  slightly off-shell, i.e.  $p_i^2 \sim \lambda Q^2$  as in eq. (1.2), and consider the neighbourhood of the pinch surface  $\sigma$ . The three relevant scalings of loop momenta in this neighbourhood are known to be [10, 11, 16, 63, 64]

Hard: 
$$k_H^{\mu} = (k_H^t, k_H^x, k_H^y, k_H^z) \sim Q(1, 1, 1, 1),$$
 (2.43a)

Jet: 
$$k_{J_i}^{\mu} = \left(k_{J_i} \cdot \overline{\beta}_i, \ k_{J_i} \cdot \beta_i, \ k_{J_i} \cdot \beta_{i\perp}\right) \sim Q\left(1, \lambda, \lambda^{1/2}\right),$$
 (2.43b)

Soft: 
$$k_S^{\mu} = (k_S^t, k_S^x, k_S^y, k_S^z) \sim Q(\lambda, \lambda, \lambda, \lambda).$$
 (2.43c)

In the scaling of the jet loop momenta, we have used light-cone coordinates, where  $\beta_i^{\mu}$  is a null vector in the direction of the jet  $p_i^{\mu}$ , defined as  $\beta_i^{\mu} = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(1, \hat{v}_i)$  where  $\hat{v}_i$  is the unit three-velocity of the jet. For each  $\beta_i^{\mu}$ , we also define  $\overline{\beta}_i^{\mu} \equiv \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(1, -\hat{v}_i)$ , so that  $\beta_i \cdot \overline{\beta}_i = 1.5$ For a given graph G and a region R, the scaling of the loop momenta according to eq. (2.43) translates uniquely into the scaling of each of the line momenta of G, that is, each edge  $l_e^{\mu}$ is either soft, jet-like or hard, as in eq. (2.43). The precise relation has been illustrated in section 3 of ref. [63].

From eq. (2.43) we can therefore find the scaling of the virtuality of each propagator:

$$(l_e^{[H]})^2 \sim \lambda^0; \qquad (l_e^{[J]})^2 \sim \lambda^1; \qquad (l_e^{[S]})^2 \sim \lambda^2.$$
 (2.44)

From the Schwinger representation of the propagator

$$\frac{1}{(l_e^2(k,p,q))^{\nu_e}} = \int_0^\infty \frac{d\tilde{x}_e}{\tilde{x}_e} \, \frac{\tilde{x}_e^{\nu_e}}{\Gamma(\nu_e)} e^{-\tilde{x}_e l_e^2(k,p,q)},\tag{2.45}$$

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup>For example, suppose the *i*-th jet is in the direction of the *z*-axis, then  $\beta_i^{\mu} = (\beta_i^t, \beta_i^x, \beta_i^y, \beta_i^z) = (1, 0, 0, 1)/\sqrt{2}$  and  $\overline{\beta}_i^{\mu} = (1, 0, 0, -1)/\sqrt{2}$ . For any vector  $k^{\mu}$ ,  $k \cdot \overline{\beta}_i = (k^t + k^z)/\sqrt{2}$  and  $k \cdot \beta_i = (k^t - k^z)/\sqrt{2}$ .

one sees that the scaling limit of the Schwinger parameter  $\tilde{x}_e$  is related to the scaling of the corresponding propagator virtuality as (see ref. [65] for example):

$$x_e \sim \tilde{x}_e \sim \frac{1}{l_e^2(k, p, q)} \sim \lambda^{u_{R,e}}.$$
(2.46)

Here we have further stated that the very same scaling applies also to the Lee-Pomeransky parameter  $x_e$ . This is shown in appendix B, where we relate the Schwinger and Lee-Pomeransky representations and demonstrate that the region vectors  $u_R$  in the two are the same. From eqs. (2.44) and (2.46) we can immediately read off the scaling of the Lee-Pomeransky parameters for hard (H), jet (J) and soft (S) propagators as summarised by eq. (2.39). With this we have established the scaling rule of eq. (2.39) based on the scaling of the momentum modes (2.43).

Using the relation in eq. (2.8) we can also deduce the scaling of the Feynman parameter  $\alpha_e$ . To this end we must distinguish between two cases: infrared regions which feature soft propagators  $(N(S) \ge 1)$  versus those that have only jet and hard ones (N(S) = 0). Using eqs. (2.39) and (2.8) we find

$$N(J) \ge 1, \ N(S) = 0: \quad \alpha_e^{[H]} \sim \lambda^1, \quad \alpha_e^{[J]} \sim \lambda^0; \tag{2.47a}$$

$$N(J), \ N(S) \ge 1: \quad \alpha_e^{[H]} \sim \lambda^2, \quad \alpha_e^{[J]} \sim \lambda^1, \quad \alpha_e^{[S]} \sim \lambda^0. \tag{2.47b}$$

Note that in either of these cases the propagators with the smallest virtuality (cf. eq. (2.44)) are of order  $\mathcal{O}(\lambda^0)$ , which is necessary for the condition  $\sum_{e \in G} \alpha_e = 1$  to be satisfied.

In the remainder of this subsection we investigate the relation between pinch surfaces and infrared regions of the MoR. We begin in section 2.3.1 by introducing the concept of a neighbourhood of the pinch surface associated with the on-shell expansion. This allows us to study what constraints are imposed on the structure of infrared regions, making use of the Coleman-Norton analysis. Then in section 2.3.2 we formulate our general proposition for the structure of the region vectors and discuss its applicability.

#### 2.3.1 The neighbourhood of pinch surfaces and infrared regions

The scaling of the momenta and the Feynman parameters discussed above naturally leads us to a definition of a *neighbourhood of a pinch surface* associated with the expansion in  $\lambda$ by the following modified Landau equations:

$$\alpha_e l_e^2(k, p, q) \sim \lambda^p \qquad \forall e \in G$$

$$(2.48a)$$

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial k_a} \mathcal{D}\left(k, p, q; \alpha\right) \lesssim \lambda^{1/2} \qquad \forall a \in \{1, \dots, L\},$$
(2.48b)

where p in eq. (2.48a) is fixed according to the scaling of the line momentum with the smallest virtuality  $l_{e'}^2 \sim \lambda^p$ : according to eq. (2.44), for infrared regions R which feature soft propagators, we have p = 2, while for regions that feature only jet and hard propagators, p = 1. In eq. (2.48b) the notation  $\leq \lambda^{1/2}$  should be interpreted as allowing for scaling  $\sim \lambda^q$  with  $q \geq 1/2$ . This is the weakest condition to be placed on the derivative, so as to reproduce eq. (2.41b) in the limit  $\lambda \to 0$ .

While the Landau equations (2.41) describe the pinch surfaces themselves, i.e. the manifolds where the integral is singular, the modified ones in eq. (2.48) aim to capture the vicinity of pinch surfaces, describing the scaling of momenta and Feynman parameters when approaching the singularity as  $\lambda$  tends to zero. The precise modification of the first Landau equation (2.48a) immediately follows from the discussion above (eqs. (2.44) and (2.47)).

Let us now discuss the interpretation of eq. (2.48). A first, key observation is that for a given pinch surface that corresponds to an infrared region of  $\mathcal{I}(G)$ , all the terms  $\alpha_e l_e^2$  in the combined denominator function  $\mathcal{D}$  of eq. (2.40) are characterised by a *uniform* scaling. From the geometric formulation of the MoR, excluding the possibility that some  $\alpha_{e'}$  is strictly zero,<sup>6</sup> amounts to excluding lower-dimensional faces of the Newton polytope of G, which lead to vanishing scaleless integrals.

Eq. (2.48b) requires that the derivatives vanish as  $\lambda^{1/2}$  (or faster) as  $\lambda \to 0$ , and places constraints on what configuration of hard, jet and soft momenta may constitute a region. As we shall see below, these constraints relate to the Coleman-Norton interpretation of pinch surfaces [66].

Consider first the case  $N(J) \ge 1$ , N(S) = 0, where the denominator function of eq. (2.6) can be rewritten as:

$$\mathcal{D} = -\sum_{e \in H} \alpha_e^{[H]} (l_e^{[H]})^2 - \sum_{e \in J} \alpha_e^{[J]} (l_e^{[J]})^2 - i\epsilon.$$
(2.49)

Given a jet  $J_i$  with the external momentum  $p_i^{\mu} \sim Q\beta_i^{\mu}$ , where the null vector  $\beta_i^{\mu}$  is defined below eq. (2.43), then for any jet loop momentum  $k_{a\mu}$  admitting (2.43b), the second Landau equation (2.48b),  $\partial D/\partial k_{a\mu} \lesssim \lambda^{1/2}$ , implies

$$\sum_{e \in H} 2\eta_{ae} \alpha_e^{[H]} l_e^{[H]\mu} + \sum_{e \in J_i} 2\eta_{ae} \alpha_e^{[J_i]} l_e^{[J_i]\mu} \lesssim \lambda^{1/2} \quad \Rightarrow \quad \sum_{e \in J_i} 2\eta_{ae} \alpha_e^{[J_i]} l_e^{[J_i]\mu} \lesssim \lambda^{1/2}.$$
(2.50)

The coefficients  $\eta_{ae}$  are either 0 or  $\pm 1$ , depending on how the loop momentum  $k_a$  enters the line momenta  $l_e^{[H]}$  or  $l_e^{[J_i]}$ . In deriving the second inequality, we have used the fact that  $\alpha^{[H]} \sim \lambda$ . We stress that the condition in eq. (2.50) must be satisfied for any component  $\mu$ , and below we analyze each component separately.

For the small lightcone component of any jet line momentum,  $l_e^{[J_i]} \cdot \beta_i$  (~  $\lambda$ ), and the transverse one  $l_e^{[J_i]} \cdot \beta_{i\perp}$  (~  $\lambda^{1/2}$ ), eq. (2.50) is automatically satisfied due to the scaling of the momentum components in eq. (2.43b). For the large lightcone component,  $l_e^{[J_i]} \cdot \overline{\beta}_i$  (~  $\lambda^0$ ), eq. (2.50) provides a genuine constraint, as it requires cancellations between different terms in the sum, up to terms of  $\mathcal{O}(\lambda^{1/2})$ . As we have pointed out above, this constraint corresponds to the Coleman-Norton analysis: each jet vertex a can be associated to a "position vector"  $x_a^{\mu}$ , where any jet line e in eq. (2.50) can be seen to represent a massless particle propagating freely between the vertices a and b, such that  $x_b^{\mu} - x_a^{\mu} = \alpha_e l_e^{\mu} + \mathcal{O}(\lambda^{1/2})$ . This sets a definite order of the jet vertices along the jet momentum flow in  $J_i$ , from the hard vertices to the final on-shell parton i. This allows us to view the propagation of jets as a classical process, constraining the configurations infrared regions may have.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup>We note that  $\alpha_{e'} = 0$  may correspond to a region of a simpler graph where the propagator e' has been contracted.



**Figure 3.** The restriction of the regions from the Coleman-Norton interpretation. For a wide-angle scattering process  $q_1 \rightarrow p_1, p_2, q_2$  on the left-hand side, where  $p_1^{\mu}$  and  $p_2^{\mu}$  are on-shell, and  $q_1^{\mu}$  and  $q_2^{\mu}$  are off-shell, both the configurations in (i) and (ii) on the right-hand side satisfy eqs. (2.43) and (2.48a), but (ii) is ruled out because it does not satisfy (2.48b).

One consequence of the Coleman-Norton analysis is that, after two jets depart from a hard subgraph, at vertices  $x_a^{\mu}$  and  $x_b^{\mu}$  respectively,  $x_b^{\mu} - x_a^{\mu} \sim \lambda^0$ , cannot be connected by propagators e such that  $\alpha_e l_e^{\mu} \ll \lambda^0$ . Thus, a hard propagator connecting them is excluded. For example, in the  $1 \rightarrow 3$  decay process with external momenta  $q_1^{\mu}$ ,  $q_2^{\mu}$ ,  $p_1^{\mu}$  and  $p_2^{\mu}$ , both the configurations in figures 3(i) and 3(ii) are allowed by eq. (2.47a). However, figure 3(ii) is forbidden by the Coleman-Norton analysis, which implies that after the two jets  $J_1$ and  $J_2$  depart from the hard subgraph  $H_1$ , they should propagate in different directions and should not interact at any other hard vertices again. Disconnected hard subgraphs are thus excluded.

Another consequence of the Coleman-Norton analysis concerns the internal structure of any jet. Examples are provided in figure 4 where (a) is consistent with the Coleman-Norton analysis, while (b) and (c) are inconsistent, and therefore cannot appear as part of an infrared region. Specifically, suppose two jet momenta  $l_e^{\mu}$  (e = 1, 2) both connect two of the jet vertices a and b, as is shown in figure 4(b). Then upon considering the edge e = 1, according to the Coleman-Norton analysis, one can associate  $x_a^{\mu}$  to a and  $x_b^{\mu}$  to b such that eq. (2.50) becomes  $x_b^{\mu} - x_a^{\mu} = \alpha_1 l_1^{\mu} + \mathcal{O}(\lambda^{1/2})$ . For the large lightcone component (suppose it is the + direction), one then obtains  $x_b^+ > x_a^+$ . However, the same reasoning works for the edge e = 2, which yields  $x_a^+ > x_b^+$ . This contradiction forbids the configuration of figure 4(b). A similar analysis can be carried out for figure 4(c), where the soft lines do not change the argument, since the soft momenta are negligible compared to the large lightcone component of the jet.

Consider now the case N(J),  $N(S) \ge 1$  where the denominator function of eq. (2.6) can be rewritten as:

$$\mathcal{D} = -\sum_{e \in H} \alpha_e^{[H]} (l_e^{[H]})^2 - \sum_{e \in J} \alpha_e^{[J]} (l_e^{[J]})^2 - \sum_{e \in S} \alpha_e^{[S]} (l_e^{[S]})^2 - i\epsilon.$$
(2.51)

In this case, the second Landau equation (2.48b) automatically holds, because it is of the



Figure 4. Some configurations of the jet  $J_i$  that are allowed or forbidden by eq. (2.48b), according to the Coleman-Norton analysis (the conclusion is not affected by the presence of the soft lines). (a) an allowed jet configuration. (b) a configuration of  $J_i$  that is forbidden, because a connected component of  $J_i$  is attached to the hard process only. (c) another configuration of  $J_i$  that is forbidden, because the jet contains a "tadpole" component upon removing the soft lines.

following possible forms:

$$\frac{\partial D}{\partial k_{a\mu}^{[H]}} \lesssim \lambda^{1/2} \Leftrightarrow \sum_{e \in H} 2\eta_{ae} \alpha_e^{[H]} l_e^{[H]\mu} \lesssim \lambda^{1/2}; \tag{2.52a}$$

$$\frac{\partial D}{\partial k_{a\mu}^{[J]}} \lesssim \lambda^{1/2} \Leftrightarrow \sum_{e \in H} 2\eta_{ae} \alpha_e^{[H]} l_e^{[H]\mu} + \sum_{i=1}^n \sum_{e \in J_i} 2\eta_{ae} \alpha_e^{[J_i]} l_e^{[J_i]\mu} \lesssim \lambda^{1/2}; \tag{2.52b}$$

$$\frac{\partial D}{\partial k_{a\mu}^{[S]}} \lesssim \lambda^{1/2} \Leftrightarrow \sum_{e \in H} 2\eta_{ae} \alpha_e^{[H]} l_e^{[H]\mu} + \sum_{i=1}^n \sum_{e \in J_i} 2\eta_{ae} \alpha_e^{[J_i]} l_e^{[J_i]\mu} + \sum_{e \in S} 2\eta_{ae} \alpha_e^{[S]} l_e^{[S]\mu} \lesssim \lambda^{1/2}.$$
(2.52c)

In each of the relations above, the coefficients  $\eta_{ae}$  are either 0 or  $\pm 1$ , depending on how the loop momentum  $k_a$  enters the line momenta  $l_e^{[H]}$ ,  $l_e^{[J_i]}$  or  $l_e^{[S]}$ . The three relations in eq. (2.52) can be justified immediately based on the momentum scaling of eq. (2.47b). Nevertheless, we can always restrict the Landau equation analysis to the subset of propagators containing the hard and the jet momenta only. (This can be demonstrated by starting with a Feynman parameterisation of these propagators, and leaving out all the soft ones.) The outcome of this analysis would lead to the same constraints we have seen in eq. (2.50) in the case of  $N(J) \ge 0, N(S) = 0$ . This is equivalent to the argument used in the discussion of figure 4, where soft lines can be removed when obtaining the constraints on the configuration of an infrared region from the second Landau condition.

#### 2.3.2 The region vectors in the on-shell expansion

Summarising the analysis above, we propose that the solutions of the Landau equations for massless wide-angle scattering are all endpoint singularities which stand in one-to-one correspondence with the regions in the on-shell expansion associated with the facets of the Newton polytope  $\Delta^{(N+1)}[\mathcal{P}]$ . This leads to the following proposition, which we present without a formal proof.

**Proposition 1.** In the on-shell expansion for any wide-angle scattering graph, all regions are given by region vectors which take the form of eq. (2.38), where the entries 0, -1 and -2 correspond to the propagators in the hard (H), jet  $(J_1, \ldots, J_K)$  and soft (S) subgraphs separately. Moreover, these subgraphs meet the following basic requirements.

- 1. H, to which all the off-shell external momenta  $q_i^{\mu}$  are attached, is a connected subgraph.
- 2. For each i = 1, ..., K,  $J_i$  is a connected subgraph attached to H, and its only external momentum is the  $p_i^{\mu}$  line.
- 3. S is a subgraph without external momenta, and each connected component of S is attached to  $H \cup J$ , where  $J \equiv \bigcup_{i=1}^{K} J_i$ .

While the basic requirements set out above are necessary for any infrared region, it is clear at the outset that additional requirements on the configurations of jets arise from the Coleman-Norton analysis, as shown in figure 4. This amounts to excluding certain candidates for regions, which yield scaleless integrals. We will return to study this aspect in section 3.3, where we formulate the precise requirements for the momentum configuration in any infrared regions.

It is natural to ask what the precise conditions are for the applicability of this proposition, as the momentum scalings of eq. (2.43) may be relevant beyond the scope of the on-shell expansion in wide-angle scattering, for which it has been formulated. The reality is, that depending on the kinematic setup and on the expansion considered, different regions may arise, going far beyond this simple picture. We will give below three examples to illustrate this.

Consider first the mass expansion described in figure 5 where we assume the hierarchy  $p^2 = m^2 \ll M^2 = Q_1^2 \sim Q_2^2$ . Here the following two region vectors (amongst others) can be found:

 $R_1: \ \boldsymbol{v}_{R_1} = (0, -1, -1, -1, -1, -2, -1, -2, -3, 1);$  $R_2: \ \boldsymbol{v}_{R_2} = (0, -1, -1, -1, -1, -1, -1, -2, -2, 1).$ 

In momentum space, the loop momenta in the regions  $R_1$  and  $R_2$  are respectively:

$$\begin{split} R_1: \ k_1^{\mu} &= (k_1^+, k_1^-, k_{1\perp}) \sim (1, \lambda, \lambda^{1/2}), \ k_2^{\mu} \sim \lambda, \ k_3^{\mu} &= (k_1^+, k_1^-, k_{1\perp}) \sim \lambda(1, \lambda, \lambda^{1/2}); \\ R_2: \ k_1^{\mu} &= (k_1^+, k_1^-, k_{1\perp}) \sim (1, \lambda, \lambda^{1/2}), \ k_2^{\mu} \sim \lambda, \ k_3^{\mu} \sim \lambda. \end{split}$$

There is an essential difference between the scaling of the two regions  $R_1$  and  $R_2$ . While the latter is fully consistent with eq. (2.43), the former departs from it in that  $k_3^{\mu}$  does not correspond to any of the expected scalings we have discussed. This illustrates the fact that the scaling vectors of eq. (2.38) may not suffice to describe all the regions in a generic expansion.



Figure 5. The mass expansion example.

A second example illustrates the fact that some solutions of the Landau equations may not correspond to facets of the Newton polytope, but to lower dimensional faces, in which case they would not appear as regions. As a consequence, only a subset of the pinch surfaces would be represented as regions. This occurs for example in the threshold expansion for Drell-Yan or Higgs production. Specifically, refs. [67, 68] computed the mixed real and virtual corrections at N<sup>3</sup>LO using the threshold expansion where the emitted partons are soft. For certain integrals the regions were found (using a somewhat heuristic method) to correspond to only a subset of the soft and collinear momentum scalings of the form of eq. (2.38).

Another scenario where more complex regions emerge is upon departing from wide-angle scattering kinematics. As explained in section 2.2, we expect that all the regions appearing in the wide-angle scattering are given by the facets of  $\Delta^{(N+1)}[\mathcal{P}]$ . This does not hold, however, for other processes such as the forward scattering, where Glauber modes exist. Also in this case, solutions of the Landau equations are expected to be useful in identifying regions, but some of these may arise from cancellation between terms in  $\mathcal{P}$  rather then from scaling vectors associated with the facets of  $\Delta^{(N+1)}[\mathcal{P}]$ .

To summarise, we determined the general form of region vectors that arise in the on-shell expansion in wide-angle scattering. In the following sections we will show that vectors of the form of eq. (2.38) correspond to regions, if and only if certain extra requirements on H, J and S are satisfied. These requirements will be spelt out and proven in section 3.3. Based on these, we formulate in section 4 a graph-finding algorithm. Furthermore, using this algorithm we verify proposition 1 up to five loops, showing that it produces precisely the regions found via the geometric approach of section 2.2.

#### 3 Regions in the on-shell expansion

In this section we explore the properties of the region vectors in the on-shell expansion of wide-angle scattering, which take the form of eq. (2.38) as proposed above. Our motivation is to formulate and prove the precise conditions under which such a vector corresponds to a region of a given Feynman integral, namely, a lower facet of the associated Newton polytope  $\Delta^{(N+1)}[\mathcal{P}]$ .

This section is organised as follows. We begin in section 3.1 by deriving the conditions for the existence of the hard region of the integral  $\mathcal{I}(s)$  corresponding to a graph G. To this end we introduce a vector space that is spanned by  $\mathbf{r}_i - \mathbf{r}_j$ , the difference between the exponents of any two different monomials in the  $\mathcal{U}$  polynomial, each of which is associated with a specific spanning tree of the graph. If this space is N-dimensional, then there is a hard region. In section 3.2 we investigate the generic form of monomials that may appear in the leading Lee-Pomeransky polynomial  $\mathcal{P}_0^{(R)}(\mathbf{x}; \mathbf{s})$ , in a generic infrared region R. Based on these results, we prove in section 3.3 that any vector of the form of eq. (2.38) defines a region vector of the Newton polytope  $\Delta^{(N+1)}[\mathcal{P}(G)]$ , if and only if some extra requirements on the subgraphs of G are satisfied, eliminating any potential scaleless integrals.

A few notations are introduced here for convenience. Recall that we use  $T^1$  and  $T^2$  to denote, respectively, a spanning tree and a spanning 2-tree of G. Similarly, for any subgraph  $\gamma \subseteq G$ ,  $T^1(\gamma)$  and  $T^2(\gamma)$  are used to denote, respectively, a spanning tree and a spanning 2-tree of  $\gamma$ . We further denote the monomials in  $\mathcal{F}$  carrying a kinematic factor  $p_i^2 \sim \lambda$  as  $\mathcal{F}^{(p_i^2)}$  terms, and those carrying a kinematic factor  $q_j^2$  or  $p_k \cdot p_l$  ( $k \neq l$ ), which scale as  $\lambda^0$ , as  $\mathcal{F}^{(q^2)}$  terms. In a region R, the  $\mathcal{U}$ ,  $\mathcal{F}^{(p_i^2)}$  and  $\mathcal{F}^{(q^2)}$  terms that appear in the leading Lee-Pomeransky polynomial  $\mathcal{P}_0^{(R)}(\boldsymbol{x}; \boldsymbol{s})$  (defined below eq. (2.16)) are denoted respectively as  $\mathcal{U}^{(R)}$ ,  $\mathcal{F}^{(p_i^2,R)}$  and  $\mathcal{F}^{(q^2,R)}$  terms.

#### 3.1 Spanning trees

For any connected graph  $\gamma$ , we denote the parameter subspace that is spanned by the points corresponding to  $T^1(\gamma)$  as  $W_{\gamma}$ . By definition,  $W_{\gamma}$  is generated by vectors of the form  $\Delta \mathbf{r}_{ij} \equiv \mathbf{r}_i - \mathbf{r}_j$ , where  $\mathbf{r}_i$  and  $\mathbf{r}_j$  are any two points corresponding to two spanning trees  $T_i^1(\gamma)$  and  $T_j^1(\gamma)$ . Here we aim to derive the dimension, dim $(W_{\gamma})$ , by obtaining a set of basis vectors of  $W_{\gamma}$ .

We recall that a graph is *one-vertex irreducible* (1VI) if it remains connected after any one of its vertices is removed. (In graph theory, a 1VI graph is also called a biconnected graph.) Let us consider the case where  $\gamma$  is 1VI, and derive the following theorem.

**Theorem 1.** For any 1VI graph  $\gamma$ , the parameter subspace  $W_{\gamma}$ , which contains all the points corresponding to the spanning trees of  $\gamma$ , satisfies

$$\dim(W_{\gamma}) = N(\gamma) - 1, \qquad (3.1)$$

where  $N(\gamma)$  is the number of propagators of  $\gamma$ . Furthermore, the  $(N(\gamma) - 1)$  independent basis vectors of  $W_{\gamma}$  can be expressed as:

$$\left(\underbrace{1,-1,0,\ldots,0}_{N(\gamma)};0\right), \ \left(\underbrace{1,0,-1,0,\ldots,0}_{N(\gamma)};0\right), \ \ldots, \ \left(\underbrace{1,0,\ldots,0,-1}_{N(\gamma)};0\right). \tag{3.2}$$

*Proof.* First recall that vectors defining the monomials in  $\mathcal{U}(\boldsymbol{x})$  take the form of  $\boldsymbol{r}_i \equiv (r_{i,1}, \ldots, r_{i,N}; 0)$ , where  $r_{i,e} = 1$  for each edge e that has been removed in forming the corresponding spanning tree, while the other entries are 0.



Figure 6. The procedure in the proof of theorem 1.

It immediately follows from the definition above that  $\dim(W_{\gamma}) \leq N(\gamma)$ . Assume now that  $\gamma$  contains  $L(\gamma)$  loops. In order to form a spanning tree of  $\gamma$ , we must remove exactly one propagator per loop from  $\gamma$ , hence every point in  $W_{\gamma}$  satisfies the constraint  $\sum_{e \in \gamma} r_{i,e} = L(\gamma)$ . Thus, we can tighten the upper bound on the dimension:

$$\dim(W_{\gamma}) \leqslant N(\gamma) - 1. \tag{3.3}$$

Below we aim to prove dim $(W_{\gamma}) \ge N(\gamma) - 1$ , by finding the basis vectors shown in eq. (3.2).

Since  $\gamma$  is 1VI, a result in graph theory is that for any two propagators of  $\gamma$  there is a loop containing them both [69]. So for any  $i, j \in \{1, \ldots, N(\gamma)\}$ , we consider a loop  $L_{ij}$ that simultaneously contains  $e_i$  and  $e_j$ . We now aim to obtain a subgraph  $\gamma' \subseteq \gamma$ , which includes all the vertices of  $\gamma$  and contains exactly one loop,  $L_{ij}$ .

The subgraph  $\gamma'$  can be obtained through the following operations. Define  $\mathcal{V}_0$  as the set of vertices of  $L_{ij}$  and  $\mathcal{V}'_0$  as the set of vertices of  $\gamma \setminus L_{ij}$ . Since  $\gamma$  is connected, there must be an edge  $e'_1$  in  $\gamma$  that connects a vertex  $v_0 \in \mathcal{V}_0$  and  $v'_0 \in \mathcal{V}'_0$ . The graph  $\gamma_1 \equiv L_{ij} \cup e'_1$  is then also a connected subgraph of  $\gamma$ , which still contains exactly one loop  $L_{ij}$ . We then define  $\mathcal{V}_1$  to be the set of vertices of  $\gamma_1$ , and  $\mathcal{V}'_1$  as the set of vertices of  $\gamma \setminus \gamma_1$ . Now there must be another edge  $e'_2$  joining a vertex  $v_1 \in \mathcal{V}_1$  and  $v'_1 \in \mathcal{V}'_1$ . The graph  $\gamma_2 \equiv L_{ij} \cup e'_1 \cup e'_2$ , is again a connected subgraph of  $\gamma$  that contains exactly one loop  $L_{ij}$ . This procedure can be carried out recursively as above, terminating with the final graph  $\gamma' \equiv L_{ij} \cup e'_1 \cup \cdots \cup e'_n$ , with  $n = V(\gamma) - V(L_{ij})$ . An example illustrating this procedure is shown in figure 6.

From the construction above, we can obtain a spanning tree of  $\gamma$  by removing any edge of  $L_{ij}$  from  $\gamma'$ . We consider the spanning trees  $T_i^1 \equiv \gamma' \setminus e_i$  and  $T_j^1 \equiv \gamma' \setminus e_j$ . These two spanning trees correspond respectively to two points  $\mathbf{r}_i$  and  $\mathbf{r}_j$  in the parameter space, and  $\Delta \mathbf{r}_{ij} \equiv \mathbf{r}_i - \mathbf{r}_j$  is

$$\Delta \boldsymbol{r}_{ij} = \left(\underbrace{0, \dots, 0, 1, 0, \dots, 0, -1, 0, \dots, 0}_{N(\gamma)}; 0\right).$$
(3.4)

We can parameterise the graph  $\gamma$  in specific ways such that i = 1 and  $j = 2, \ldots, N(\gamma)$ . Then all the vectors in eq. (3.2) are obtained, and there are  $N(\gamma) - 1$  of them. Thus  $\dim(W_{\gamma}) \geq N(\gamma) - 1$ . Combining this with eq. (3.3) above, we have determined the dimension of  $W_{\gamma}$ , which is (3.1). Note that every connected graph can be seen as the union of several 1VI graphs. Then theorem 1 could be directly generalised to any connected graph  $\gamma$ , i.e.

**Corollary 1.1.** Suppose a graph  $\gamma$  has a 1VI components,  $\gamma_1, \gamma_2, \ldots, \gamma_n$ , then we have

$$W_{\gamma} = \bigoplus_{i=1}^{n} W_{\gamma_n}, \qquad (3.5)$$

$$\dim(W_{\gamma}) = \sum_{i=1}^{n} (N(\gamma_i) - 1).$$
(3.6)

*Proof.* First, it is a result of graph theory that each spanning tree of  $\gamma$  is the union of the spanning trees of the  $\gamma_i$  (i = 1, ..., n), and vice versa. Then since  $W_{\gamma}$  is the space that contains all the points corresponding to the spanning trees of  $\gamma$ , we immediately have eq. (3.5). Eq. (3.6) then follows directly from eq. (3.1).

Note that for any 1VI component  $\gamma_i$  with a single propagator, then  $N(\gamma_i) - 1 = 0$ , and  $\gamma_i$  does not contribute to dim $(W_{\gamma})$ . We can define the *nontrivial 1VI components* as those containing at least one loop, so that the word "1VI components" could get replaced by "nontrivial 1VI components" in corollary 1.1.

From this observation, we construct a simpler form of every graph G and call it the *reduced form of* G. It is obtained from G by contracting each of its nontrivial 1VI components into a vertex. If two nontrivial 1VI components  $\gamma_1$  and  $\gamma_2$  share a vertex, we add an auxiliary propagator connecting  $\gamma_1$  and  $\gamma_2$  before contracting them. The reduced form of G is denoted by  $G_{\text{red}}$ , which is always a tree graph.

Some examples of the reduced form of G are given in figure 7. Here we note a relation between the edges of G and  $G_{red}$ :

$$N(G) = \hat{N}(G_{\rm red}) + \sum_{i=1}^{n} N(\gamma_i),$$
(3.7)

where n is the number of nontrivial 1VI components of G, and  $\hat{N}(G_{\text{red}})$  is the number of edges that are in both  $G_{\text{red}}$  and G (i.e. the non-auxiliary edges of  $G_{\text{red}}$ ).

The concept of the reduced form enables us to obtain a necessary and sufficient condition that G has a hard region, which can be seen as another corollary of theorem 1.

**Corollary 1.2.** The hard vector  $v_H$  is normal to a lower facet of  $\Delta^{(N+1)}[\mathcal{P}(G)]$ , if and only if all the internal propagators of  $G_{\text{red}}$  are off-shell.

*Proof.* First we show that if all the propagators of  $G_{\text{red}}$  are off-shell, then  $v_H$  is normal to a lower facet. Suppose there are n nontrivial 1VI components of G. We can parameterise the propagators of G such that the first  $\sum_{i=1}^{n} N(\gamma_i)$  parameters correspond to the propagators of the n nontrivial 1VI components, and the next (and the last)  $\hat{N}(G_{\text{red}})$  parameters correspond to the propagators that are in both  $G_{\text{red}}$  and G. According to corollary 1.1, we can find the following  $\sum_{i=1}^{n} (N(\gamma_i) - 1)$  linearly independent vectors of the form:

$$\left(\underbrace{0,\ldots,0}_{N(\gamma_1)+\cdots+N(\gamma_{i-1})},\underbrace{1,0,\ldots,0,-1,0,\ldots,0}_{N(\gamma_i)},\underbrace{0,\ldots,0}_{N(\gamma_{i+1})+\cdots+N(\gamma_n)},\underbrace{0,\ldots,0}_{\widehat{N}(G_{\rm red})};0\right),\tag{3.8}$$



Figure 7. Some examples of the reduced forms of certain  $2 \rightarrow 2$  scattering graphs. Top: the original Feynman graphs. Bottom: the corresponding reduced forms.

and the dimension of the space spanned by the vectors above is  $\sum_{i=1}^{n} N(\gamma_i) - n$ . According to eq. (3.7), we still need to find another  $n + \hat{N}(G_{\text{red}})$  vectors that are linearly independent of them, in order to show that the lower face normal to  $\boldsymbol{v}_H$  is N-dimensional, hence a lower facet.

For the spanning tree  $T^1$  corresponding to a given term in  $\mathcal{U}(\boldsymbol{x})$ , the associated point in the parameter space is of the following form:

$$\boldsymbol{r}_{1} = \left(\underbrace{a_{1}^{(1)}, \dots, a_{N(\gamma_{1})}^{(1)}}_{N(\gamma_{1})}, \dots, \underbrace{a_{1}^{(n)}, \dots, a_{N(\gamma_{n})}^{(n)}}_{N(\gamma_{n})}, \underbrace{0, \dots, 0}_{\widehat{N}(G_{\mathrm{red}})}; 0\right),$$
(3.9)

where for each i = 1, ..., n, there are  $L(\gamma_i)$  entries with value 1 and  $N(\gamma_i) - L(\gamma_i)$  entries with value 0 in  $\{a_1^{(i)}, ..., a_{N(\gamma_i)}^{(i)}\}$ . We now consider the spanning 2-tree corresponding to an  $\mathcal{F}^{(q^2)}$  term by removing one propagator from  $T^1$ . Since every line momentum of  $G_{\text{red}}$ is off-shell, this propagator can either be in  $G_{\text{red}}$ , or in the *n* nontrivial 1VI components. The point  $\mathbf{r}_2$  that is associated to this spanning 2-tree, is identical to  $\mathbf{r}_1$  except for one entry, which is 0 in  $\mathbf{r}_1$  and 1 in  $\mathbf{r}_2$ . As a result, the vector  $\mathbf{r}_2 - \mathbf{r}_1$  may take one of the two following forms:

$$\left(\underbrace{0,\ldots,0}_{N(\gamma_1)+\dots+N(\gamma_{i-1})},\underbrace{0,\ldots,0,1,0,\ldots,0}_{N(\gamma_i)},\underbrace{0,\ldots,0}_{N(\gamma_{i+1})+\dots+N(\gamma_n)},\underbrace{0,\ldots,0}_{\widehat{N}(G_{\text{red}})};0\right),$$
(3.10a)

$$\left(\underbrace{0,\ldots,0}_{N(\gamma_1)+\cdots+N(\gamma_n)},\underbrace{0,\ldots,0,1,0,\ldots,0}_{\widehat{N}(G_{\text{red}})};0\right).$$
 (3.10b)

In each of the vectors above, there is exactly one entry with value 1, while all the others are 0. Note that in (3.10a), we may choose the entry 1 at n distinct positions, each corresponding to removing some off-shell propagator in a different nontrivial 1VI component  $\gamma_i$  with  $1 \leq i \leq n$ ; these are bound to be independent. In (3.10b), we may choose the entry 1 at any of the last  $\hat{N}(G_{\text{red}})$  entries, each corresponding to removing a different internal propagator in  $G_{\text{red}}$ . It is straightforward to check that the vectors in eqs. (3.8) and (3.10) are linearly independent, and their total number is N(G), hence they constitute a set of basis vectors of the hard facet.

Let us now consider the case where there is a propagator  $e' \in G_{\text{red}}$  that carries an on-shell momentum (either lightlike or vanishing). In this case, such a basis cannot be constructed. For example, if one propagator of  $G_{\text{red}}$  carries a momentum  $p_1^{\mu}$ , then removing it from a spanning tree, yields a  $\mathcal{F}^{(p_1^2)}$  term, rather than a  $\mathcal{F}^{(q^2)}$  term, which is not in the hard facet.

As an example, all the propagators in the reduced form of figures 7a and 7d carry off-shell momenta, so the hard region is present in those graphs; meanwhile the reduced form in figures 7b and 7c contains propagators that carry vanishing or lightlike momenta, respectively, so there are no hard regions for these graphs.

With theorem 1 and its corollaries, we can proceed with the study of the space generated by the polynomial  $\mathcal{P}_0^{(R)}(\boldsymbol{x};\boldsymbol{s})$  for a given infrared region R. This will be our objective in the rest of this section.

#### 3.2 Leading terms in the infrared regions

We now focus on the infrared regions by investigating the generic properties of the terms of  $\mathcal{P}_0^{(R)}(\boldsymbol{x};\boldsymbol{s})$ , where R is a given infrared region characterised by the region vector  $\boldsymbol{v}_R$ . By definition, these terms correspond to the points  $\boldsymbol{r}$  of the Newton polytope with the minimum of  $\boldsymbol{r} \cdot \boldsymbol{v}_R$ . Below we will see that these terms can be classified into four types having distinct features.

We start with two examples of infrared regions from figure 8, which describes a hard process with one off-shell external momentum  $Q^{\mu}$  and three nearly on-shell external momenta  $p_i^{\mu}$  for i = 1, 2, 3. In the on-shell expansion, we assume that  $p_i^2 \sim \lambda Q^2$  with  $\lambda \ll 1$ , while the hard scales  $s_{kl} \equiv (p_k + p_l)^2$  and  $Q^2$  are all of the same order of magnitude. By definition, the Lee-Pomeransky polynomial  $\mathcal{P}(\boldsymbol{x}; \boldsymbol{s})$  is

$$\mathcal{P}(\boldsymbol{x};\boldsymbol{s}) = x_1 x_2 + x_1 x_3 + x_1 x_5 + x_1 x_6 + x_2 x_3 + x_2 x_4 + x_2 x_6 + x_3 x_4 + x_3 x_5 + x_4 x_5 + x_4 x_6 + x_5 x_6 + (-Q^2) x_1 x_2 x_3 + (-p_1^2) (x_1 x_2 x_4 + x_1 x_3 x_4 + x_1 x_4 x_5 + x_1 x_4 x_6 + x_1 x_5 x_6) + (-p_2^2) (x_1 x_2 x_5 + x_2 x_3 x_5 + x_2 x_4 x_5 + x_2 x_4 x_6 + x_2 x_5 x_6) + (-p_3^2) (x_1 x_3 x_6 + x_2 x_3 x_6 + x_3 x_4 x_6 + x_3 x_5 x_6 + x_3 x_4 x_5) + (-s_{12}) x_1 x_2 x_6 + (-s_{23}) x_2 x_3 x_4 + (-s_{13}) x_1 x_3 x_5.$$
(3.11)

The two regions we focus on are denoted by SS and C<sub>1</sub>S. In the SS-region, the two loop momenta are soft; in the C<sub>1</sub>S-region, the loop momentum running through the propagators 4, 5, 2 and 1 is collinear to  $p_1^{\mu}$ , while the other loop momentum is soft. Using eq. (2.39), the Lee-Pomeransky parameters in these regions scale as follows:

SS: 
$$x_1, x_2, x_3 \sim \lambda^{-1}, \quad x_4, x_5, x_6 \sim \lambda^{-2};$$
 (3.12a)

C<sub>1</sub>S: 
$$x_2 \sim \lambda^0$$
,  $x_1, x_3, x_4, x_5 \sim \lambda^{-1}$ ,  $x_6 \sim \lambda^{-2}$ . (3.12b)



**Figure 8.** A two-loop four-point wide-angle scattering example with three nearly on-shell external momenta  $p_i^{\mu}$  (i = 1, 2, 3) and one off-shell external momentum  $Q^{\mu}$ .

The leading Lee-Pomeransky polynomial  $\mathcal{P}_0^{(R)}(\boldsymbol{x};\boldsymbol{s})$ , with R = SS reads:

$$\mathcal{P}_{0}^{(SS)}(\boldsymbol{x};\boldsymbol{s}) = \boldsymbol{x}_{4}\boldsymbol{x}_{5} + \boldsymbol{x}_{4}\boldsymbol{x}_{6} + \boldsymbol{x}_{5}\boldsymbol{x}_{6} + (-p_{1}^{2})(\boldsymbol{x}_{1}\boldsymbol{x}_{4}\boldsymbol{x}_{5} + \boldsymbol{x}_{1}\boldsymbol{x}_{4}\boldsymbol{x}_{6} + \boldsymbol{x}_{1}\boldsymbol{x}_{5}\boldsymbol{x}_{6})$$

$$+ (-p_{2}^{2})(\boldsymbol{x}_{2}\boldsymbol{x}_{4}\boldsymbol{x}_{5} + \boldsymbol{x}_{2}\boldsymbol{x}_{4}\boldsymbol{x}_{6} + \boldsymbol{x}_{2}\boldsymbol{x}_{5}\boldsymbol{x}_{6}) + (-p_{3}^{2})(\boldsymbol{x}_{3}\boldsymbol{x}_{4}\boldsymbol{x}_{5} + \boldsymbol{x}_{3}\boldsymbol{x}_{4}\boldsymbol{x}_{6} + \boldsymbol{x}_{3}\boldsymbol{x}_{5}\boldsymbol{x}_{6})$$

$$+ (-s_{12})\boldsymbol{x}_{1}\boldsymbol{x}_{2}\boldsymbol{x}_{6} + (-s_{23})\boldsymbol{x}_{2}\boldsymbol{x}_{3}\boldsymbol{x}_{4} + (-s_{13})\boldsymbol{x}_{1}\boldsymbol{x}_{3}\boldsymbol{x}_{5},$$

$$(3.13)$$

while the leading polynomial  $\mathcal{P}_0^{(R)}(\boldsymbol{x};\boldsymbol{s})$  with  $R = C_1 S$  is:

$$\mathcal{P}_{0}^{(C_{1}S)}(\boldsymbol{x};\boldsymbol{s}) = x_{1}\boldsymbol{x}_{6} + x_{4}\boldsymbol{x}_{6} + x_{5}\boldsymbol{x}_{6} + (-p_{1}^{2})(x_{1}x_{4}\boldsymbol{x}_{6} + x_{1}x_{5}\boldsymbol{x}_{6}) + (-p_{3}^{2})(x_{1}x_{3}\boldsymbol{x}_{6} + x_{3}x_{4}\boldsymbol{x}_{6} + x_{3}x_{5}\boldsymbol{x}_{6}) + (-s_{12})x_{1}x_{2}\boldsymbol{x}_{6} + (-s_{13})x_{1}x_{3}x_{5}.$$
(3.14)

Note that in the polynomials (3.13) and (3.14) we used colour coding to identify the parameters associated with hard (blue), jet (green) and soft (red), respectively. In each of these polynomials, the first three terms are the  $\mathcal{U}^{(R)}$  terms, the terms carrying  $(-p_i^2)$  dependence are the  $\mathcal{F}^{(p_i^2,R)}$  terms, e.g.  $\mathcal{F}^{(p_i^2,C_1S)} = (-p_1^2)(x_1x_4x_6 + x_1x_5x_6)$ , and those carrying  $s_{kl}$  dependence are  $\mathcal{F}^{(q^2,R)}$  terms, e.g.  $\mathcal{F}^{(q^2,C_1S)} = (-s_{12})x_1x_2x_6 + (-s_{13})x_1x_3x_5$ . Using eq. (3.12), one can verify that all the terms in (3.13) scale as  $\lambda^{-4}$  while all the terms in (3.14) scale as  $\lambda^{-3}$ . Note that the remaining terms in (3.11), which have been dropped in  $\mathcal{P}_0^{(SS)}$  and  $\mathcal{P}_0^{(C_1S)}$ , would be sub-leading in  $\lambda$ .

In the two polynomials above, one observes that only certain combinations of hard, jet and soft parameters can be consistent with aforementioned  $\lambda$  scaling. Specifically, for R = SS in (3.13), every term in  $\mathcal{U}^{(R)}$  has two soft parameters, every term in  $\mathcal{F}^{(p^2,R)}$  has two soft and one jet parameters, and every term in  $\mathcal{F}^{(q^2,R)}$  has one soft and two jet parameters. For  $R = C_1S$  in (3.14), every term in  $\mathcal{U}^{(R)}$  has one soft and one jet parameters, every term in  $\mathcal{F}^{(p^2,R)}$  has one soft and two jet parameters. In this case we note that there are two types of terms in  $\mathcal{F}^{(q^2,R)}$ : one of them  $(s_{12}x_1x_2x_6)$  has one soft, one jet and one hard parameters, while the other  $(s_{13}x_1x_3x_5)$  has three jet parameters.

Motivated by these observations, we consider a generic region with hard, jet and soft propagators. In order to study the terms of  $\mathcal{U}^{(R)}$  and  $\mathcal{F}^{(R)}$  and classify them into different types, we define the subgraphs  $H, J_i$  (i = 1, ..., K) and S, as a partition of G, such that



**Figure 9**. The H,  $\tilde{J}_i$  and  $\tilde{S}$  graphs. The pink vertex in the  $\tilde{J}_i$  (or  $\tilde{S}$ ) graph is a newly introduced vertex, which identifies all the vertices of H (or  $H \cup J$ ) that  $J_i$  (or S) is attached to. Note that what is contracted is the rest of the graph, not the J or S themselves.

every edge and vertex in G can be uniquely associated to exactly one of them. Furthermore, we associate edges and vertices to these subgraphs such that:

- An edge is contained in H,  $J_i$  (i = 1, ..., K) and S respectively if and only if its momentum is hard, collinear to  $p_i$ , or soft.
- A vertex is in S if and only if it connects to soft edges only. A vertex is in  $J_i$  if and only if it connects to at least one edge in  $J_i$  and possibly edges in S but no edges from H nor  $J_j$  with  $j \neq i$ . All the other vertices are in H.

Note that from the definitions above, the subgraph containing the endpoint of an edge may be different to the subgraph containing the edge itself. For example, the endpoints of a soft propagator can be jet vertices, and one endpoint of a jet propagator can be a hard vertex. Thus, what we are calling a subgraph in this section is subtly different from the strict notion of a subgraph in graph theory.

Next, let us define the contracted graphs  $\tilde{J}_i$  and  $\tilde{S}$  that are constructed from the subgraphs  $J_i$  and S. The contracted soft subgraph  $\tilde{S}$  is obtained from S by contracting to a point all the vertices of H and J into which soft momenta flow, and replacing them by a new soft vertex, which we will refer to as the auxiliary soft vertex. Similarly,  $\tilde{J}_i$  is obtained from  $J_i$  by contracting to a point all the vertices of H into which the  $J_i$  momenta flow, and replacing them by a new vertex of  $J_i$  (the auxiliary  $J_i$  vertex). In figure 9 we show an illustration of the hard subgraphs H and the contracted subgraphs  $\tilde{J}_i$  and  $\tilde{S}$  that would be obtained from the generic scattering graph shown in figure 1. By definition, for each of the contracted graphs  $\tilde{S}$  and  $\tilde{J}_i$  ( $i = 1, \ldots, K$ ), there is one more vertex than the corresponding subgraph S and  $J_i$ . The contracted graphs can also be viewed as follows:  $\tilde{S} = G/(H \cup J)$  and  $\tilde{J}_i = (G \setminus S)/(H \bigcup_{k \neq i} J_k)$ .

The introduction of the contracted graphs is convenient for the following reason. We observe that the total<sup>7</sup> number of the independent hard, jet and soft loop momenta in  $\mathcal{I}(G)$ 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup>Note that the number of loops in each of the graphs separately is not the same between the original and the contracted graphs. For example,  $\tilde{S}$  has more loops than S.

is equal to the number of loops in  $H, \tilde{J}$  and  $\tilde{S}$ , respectively. It then follows that

$$L(G) = L(G \setminus S) + L(\widetilde{S})$$
  
=  $L(H) + \sum_{i=1}^{K} L(\widetilde{J}_i) + L(\widetilde{S}).$  (3.15)

Another benefit of defining the contracted subgraphs is that we can use this concept to describe the leading polynomials. As we will see below, the polynomials  $\mathcal{U}^{(R)}$  and  $\mathcal{F}^{(R)}$  can be classified into certain types, according to the structures of H,  $\tilde{J}$  and  $\tilde{S}$ .

Any term of  $\mathcal{P}_0^{(R)}$  is obtained either from a spanning tree or a spanning 2-tree of G, which we denote as T. Further, let there be  $n_H$   $(n_J, n_S)$  hard (jet, soft) propagators in the complement of T. The following fundamental constraints on the values of  $n_H$  and  $n_S$  can be observed:

$$n_H \ge L(H), \qquad n_S \le L(S).$$
 (3.16)

The first inequality  $n_H \ge L(H)$  must hold, because we need to remove at least L(H) propagators in the hard subgraph to turn G into a spanning tree. To arrive at  $n_S \le L(\tilde{S})$  let us construct a proof by contradiction. To this end we assume that  $n_S > L(\tilde{S})$  and show that it is inconsistent. First of all,  $n_S > L(\tilde{S})$  implies that the graph  $\gamma_{\tilde{S}} \equiv \tilde{S} \cap T$  would be disconnected.<sup>8</sup> One of its components consists exclusively of soft edges which do not attach to H or J in G. Since by definition (see point  $\beta$  of proposition 1), the soft subgraph S does not attach to any external momenta, momentum conservation of this disconnected component implies that the total momentum flowing into it vanish, and hence it would not contribute to the Symanzik polynomials. We have thus established eq. (3.16).

With the observations above, one can derive the generic form of the terms in  $\mathcal{P}^{(\mathcal{R})}$ by considering all the possible cases. We first focus on any term of  $\mathcal{U}^{(R)}$ , denoting the corresponding spanning tree  $T^1$ . The  $\mathcal{U}^{(R)}$  polynomial is a homogeneous, degree L(G)polynomial, which implies that  $n_H + n_J + n_S = L(H) + \sum_{i=1}^{K} L(\tilde{J}_i) + L(\tilde{S})$ . Recall that a facet contains the points that minimise  $\boldsymbol{r} \cdot \boldsymbol{v}_R$ , as follows from eq. (2.33). Because for the  $\mathcal{U}$ terms  $\boldsymbol{r} \cdot \boldsymbol{v}_R = \hat{\boldsymbol{r}} \cdot \boldsymbol{u}_R$  (i.e.  $r_{i,N+1} = 0$ ),  $\boldsymbol{r} \cdot \boldsymbol{v}_R$  corresponds to summing the subset of entries of  $\boldsymbol{v}_R$  associated with edges e, for which  $r_e = 1$  (see eq. (2.30)). Since the hard, jet and soft propagators have a corresponding 0, -1, or -2 entry in  $\boldsymbol{v}_R$  respectively, in order to achieve the minimum of  $\boldsymbol{r} \cdot \boldsymbol{v}_R$ , the value of  $n_H$  must be minimised while the value of  $n_S$  must be maximised. With this in mind, eq. (3.16) implies:

$$n_H = L(H), \qquad n_J = L(\widetilde{J}), \qquad n_S = L(\widetilde{S}). \tag{3.17}$$

This implies that each of the subgraphs,  $H \cap T^1$ ,  $\tilde{J}_i \cap T^1$  for each  $i \in \{1, \ldots, K\}$ , and  $\tilde{S} \cap T^1$  are spanning trees of H,  $\tilde{J}_i$  and  $\tilde{S}$ , respectively. This configuration is depicted in figure 10(*a*). Here the notation ST stands for a spanning tree. Note that it is the *contracted* graphs that should be considered, namely,  $\gamma \cap T^1$  is a spanning tree of  $\gamma$ , for  $\gamma = H, \tilde{J}_1, \ldots, \tilde{J}_K, \tilde{S}$ .

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup>This can be understood from Euler's theorem. For  $\widetilde{S}$  we have  $V(\widetilde{S}) - N(\widetilde{S}) + L(\widetilde{S}) = 1$ . After removing  $L(\widetilde{S}) + x$  edges from  $\widetilde{S}$  we obtain  $\gamma_{\widetilde{S}}$  for which Euler's theorem yields  $V(\widetilde{S}) - (N(\widetilde{S}) - L(\widetilde{S}) - x) + L(\gamma_{\widetilde{S}}) = k$  and k denotes the number of disjoint connected components of  $\gamma_{\widetilde{S}}$ . Combining these equations one obtains  $k = L(\gamma_{\widetilde{S}}) + x + 1 > 1$  as long as x > 0 proving that  $\gamma_{\widetilde{S}}$  is disconnected.



**Figure 10.** The graphic descriptions of the terms of  $\mathcal{U}^{(R)}(\boldsymbol{x})$  and  $\mathcal{F}^{(R)}(\boldsymbol{x};\boldsymbol{s})$  with R being an infrared region. The lines connecting different blobs represent any number of propagators, and the notation ST (S2T) stands for spanning trees (spanning 2-trees). The labels (ST, S2T, one-loop) imply that the contracted graphs H,  $\tilde{J}$  and  $\tilde{S}$  is respectively a (spanning tree, spanning 2-tree, one-loop graph) in the corresponding terms. Any of the terms in  $\mathcal{P}_0^{(R)}$  is of one of the following four types: (a) the terms of  $\mathcal{U}^{(R)}(\boldsymbol{x})$ ; (b) the terms of  $\mathcal{F}^{(p_i^2,R)}(\boldsymbol{x};\boldsymbol{s})$ , note that the spanning 2-tree structure can be within any one of the jet subgraphs; (c) one possibility for the terms of  $\mathcal{F}^{(q^2,R)}(\boldsymbol{x};\boldsymbol{s})$ , denoted as the  $\mathcal{F}_{\mathrm{II}}^{(q^2,R)}$  terms, where  $H \cap T$  is a spanning 2-tree of H, identifying an off-shell momentum  $q^{\mu}$  flowing between its components; (d) another possibility for the terms of  $\mathcal{F}^{(q^2,R)}(\boldsymbol{x};\boldsymbol{s})$ , denoted as the  $\mathcal{F}_{\mathrm{II}}^{(q^2,R)}$  terms, where for two of the jet graphs  $\tilde{J}_i$  and  $\tilde{J}_j$  (i = 1 and j = K in the figure),  $\tilde{J}_i \cap T$  and  $\tilde{J}_j \cap T$  are spanning 2-trees of  $\tilde{J}_i$  and  $\tilde{J}_j$  respectively. While in (a), (b) and (c) the graph  $\tilde{S} \cap T$  is a spanning tree of  $\tilde{S}$ , in (d) this graph has (exactly) one loop.

For the analysis that follows, it is useful to examine the structure of the soft subgraph in more detail. Suppose there are *n* connected components of *S*, denoted by  $S_1, \ldots, S_n$ , corresponding to the *n* 1VI components of  $\widetilde{S}$ , i.e.  $\widetilde{S}_1, \cdots, \widetilde{S}_n$ , which all share the auxiliary soft vertex. As illustrated above,  $\widetilde{S} \cap T^1$  is a spanning tree of  $\widetilde{S}$ . Then recall corollary 1.1,  $\widetilde{S}_i \cap T^1$  is a spanning tree of  $\widetilde{S}_i$  for  $i = 1, \ldots, n$ . Eq. (3.17) can hence be rewritten in a more precise way as

$$\mathcal{U}^{(R)}(\boldsymbol{x}) : n_{H} = L(H),$$

$$n_{J_{i}} = L(\tilde{J}_{i}) \quad (i = 1, \dots, K),$$

$$n_{S_{k}} = L(\tilde{S}_{k}) \quad (k = 1, \dots, n).$$
(3.18)

Using the graph-theoretical knowledge that the combination of any chosen spanning tree of H,  $\tilde{J}_i$  and  $\tilde{S}$  is also a spanning tree of G, along with eq. (3.18), we can deduce a useful property: upon denoting the parameters  $\boldsymbol{x}$  that are associated with edges in H,  $J_i$ , and  $S = \bigcup_{k=1}^n S_k$  by  $\boldsymbol{x}^{[H]}$ ,  $\boldsymbol{x}^{[J_i]}$  and  $\boldsymbol{x}^{[S]}$  respectively, the polynomial  $\mathcal{U}^{(R)}(\boldsymbol{x})$  can be factorised as follows

$$\mathcal{U}^{(R)}(\boldsymbol{x}) = \mathcal{U}_{H}(\boldsymbol{x}^{[H]}) \cdot \left(\prod_{i=1}^{K} \mathcal{U}_{J_{i}}(\boldsymbol{x}^{[J_{i}]})\right) \cdot \mathcal{U}_{S}(\boldsymbol{x}^{[S]}),$$
(3.19)

where  $\mathcal{U}_{H}(\boldsymbol{x}^{[H]})$ ,  $\mathcal{U}_{J_{i}}(\boldsymbol{x}^{[J_{i}]})$  and  $\mathcal{U}_{S}(\boldsymbol{x}^{[S]}) = \prod_{k=1}^{n} \mathcal{U}_{S_{k}}(\boldsymbol{x}^{[S_{k}]})$  are the polynomials that contain only the parameters  $\boldsymbol{x}^{[H]}$ ,  $\boldsymbol{x}^{[J_{i}]}$  and  $\boldsymbol{x}^{[S]}$ , and correspond to the spanning trees of the graphs H,  $\tilde{J}_{i}$  and  $\tilde{S}$  respectively. For example, in eq. (3.13) we have  $\mathcal{U}_{H}(\boldsymbol{x}^{[H]}) = \mathcal{U}_{J_{i}}(\boldsymbol{x}^{[J_{i}]}) = 1$ , and  $\mathcal{U}_{S}(\boldsymbol{x}^{[S]}) = x_{4}x_{5} + x_{4}x_{6} + x_{5}x_{6}$ . Meanwhile in eq. (3.14) we can see that  $\mathcal{U}_{H}(\boldsymbol{x}^{[H]}) = 1$ ,  $\mathcal{U}_{J_{1}}(\boldsymbol{x}^{[J_{1}]}) = x_{1} + x_{4} + x_{5}$ ,  $\mathcal{U}_{J_{i}}(\boldsymbol{x}^{[J_{i}]}) = 1$   $(i \neq 1)$ , and  $\mathcal{U}_{S}(\boldsymbol{x}^{[S]}) = x_{6}$ .

Note that eq. (3.17) can also be viewed as a result of the uniqueness of minimum spanning trees in graph theory, i.e. by associating a weight to each edge of a given graph, the set of weights in a minimum spanning tree of this graph is uniquely determined. In the case under consideration, these weights are 0, -1 and -2 for hard, jet and soft edges, respectively. The minimum of  $\boldsymbol{r} \cdot \boldsymbol{v}_R$ , where  $\boldsymbol{r}$  corresponds to any term in  $\mathcal{P}_0^{(R)}(\boldsymbol{x};\boldsymbol{s})$ , can then be directly read from (3.17):

$$\min\left(\boldsymbol{r}\cdot\boldsymbol{v}_{R}\right) = -2L(\hat{S}) - L(\hat{J}). \tag{3.20}$$

Now we study the terms in  $\mathcal{F}^{(R)}(\boldsymbol{x};\boldsymbol{s})$ . We denote their corresponding spanning 2-trees as  $T^2$ . Here we have  $n_H + n_J + n_S = L(H) + L(\tilde{J}) + L(\tilde{S}) + 1$ . Using the fundamental constraint, eq. (3.16), all the possible values of  $n_H$ ,  $n_J$  and  $n_S$  can be summarised as follows:

$$n_H = L(H) + k_1, \quad n_J = L(\tilde{J}) + k_2 + 1 - k_1, \quad n_S = L(\tilde{S}) - k_2,$$
 (3.21)

where  $k_1$  and  $k_2$  are non-negative integers  $(k_1, k_2 \in \mathbb{N}_0)$ . Below we discuss three cases of  $k_1$  and  $k_2$ , and show that they enumerate all possible  $\mathcal{F}^{(R)}$  terms, which correspond to, respectively, figures 10b, 10c and 10d.

I.  $k_1 = k_2 = 0$  (figure 10b). In this case, we have

$$n_H = L(H), \ n_J = L(J) + 1, \ n_S = L(S).$$
 (3.22)

This relation implies that  $H \cap T^2$  and  $\tilde{S} \cap T^2$  are spanning trees of H and  $\tilde{S}$  respectively. The subgraph  $\tilde{J} \cap T^2$ , on the other hand, is a spanning 2-tree of  $\tilde{J}$ . More precisely, for a specific jet  $i \in \{1, \ldots, K\}$ ,  $\tilde{J}_i \cap T^2$  is a spanning 2-tree of  $\tilde{J}_i$ , while all the subgraphs  $\tilde{J}_j \cap T^2$  with  $j \neq i$  are spanning trees of  $\tilde{J}_j$ . This configuration is then depicted in figure 10b, where the notation S2T is the abbreviation of spanning 2trees. In this configuration, one component of  $T^2$  only has a single nearly on-shell external momentum  $p_i^{\mu}$ , hence it corresponds to  $\mathcal{F}^{(p_i^2)}(\boldsymbol{x}; \boldsymbol{s})$ . Similar to the analysis above (3.18),  $\tilde{S}_k \cap T^1$  is a spanning tree of  $\tilde{S}_k$  for  $k = 1, \ldots, n$ . Therefore, eq. (3.22) can be written as:

$$\mathcal{F}^{(p_i^2,R)}(\boldsymbol{x};\boldsymbol{s}): n_H = L(H), n_{J_i} = L(\widetilde{J}_i) + 1, \quad n_{J_j} = L(\widetilde{J}_j) \quad (j \neq i, \ j = 1,\dots,K), n_{S_k} = L(\widetilde{S}_k) \quad (k = 1,\dots,n).$$
(3.23)

It remains to be shown that these terms are associated with the same minimum of  $\boldsymbol{r} \cdot \boldsymbol{v}_R$ as in eq. (3.20). In comparison with the terms of  $\mathcal{U}^{(R)}(\boldsymbol{x})$ , which are characterised by (3.18), there is an extra -1 from the jet parameter contribution to  $\boldsymbol{r} \cdot \boldsymbol{v}_R$ , and an extra +1 from the kinematic contribution, which is the (N+1)-th entry of  $\boldsymbol{r}$  (see eq. (2.33)). The terms of  $\mathcal{F}^{(p_i^2,R)}(\boldsymbol{x};\boldsymbol{s})$  are thus described by figure 10b.

We note that a factorisation formula, similar to eq. (3.19), also applies to the  $\mathcal{F}^{(p_i^2,R)}$  terms, namely,

$$\mathcal{F}^{(p_i^2,R)}(\boldsymbol{x};\boldsymbol{s}) = \mathcal{U}_H(\boldsymbol{x}^{[H]}) \cdot \mathcal{F}_{J_i}^{(p_i^2)}(\boldsymbol{x}^{[J_i]}) \cdot \left(\prod_{j\neq i}^K \mathcal{U}_{J_j}(\boldsymbol{x}^{[J_j]})\right) \cdot \mathcal{U}_S(\boldsymbol{x}^{[S]}).$$
(3.24)

The polynomials  $\mathcal{U}_H(\boldsymbol{x}^{[H]})$ ,  $\mathcal{U}_{J_j}(\boldsymbol{x}^{[J_j]})$  and  $\mathcal{U}_S(\boldsymbol{x}^{[S]})$  correspond to the spanning trees of H,  $\tilde{J}_i$  and  $\tilde{S}$ , respectively. The polynomial  $\mathcal{F}^{(p_i^2)}(\boldsymbol{x}^{[J_i]})$  depends on the parameters  $\boldsymbol{x}^{[J_i]}$  only, and corresponds to the spanning 2-trees of  $\tilde{J}_i$ . Moreover, the momentum flowing between the two connected components is exactly  $p_i^{\mu}$ . As in the case of eq. (3.19), this factorisation reflects a graph-theoretical property: by combining any set of spanning trees of H,  $\tilde{J}_j$   $(j \neq i)$  and  $\tilde{S}$ , together with a  $p_i$  spanning 2-tree of  $\tilde{J}_i$ , one obtains a  $p_i$  spanning 2-tree of G.

## II. $k_1 = 1$ , $k_2 = 0$ (figure 10c). In this case, we have

$$n_H = L(H) + 1, \ n_J = L(J), \ n_S = L(S).$$
 (3.25)

In the example of eq. (3.14) as we showed above, the term  $s_{12}x_1x_2x_6$  is of this type. More generically, for a given  $\boldsymbol{r}$  corresponding to a term of this form, we first examine the value of  $\boldsymbol{r} \cdot \boldsymbol{v}_R$ , using eq. (2.33), obtaining

$$\boldsymbol{r} \cdot \boldsymbol{v}_R = -2L(\widetilde{S}) - L(\widetilde{J}) + r_{N+1}, \qquad (3.26)$$

where  $r_{N+1} = 0$  or 1 is the contribution from the kinematic prefactor of the term (i.e. a factor of  $\lambda^0$  or  $\lambda^1$  generated by the rescaling of the kinematic invariants  $s \to \lambda^w s$ ).

In order that a term satisfying (3.25) is in  $\mathcal{F}^{(R)}(\boldsymbol{x}; \boldsymbol{s})$ , we must have  $r_{N+1} = 0$ , which means that  $T^2$  corresponds to a term of  $\mathcal{F}^{(q^2,R)}(\boldsymbol{x}; \boldsymbol{s})$  in this case. We denote these terms as  $\mathcal{F}_{\mathrm{I}}^{(q^2,R)}(\boldsymbol{x};\boldsymbol{s})$ . In each  $T^2$  that corresponds to a term in  $\mathcal{F}_{\mathrm{I}}^{(q^2,R)}(\boldsymbol{x};\boldsymbol{s})$ , the graph  $H \cap T^2$  is a spanning 2-tree of H, such that the momentum flowing between its components of  $T^2$  is  $q^{\mu}$ , which is off shell. In contrast, the remaining subgraphs in  $T^2$ are spanning trees. In particular,  $\tilde{J}_i \cap T^2$  is a spanning tree of  $\tilde{J}_i$  for any  $i = 1, \ldots, K$ , and  $\tilde{S}_k \cap T^2$  is a spanning tree of  $\tilde{S}_k$  for any  $k = 1, \ldots, n$ . With this analysis, we may rewrite (3.25) as

$$\mathcal{F}_{I}^{(q^{2},R)}(\boldsymbol{x};\boldsymbol{s}): n_{H} = L(H) + 1,$$
  

$$n_{J_{i}} = L(\widetilde{J}_{i}) \quad (i = 1, \dots, K),$$
  

$$n_{S_{k}} = L(\widetilde{S}_{k}) \quad (k = 1, \dots, n).$$
(3.27)

The configuration of  $T^2$  in this case is depicted in figure 10c. The polynomial of  $\mathcal{F}_{I}^{(q^2)}$  can be factorised as follows

$$\mathcal{F}_{\mathrm{I}}^{(q^2)}(\boldsymbol{x};\boldsymbol{s}) = \mathcal{F}_{H\cup J}^{(q^2)}(\boldsymbol{x}^{[H]},\boldsymbol{x}^{[J]}) \cdot \mathcal{U}_S(\boldsymbol{x}^{[S]}), \qquad (3.28)$$

where the polynomial  $\mathcal{F}_{H\cup J}^{(q^2)}(\boldsymbol{x}^{[H]}, \boldsymbol{x}^{[J]})$  consists of all the spanning 2-trees of  $H \cup J$  such that the momentum flowing between its components is  $q^{\mu}$ . In comparison with the previous factorisation formulas, eqs. (3.19) and (3.24), we note that  $\mathcal{F}_{H\cup J}^{(q^2)}$  cannot be factorised any further.

## III. $k_1 = 0$ , $k_2 = 1$ (figure 10d). In this case, we have

$$n_H = L(H), \ n_J = L(\tilde{J}) + 2, \ n_S = L(\tilde{S}) - 1.$$
 (3.29)

In the example of eq. (3.14) as we showed above, the term  $s_{13}x_1x_3x_5$  is of this type. In generic cases, we first examine the value of  $\mathbf{r} \cdot \mathbf{v}_R$  as above, which is

$$\boldsymbol{r} \cdot \boldsymbol{v}_R = -2(L(\tilde{S}) - 1) - (L(\tilde{J}) + 2) + r_{N+1} = -2L(\tilde{S}) - L(\tilde{J}) + r_{N+1}, \quad (3.30)$$

where  $r_{N+1} = 0$  or 1 is the kinematic contribution. In order for a term satisfying eq. (3.29) to appear in  $\mathcal{F}^{(R)}(\boldsymbol{x};\boldsymbol{s})$ , we must have  $r_{N+1} = 0$ , which means that this case corresponds to another contribution to  $\mathcal{F}^{(q^2,R)}(\boldsymbol{x};\boldsymbol{s})$ , distinct from case II above. We denote the polynomial consisting of these terms as  $\mathcal{F}_{\text{II}}^{(R)}(\boldsymbol{x};\boldsymbol{s})$ .

To understand the configuration of  $T^2$  in this case, we first notice that eq. (3.29) implies that  $H \cap T^2$  is a spanning tree of H, and  $\tilde{S} \cap T^2$  contains one loop. If the auxiliary soft vertex were not part of this loop, then  $T^2$  would have contained this loop as well, which contradicts  $T^2$  being a spanning 2-tree. Therefore, the loop of  $\tilde{S} \cap T^2$  must correspond to a path P that consists of soft propagators, joining two distinct vertices A and B in  $H \cup J$ . From the definition of  $\tilde{S}$ , this path becomes a loop of  $\tilde{S}$  upon contracting  $H \cup J$  and introducing the auxiliary soft vertex.

Now we argue that A and B must be in two different jets  $J_i$  and  $J_j$ . Notice that  $n_J = L(\tilde{J}) + 2$  implies that  $\tilde{J} \cap T^2$  has three connected components, two of which

have nearly on-shell external momenta  $p_i$  and  $p_j$ , respectively. If the path P were not connecting them, then at least one would have been a component of  $T^2$ , thus an  $\mathcal{F}^{(p_i^2,R)}$  term, in conflict with the conclusion above.

Therefore, in the configuration of  $T^2$  there is a path of soft propagators that joins two of the nearly on-shell external momenta, say  $p_i$  and  $p_j$ . We denote the connected component of S that contains this path as  $S_{k[i,j]}$ , and  $q_{ij} \equiv p_i + p_j$ . The graph  $\tilde{S}_{k[i,j]} \cap T^2$  then contains exactly one loop, and the graphs  $\tilde{J}_i \cap T^2$  and  $\tilde{J}_j \cap T^2$  are spanning 2-trees of  $\tilde{J}_i$  and  $\tilde{J}_j$ . That is,

$$\mathcal{F}_{\text{II}}^{(q^2,R)}(\boldsymbol{x};\boldsymbol{s}) : n_H = L(H), \\ n_{J_i} = L(\tilde{J_i}) + 1, \quad n_{J_j} = L(\tilde{J_j}) + 1, \quad n_{J_l} = L(\tilde{J_l}) \quad (\forall l \neq i, j), \\ n_{S_{k[i,j]}} = L(\tilde{S}_{k[i,j]}) - 1, \quad n_{S_k} = L(\tilde{S}_k) \quad (\forall k \neq k[i,j]).$$
(3.31)

The configuration of  $T^2$  in this case is depicted in figure 10(d). Similar to the previous three cases, the  $\mathcal{F}_{\mathrm{II}}^{(q^2,R)}$  polynomial can be factorised as follows

$$\mathcal{F}_{\mathrm{II}}^{(q_{ij}^2,R)}(\boldsymbol{x};\boldsymbol{s}) = \mathcal{U}_H(\boldsymbol{x}^{[H]}) \cdot \sum_{i,j} \left( \mathcal{F}_{J_i \cup J_j \cup S}^{q_{ij}^2}(\boldsymbol{x}^{[J_i]}, \boldsymbol{x}^{[J_j]}, \boldsymbol{x}^{[S]}) \cdot \prod_{k \neq i,j} \mathcal{U}_{J_k}(\boldsymbol{x}^{[J_k]}) \right).$$
(3.32)

Here the polynomial  $\mathcal{F}_{J_i \cup J_j \cup S}^{(q_{ij}^2)}$  consists of the spanning 2-trees of the graph  $J_i \cup J_j \cup S$ , such that the momentum flowing between the components is exactly  $q_{ij} \equiv p_i + p_j$ .

We note that the three cases above have covered all the possibilities of the terms of  $\mathcal{F}^{(R)}(\boldsymbol{x};\boldsymbol{s})$ , because for any other values of  $k_1$  and  $k_2$  in (3.21), we have  $k_1 + k_2 \ge 2$ , and the corresponding value of  $\boldsymbol{r} \cdot \boldsymbol{v}_R$  is

$$\mathbf{r} \cdot \mathbf{v}_{R} = -2(L(\widetilde{S}) - k_{2}) - (L(\widetilde{J}) + k_{2} + 1 - k_{1}) + r_{N+1}$$
  
=  $-2L(\widetilde{S}) - L(\widetilde{J}) + k_{2} + k_{1} - 1 + r_{N+1}$   
>  $-2L(\widetilde{S}) - L(\widetilde{J}),$  (3.33)

where  $r_{N+1}$  is the kinematic contribution of the point  $\boldsymbol{r}$ , satisfying  $r_{N+1} = 0$  or 1. We emphasise that (3.33) is a strict inequality. The right-hand side is  $\min(\boldsymbol{r} \cdot \boldsymbol{v}_R)$ , which is attained for all of the four cases above. It follows that cases with  $k_1 + k_2 \ge 2$  do not correspond to any potential terms of  $\mathcal{P}_0^{(R)}(\boldsymbol{x}; \boldsymbol{s})$ .

We conclude that the following theorem must hold.

**Theorem 2.** For any region R in the on-shell expansion of a wide-angle scattering graph G, the leading Lee-Pomeransky polynomial takes the form

$$\mathcal{P}_0^{(R)}(\boldsymbol{x};\boldsymbol{s}) = \mathcal{U}^{(R)}(\boldsymbol{x}) + \mathcal{F}^{(R)}(\boldsymbol{x};\boldsymbol{s})$$
(3.34)

$$\mathcal{F}^{(R)}(\boldsymbol{x};\boldsymbol{s}) = \sum_{i=1}^{K} \mathcal{F}^{(p_i^2,R)}(\boldsymbol{x};\boldsymbol{s}) + \mathcal{F}^{(q^2,R)}_{\mathrm{I}}(\boldsymbol{x};\boldsymbol{s}) + \sum_{i>j=1}^{K} \mathcal{F}^{(q_{ij}^2,R)}_{\mathrm{II}}(\boldsymbol{x};\boldsymbol{s})$$
(3.35)

|  | $n_H$    | $n_{J_1},\ldots,n_{J_K}$  | $n_{S_1},\ldots,n_{S_n}$  |
|--|----------|---|---|
| $\mathcal{U}^{(R)}$                        | L(H)     | $L(\widetilde{J}_1),\ldots,L(\widetilde{J}_K)$  | $L(\widetilde{S}_1),\ldots,L(\widetilde{S}_n)$  |
| $\mathcal{F}^{(p_i^2,R)}$                  | L(H)     | $L(\widetilde{J}_1),\ldots,L(\widetilde{J}_i)+1,\ldots,L(\widetilde{J}_K)$  | $L(\widetilde{S}_1),\ldots,L(\widetilde{S}_n)$  |
| $\mathcal{F}_{\mathrm{I}}^{(q^2,R)}$       | L(H) + 1 | $L(\widetilde{J}_1),\ldots,L(\widetilde{J}_K)$  | $L(\widetilde{S}_1),\ldots,L(\widetilde{S}_n)$  |
| $\mathcal{F}_{\mathrm{II}}^{(q_{ij}^2,R)}$ | L(H)     | $L(H), L(\widetilde{J}_1), \dots, L(\widetilde{J}_i) + 1, \dots, L(\widetilde{J}_j) + 1, \dots, L(\widetilde{J}_K)$ | $L(\widetilde{S}_1), \dots, L(\widetilde{S}_{k[i,j]}) - 1, \dots, L(\widetilde{S}_n)$ |

**Table 1.** The number of parameters associated with each subgraph H,  $J_i$ ,  $S_k$  in each of the  $\mathcal{U}^{(R)}$ ,  $\mathcal{F}^{(p_i^2,R)}_{I}$ ,  $\mathcal{F}^{(q^2,R)}_{I}$  and  $\mathcal{F}^{(q^2,R)}_{II}$  terms in eq. (3.36).

These polynomials factorise as follows

$$\mathcal{U}^{(R)}(\boldsymbol{x}) = \mathcal{U}_{H}(\boldsymbol{x}^{[H]}) \cdot \left(\prod_{i=1}^{K} \mathcal{U}_{J_{i}}(\boldsymbol{x}^{[J_{i}]})\right) \cdot \mathcal{U}_{S}(\boldsymbol{x}^{[S]}),$$

$$\mathcal{F}^{(p_{i}^{2},R)}_{I}(\boldsymbol{x};\boldsymbol{s}) = \mathcal{U}_{H}(\boldsymbol{x}^{[H]}) \cdot \mathcal{F}^{(p_{i}^{2})}_{J_{i}}(\boldsymbol{x}^{[J_{i}]};\boldsymbol{s}) \cdot \left(\prod_{j\neq i}^{K} \mathcal{U}_{J_{j}}(\boldsymbol{x}^{[J_{j}]})\right) \cdot \mathcal{U}_{S}(\boldsymbol{x}^{[S]}),$$

$$\mathcal{F}^{(q^{2},R)}_{I}(\boldsymbol{x};\boldsymbol{s}) = \mathcal{F}^{(q^{2})}_{H\cup J}(\boldsymbol{x}^{[H]},\boldsymbol{x}^{[J]}) \cdot \mathcal{U}_{S}(\boldsymbol{x}^{[S]}),$$

$$\mathcal{F}^{(q_{ij}^{2},R)}_{II}(\boldsymbol{x};\boldsymbol{s}) = \mathcal{U}_{H}(\boldsymbol{x}^{[H]}) \cdot \mathcal{F}^{(q_{ij}^{2})}_{J_{i}\cup J_{j}\cup S}(\boldsymbol{x}^{[J_{i}]},\boldsymbol{x}^{[J_{j}]},\boldsymbol{x}^{[S]}) \cdot \prod_{k\neq i,j} \mathcal{U}_{J_{k}}(\boldsymbol{x}^{[J_{k}]}).$$
(3.36)

**Corollary 2.1.** Let us denote the number of parameters which each monomial contains in H,  $J_i$  and  $S_k$  as  $n_H$ ,  $n_{J_i}$  and  $n_{S_k}$ , respectively. These numbers are summarised in table 1:

#### 3.3 The infrared regions in wide-angle scattering

As is discussed above, any infrared region R contributing to the MoR in the on-shell expansion of a wide-angle graph G, may be described by figure 1 with the subgraphs  $H, J_1, \ldots, J_K, S$  satisfying the set of basic requirements stated in proposition 1. Our goal is to fully characterise the possible structure of these subgraphs. To this end, we must exclude any configuration that passes these basic requirements and yet produces a scaleless integral, which therefore does not contribute to the MoR. In order to avoid these pathological configurations, some extra requirements on H, J and S would be needed. We will show that the following three requirements provide a necessary and sufficient condition for any configuration satisfying proposition 1 to be an infrared region.

- Requirement of H: all the internal propagators of  $H_{\text{red}}$ , which is the reduced form of H, are off-shell.
- Requirement of J: all the internal propagators of J
  <sub>i,red</sub>, which is the reduced form of the contracted graph J
  <sub>i</sub>, carry exactly the momentum p<sup>μ</sup><sub>i</sub>.
- Requirement of S: every connected component of S must connect at least two different jet subgraphs  $J_i$  and  $J_j$ .

To understand these requirements, we recall the concept of the reduced form of a graph, which is introduced in section 3.1. The reduced form of H is obtained by contracting each of the nontrivial 1VI components of H to a vertex, and if two nontrivial 1VI components  $\gamma_1$  and  $\gamma_2$  share a vertex, we add an auxiliary propagator connecting  $\gamma_1$  and  $\gamma_2$  before contracting them. The same construction applies to any of the contracted jet graphs  $\tilde{J}_i$ . Similar to eq. (3.7), we can further derive the following relations:

$$N(H) = \hat{N}(H_{\rm red}) + \sum_{j=1}^{n} N(\gamma_j^H), \qquad N(\tilde{J}_i) = \hat{N}(\tilde{J}_{i,\rm red}) + \sum_{j=1}^{n_i} N(\gamma_j^{\tilde{J}_i}), \tag{3.37}$$

where  $\gamma_j^H$  denotes the 1VI components of H and  $\hat{N}(H_{\text{red}})$  the number of edges that are in both  $H_{\text{red}}$  and H (i.e.  $\hat{N}(H_{\text{red}})$  excludes the auxiliary edges that have been introduced upon separating nontrivial 1VI components when constructing  $H_{\text{red}}$ ). Similarly,  $\gamma_j^{\tilde{J}_i}$  represents the nontrivial 1VI components of  $\tilde{J}_i$ , where  $\hat{N}(\tilde{J}_{i,\text{red}})$  is the number of edges that are in both  $\tilde{J}_{i,\text{red}}$  and  $\tilde{J}_i$ .

The requirement of H can be seen as a generalisation of corollary 1.2. The requirement of J follows directly from the second Landau condition, eq. (2.48b). Namely, for example, the jet configurations in figure 4(a) are allowed, while those in figure 4(b) and (c) instead lead to scaleless integrals over some jet loop momenta, and are hence forbidden in any infrared region. Finally, the requirement of S rules out the configurations where a connected component of S is only attached to the hard subgraph and/or one of the jets. In other words, allowed soft subgraphs must connect at least two jets. As we show in appendix C, for any configuration satisfying proposition 1, the requirements of H, J and S above provide a necessary and sufficient condition for the existence of a corresponding region R, such that  $v_R$  is normal to a lower facet of the Newton polytope  $\Delta^{(N+1)}[\mathcal{P}(G)]$ . Should any of the requirements be violated, such a configuration may correspond to a face with dimension less than N, rather than a facet.

## 4 A graph-finding algorithm for regions

In the last section we classified the configurations of the hard and infrared regions, where the latter emerge as specific solutions of the Landau equations. The subgraphs H, J and Sintroduced in proposition 1, supplemented with the extra requirements in section 3.3, allow us to identify precisely the infrared regions of the Feynman integral  $\mathcal{I}(G)$ . The purpose of this section is to construct an algorithm which would identify all the infrared regions of a graph G directly, without referring to the geometric MoR polytope construction. To this end, we will translate the properties of H, J and S into a strict graph-theoretical description of the infrared regions.

In section 4.1 we propose a set of graph-theoretical conditions for the subgraphs of G and show that these conditions are equivalent to the extra requirements in section 3.3. In section 4.2 we then construct a general algorithm for the regions, which ensures that the properties in proposition 1 as well as the requirements in section 3.3 are satisfied. Finally in section 4.3, we apply this algorithm to a variety of wide-angle massless scattering graph examples including all graphs having up to 5 loops and 3 external legs, and verify that it agrees with the geometric algorithm of ref. [49].



Figure 11. Examples of motic and mojetic graphs. The pink vertex is introduced to connect all external lines to a single point.

#### 4.1 Graph-theoretical conditions of infrared subgraphs

A useful concept in the classification of Euclidean infrared subgraphs, due to Brown [19], is that of a *motic subgraph* (or asymptotically irreducible graph by Smirnov [41]) which can be used to define the infrared-cograph, or hard subgraph. A motic subgraph may be defined as a subgraph whose connected components each become 1PI after connecting all the external lines to an auxiliary vertex. In the original work by Brown [19] subgraphs only inherit external momenta if all external momenta of the parent graph are incident on the subgraph. Here we allow a subgraph to inherit any of the external momenta which enter any of its vertices.

The concept of motic subgraphs is useful in at least two ways. The first is that it facilitates the construction of a simple algorithm for finding infrared subgraphs [70]. The second is that motic subgraphs are associated with a Hopf algebra structure [71], which has been important in placing the  $R^*$ -operation [72], an operation which subtracts both infrared and ultraviolet divergences from any Euclidean Feynman integral, onto a firmer mathematical ground.

We find that a small but essential modification of the notion of motic graphs is useful in the classification of Minkowskian infrared subgraphs, and specifically, those appearing in the on-shell expansion. In particular, we define a graph to be *mojetic* if *it becomes 1VI after connecting all of its external edges to an auxiliary vertex* (a mojetic graph is necessarily motic). It turns out that mojetic is equivalent to connected, motic and scaleful (i.e. free of scaleless subgraphs) for the case under consideration. As we will see below, the notion of mojetic graphs is useful for the construction of a Minkowskian infrared-subgraph finder. In figure 11 we show a few examples to illustrate the concepts of motic and mojetic graphs.

With the help of these concepts, we claim that the requirements regarding H and J in section 3.3, are equivalent to the requirement that all the K subgraphs  $H \cup J \setminus J_i$  (i = 1, ..., K) are mojetic. Therefore, the following theorem characterising the infrared regions of G may be formulated.

**Theorem 3.** Any configuration of subgraphs in G compatible with proposition 1 is an infrared region of G, if and only if the following graph-theoretical conditions for H, J and S are satisfied:

- 1. For any i = 1, ..., K, the subgraph  $H \cup J \setminus J_i$  is mojetic.
- 2. Every connected component of S must connect at least two jet subgraphs  $J_i$  and  $J_j$  for some  $i \neq j$ .

Note that the second condition in the theorem above is identical to the requirement of S stated in section 3.3. Below we will prove that the first condition is *equivalent* to the requirements regarding H and J in section 3.3.

*Proof.* First, we show that as long as the requirements of H and J of section 3.3 are satisfied, each of the subgraphs  $H \cup J \setminus J_i$  (i = 1, ..., K) is mojetic. Equivalently, we show that for any vertex  $v \in H \cup J \setminus J_i$ , the graph  $(H \cup J \setminus J_i) \setminus v$  is connected after we connect all its external momenta to an auxiliary vertex.

In order to show this, we first define a certain type of vertex of the hard subgraph H: a *hard-hard vertex* is a vertex that is shared by two 1VI components of H, or attached to an external off-shell momentum  $q_j$ .

From the requirement of H in section 3.3, i.e. the internal propagators of  $H_{\text{red}}$  are off-shell, it follows that each 1VI component in H is one of the following types (see figure 12b):

- (1) it has two or more hard-hard vertices (and any number of jet edges attached);
- (2) it has one hard-hard vertex, and it attaches to jet edges of at least two different jets;
- (3) it has no hard-hard vertices, and it attaches to jet edges of at least *four* different jets.

This is because  $H_{\rm red}$  is a tree graph, and every 1VI component of H is either an edge or a vertex of  $H_{\rm red}$ , hence for the propagators of  $H_{\rm red}$  to be off-shell, momentum conservation requires one of the configurations listed above. For example, in figure 12b  $\gamma_2$  and  $\gamma_3$  have at least two hard-hard vertices (marked black), and  $\gamma_1$  and  $\gamma_4$  each have one hard-hard vertex, and are attached to jet edges of two different jets (through the yellow vertices).

It then follows that upon removing all the edges from a specific jet  $J_i$ , every 1VI component of H is one of the following types (see figure 12c):

- (1) it has two or more hard-hard vertices (and any number of jet edges attached);
- (2) it has one hard-hard vertex, and it attaches to at least one jet;
- (3) it has no hard-hard vertices, and it attaches to jet edges of at least *three* different jets.

This observation implies that each 1VI component of H can be connected to two external momenta of  $H \cup J \setminus J_i$ , through some distinct paths  $P_1$  and  $P_2$ , respectively, where  $P_1$  and  $P_2$  do not share any vertices. For example, in figure 12c which depicts  $H \cup J \setminus J_1$ , the 1VI



(a) An example of  $H_{\rm red}$ , and the jet and external momenta attached to it.

(b) A possible H corresponding to  $H_{\rm red}$  and its attached jet and external momenta.

(c) H and its attached jet and external momenta, where  $J_1$  is removed from G.

**Figure 12.** An example illustrating the structure of the hard subgraph and the momenta attached to it (discarding soft momenta), where  $q_1$  is the off-shell external momentum of G, while  $l_1^{[J_1]}$  and  $l_2^{[J_1]}$  are momenta of propagators belonging to the jet  $J_1$ ,  $l_3^{[J_2]}$  is the momentum of a propagator of  $J_2$ , and  $l_4^{[J_3]}$  of  $J_3$ . The subgraphs  $\gamma_i$  (i=1,...,4) are the 1VI components of H.



Figure 13. The reduced form of any contracted jet subgraphs that satisfy the requirement on J.

component  $\gamma_1$  can be connected to the external momentum  $p_2$  (the external momentum of jet  $J_2$ ) via  $P_1$  (the magenta path), and to  $q_1$  via  $P_2$  (the orange path), where  $P_1$  and  $P_2$  do not share any vertices. Similar conclusions hold for other 1VI components  $\gamma_2$ ,  $\gamma_3$  and  $\gamma_4$  for some external momenta in each case.

Moreover, from the requirement of J in section 3.3, i.e. that every internal propagator of  $\tilde{J}_{j,\text{red}}$  carries exactly the momentum  $p_j$ , we deduce that the configuration of  $\tilde{J}_{j,\text{red}}$  must be described by figure 13. Since every jet attaches to H, we know that each 1VI component of  $J_j$  can also be connected to two external momenta in  $H \cup J \setminus J_i$  (with  $i \neq j$ ), one of which is  $p_j$  while the other connects via a path going through the hard subgraph H. These two paths do not share any vertex.

As a result, by removing any vertex  $v \in H \cup J \setminus J_i$ , one may break the path  $P_1$  or the path  $P_2$ , but never both. Thus, there exists no  $v \in G$ , such that  $(H \cup J \setminus J_i) \setminus v$  is disconnected after we connect all the external momenta to an auxiliary vertex. Thus, by definition,  $H \cup J \setminus J_i$  is mojetic for any *i*.

Finally, we show that  $H \cup J \setminus J_i$  being mojetic for any  $i = 1, \ldots, K$  implies the requirements of H and J in section 3.3. Let us demonstrate this by contradiction, i.e. assume that there is an edge  $e \in H_{\text{red}}$  that carries an on-shell momentum  $p_i$ , and then show that the graph  $H \cup J \setminus J_i$  is not mojetic. In the case that  $e \in H$ , i.e. e is not an auxiliary propagator of  $H_{\text{red}}$ , then e itself is a (trivial) 1VI component of  $H \cup J \setminus J_i$ . After we connect all the external momenta of  $H \cup J \setminus J_i$  to an auxiliary vertex, e remains a 1VI

component: since the momentum it carries is  $p_i$ , and  $p_i$  is not an external momentum of  $H \cup J \setminus J_i$ , the branch of  $H_{\rm red}$  to which *e* belongs does not get connected to the auxiliary vertex. It then follows that  $H \cup J \setminus J_i$  is not mojetic. In the case that  $e \notin H$ , i.e. *e* is an auxiliary propagator, then there must be a nontrivial 1VI component  $\gamma^H \subset H$  that is connected to *e*, and the total momentum flowing into (and out of)  $\gamma^H$  is exactly  $p_i$  (by the contradiction assumption). Using the same reasoning as above, one can claim that  $\gamma^H$  remains a 1VI component of  $H \cup J \setminus J_i$ , even after all the external momenta are connected to an auxiliary vertex. Hence  $H \cup J \setminus J_i$  is not mojetic. We conclude that all the edges of  $H_{\rm red}$  must carry off-shell momenta. The same reasoning allows one to prove that  $\tilde{J}_{i,\rm red}$  must carry zero momentum  $p_i$ . (The only other possibility for edges in  $\tilde{J}_{i,\rm red}$  would be that they carry zero momentum, as in a dead-end structure, which is incompatible with  $H \cup J \setminus J_i$  being mojetic.)

## 4.2 An algorithm for regions

In this section we develop an algorithmic way to construct all the infrared regions for the on-shell expansion of a generic wide-angle scattering graph G. Throughout the construction and with the help of theorem 3 above, we will see that the Landau equation as well as the three requirements in section 3.3 are all satisfied automatically.

Before doing so, we introduce the following concept that is helpful in the construction of the jet subgraphs. Consider drawing a cut through a set of edges  $\{e_c\}$  which disconnects a graph G into two connected subgraphs, one of which, denoted by  $\hat{\gamma}_i$ , contains only a single external momentum  $p_i$ , compatible with a unitarity cut on the  $p_i$  channel (see for example refs. [73–75]). Furthermore,  $\hat{\gamma}_i$  must include any vertex whose removal disconnects  $p_i^{\mu}$ . We define the one-external subgraph in the  $p_i$  channel  $\gamma_i \equiv \hat{\gamma}_i \cup \{e_c\}$ . From this construction, it follows that a one-external subgraph in the  $p_i$  channel,  $\gamma_i$ , satisfies

(1)  $\gamma_i$  is connected;

- (2) every edge of  $\gamma_i$  satisfies either
  - (i) both endpoints are in  $\gamma_i$ ;
  - (ii) one endpoint is in  $\gamma_i$  while the other is in  $G \setminus \gamma_i$ .

Our algorithm for constructing the regions can then be described by the following steps.

- Step 1: for each nearly on-shell external momentum  $p_i$  (i = 1, ..., K), construct the one-external subgraph  $\gamma_i$  in the  $p_i$  channel, such that the subgraph  $H_i \equiv G \setminus \gamma_i$  is mojetic.
- Step 2: consider all possible sets  $\{\gamma_1, \ldots, \gamma_K\}$ . For each such set focus on each edge  $e \in G$ . If e has been assigned to two or more  $\gamma_i$ , it belongs to the soft subgraph S; if e has been assigned to exactly one  $\gamma_i$ , it belongs to the jet subgraph  $J_i$ ; if e has not been assigned to any  $\gamma_i$ , it belongs to H. We also denote  $J \equiv \bigcup_{i=1}^K J_i$ .
- Step 3: we now require that the result obtained in Step 2 satisfies the following three further constraints: (i) each jet subgraph  $J_i$  is connected; (ii) each hard subgraph H is connected; (iii) each of the K subgraphs  $H \cup J \setminus J_i$  (i = 1, ..., K) is mojetic. The region would be ruled out if any of these conditions are not satisfied.

In the steps above, we have associated every edge  $e \in G$  to a specific subgraph. Let us recall the association of vertices,  $v \in G$ , to these subgraphs. According to the definitions in section 3.2, any vertex  $v \in S$  if and only if it connects to soft edges only;  $v \in J_i$  if and only if it connects to at least one edge in  $J_i$  but no edges from H nor  $J_j$  with  $j \neq i$ ; otherwise  $v \in H$ . A special case of  $v \in H$  occurs when v is met by two different jets  $J_i$ and  $J_j$  simultaneously.

In the following we will consider a few examples to demonstrate the workings of the algorithm. Let us start with the one-loop triangle example  $G_3$  with one off-shell external momentum  $q_1$  and two nearly on-shell external momenta  $p_1$  and  $p_2$ :



The algorithm above can generate a single one-external subgraph in the  $p_1$  channel, which we denote by  $\gamma_1$ , and another one in the  $p_2$  channel denoted by  $\gamma_2$ :



Note that  $\gamma_i$  (i = 1, 2) denotes the green subgraph that is enclosed by the cut (the dotted curve) that contains  $p_i$ , including the cut propagators. For each of these one-external subgraphs we now check whether or not  $H_i \equiv G_3 \setminus \gamma_i$  is mojetic. Let us explicitly check this for  $G_3 \setminus \gamma_1$ ,



Here, in the second equation, we have added an auxiliary (pink) vertex connecting the edges carrying the external momenta  $p_1$  and  $q_1$ . This graph, which we denote by  $[G_3 \setminus \gamma_1]_c$ , is evidently 1VI, so  $G_3 \setminus \gamma_1$  is mojetic. By symmetry,  $G_3 \setminus \gamma_2$  is also mojetic. This concludes Step 1 of the algorithm.

In Step 2 we combine the subgraphs  $\gamma_1$  and  $\gamma_2$ , by an *overlay operation* which we denote by the symbol  $\sqcup$ . The resulting graph  $\gamma_1 \sqcup \gamma_2$  is



The edge connecting  $p_1$  and  $q_1$  belongs only to  $\gamma_1$ , and hence is part of  $J_1$ . Similarly, the edge connecting  $p_2$  and  $q_1$  is part of  $J_2$ . The edge connecting  $p_1$  and  $p_2$  belongs to both  $\gamma_1$  and  $\gamma_2$ , and hence is part of S. Note that we have used different shades of green to denote different jets, and a red dashed line to denote the soft edge, while the hard subgraph is drawn in blue. We will keep using the same colour scheme for all examples.

Step 3 then demands that we check that the resulting graph  $\gamma_1 \sqcup \gamma_2$  satisfies three properties. The first two properties about the connectivity of each  $J_i$  and H are clearly satisfied. The third property requires for all  $H \cup J \setminus J_i$  to be mojetic, which in this particular example coincides with the check in eq. (4.3).

We note that the unitarity cuts that construct the one-external subgraphs can be "crossed",<sup>9</sup> i.e. there can be vertices  $v \in \gamma_i \cap \gamma_j$  for  $i \neq j$ . Indeed, such crossed untarity cuts are necessary to generate soft vertices. A three-loop example is given by:



We now show an example of a candidate region that is incompatible with the mojetic criterion in Step 1. Consider the following graph with external momenta  $p_1$ ,  $p_2$  and  $q_1$ :



<sup>9</sup>It is interesting to note that in the context of computing iterated discontinuities, crossed cuts of this type are excluded, see ref. [75].

The subgraph  $G \setminus \gamma_2$ , which is the complement of the jet subgraph  $\gamma_2$  above is not mojetic, since  $[G \setminus \gamma_2]_c$  is not 1VI. (Note that here  $J_1$  corresponds to a trivial jet, containing only the external massless momentum  $p_1$ .) Therefore this choice of  $\gamma_2$  is ruled out in Step 1.

Above we have introduced an algorithm to construct the regions that appear in the on-shell expansion of a given wide-angle scattering graph G, and explained it using some low-order examples. We now show that this algorithm constructs exactly those regions satisfying the two conditions in theorem 3, i.e.  $H \cup J \setminus J_i$  is mojetic for every *i*, and every connected component of S is attached to at least two different jets.

Let us begin by showing that any given region obtained from the algorithm above satisfies these two conditions. First, in Step 3 we have discarded all the unqualified regions that violate the property that  $H \cup J \setminus J_i$  are mojetic. Second, since all the soft edges are obtained from the intersection of different jet edges, and each jet is internally connected (from Step 3), it follows that any connected component of S necessarily connects at least two different jets. So both conditions in theorem 3 are automatically satisfied.

We now show that any region R satisfying proposition 1 and the conditions of theorem 3 can be obtained from a suitable choice of  $\{\gamma_i^{(R)}\}$  for  $i = 1, \ldots, K$ , each of which is a oneexternal subgraph in the  $p_i$  channel. To construct these  $\gamma_i^{(R)}$ , we first denote by  $S_i$  the union of the connected components of the soft subgraph S that are attached to  $J_i$ . The vertices of G are then automatically partitioned into the following two types: those within  $J_i \cup S_i$ and those within  $G \setminus (J_i \cup S_i)$ . It follows that  $S_i \cup J_i$  has the following properties: (1) any (internal) edge e in  $S_i \cup J_i$  connects to at least one vertex within  $J_i \cup S_i$ ; (2) it has a single external momentum  $p_i$ . These properties imply that  $S_i \cup J_i$  is a one-external subgraph in the  $p_i$  channel, and we define  $\gamma_i^{(R)} \equiv S_i \cup J_i$ . Since  $S = \bigcup_i S_i$  and  $S \cup J = \bigcup_i (J_i \cup S_i)$ , it follows that any region R can be obtained from a set of  $\gamma_i$ . This completes the proof that the algorithm reproduces all possible regions satisfying the conditions in theorem 3.

#### 4.3 More examples and implementation

As another example, we show below how to find the regions for the following  $3 \times 2$  fishnet graph.



We first consider the condition that the momenta at the diagonal positions 1 and 3 are nearly on-shell (in different directions), and those at 2 and 4 are off-shell, i.e. using the conventions above, the external momenta of  $G_{3\times 2}$  are  $p_1$ ,  $p_3$ ,  $q_2$  and  $q_4$ . Using the algorithm of section 4.2, one possible choice for the one-external subgraphs  $\gamma_1$  and  $\gamma_3$  is highlighted with thinner green lines in the following:



The graphs  $\gamma_1$  and  $\gamma_3$  do not overlap so there are no soft propagators when we combine (overlay) them:



One can readily check that the hard subgraph (thick-blue edges and vertices) fulfills all the required criteria in Step 3 of the algorithm and thus contributes a valid region.

The following example illustrates an invalid choice of  $\gamma_3$ .



The reason is that  $\gamma'_3$  does not correspond to a one-external subgraph in the  $p_3$  channel, since there is no unitarity cut that would be consistent with  $\gamma'_3$ .

Furthermore, any choices with overlapping edges between  $\gamma_1$  and  $\gamma_3$  ( $\gamma_1 \cap \gamma_3 \neq \emptyset$ ) cannot be candidates for regions in this case, because that would imply that the subgraph  $J \cup S$ separates the two off-shell momenta  $q_2$  and  $q_4$ , creating two disconnected hard components, which do not qualify as a hard subgraph H.

We then consider another kinematic configuration, where  $p_1$  and  $p_2$  are nearly on-shell while  $q_3$  and  $q_4$  are off-shell. One choice for  $\gamma_1$  and  $\gamma_2$  is:



JHEP07 (2023) 197

In this case we do have a nontrivial overlap between  $\gamma_1$  and  $\gamma_2$ , namely,  $\gamma_1 \cap \gamma_2 \neq \emptyset$ . Hence overlaying the two we obtain the following graph, which also includes soft lines (the red dashed lines):



One may verify  $H \cup J_1$  and  $H \cup J_2$  are both mojetic.

Finally, we consider the kinematic configuration where all the external momenta are on-shell. In particular let us choose of the following four one-external subgraphs  $\gamma_1$ ,  $\gamma_2$ ,  $\gamma_3$  and  $\gamma_4$ .



where the soft subgraph consists of four disconnected components. Note that each of the  $H \cup J \setminus J_i$  is mojetic.

 $p_3$ 

 $p_4$ 

We have implemented the new graph-finding algorithm of section 4.2 in Maple [76] and checked that the result of the program agrees with the output of pySecDec [49] in a scalar theory containing three- and four-point interactions. The library can be obtained from the public Git repository [77]. It includes a short tutorial explaining how to run the code and requires Maple 15 or later to run.



Figure 14. All the regions required for the expansion of this four-point integral around the limit where the three green external legs become on-shell. As before, blue denotes the hard subgraph, three shades of green represent the three jets, while red represents the soft subgraph.

In particular, we verified that the two algorithms agree for all possible three-point graphs up to five loops and four-point graphs up to four loops, where, in both cases, we expanded around different on-shell limits, including the case of any n - 1 — as well as all n — external momenta becoming on-shell. For the case of n - 1 external momenta we also checked all five-point graphs with up to three loops. For a particular three-loop graph with one off-shell momentum and three on-shell ones we display the complete list of regions in figure 14, as obtained both with the Maple implementation of our new algorithm and with pySecDec.

In terms of performance we find that the graph-finding algorithm implemented in Maple is considerably faster than pySecDec, especially for more complicated problems at five loops and beyond. This is despite the Maple program not being highly optimised. Of course, the pySecDec program is far more general in the sense that it can deal with a large set of region expansions, while the Maple implementation has been developed specifically for the on-shell expansion in wide-angle scattering. The graph-finding algorithm does not refer to any particular representation of the integral and can thus be used in momentum and/or parameter space. Another advantage of having a graph-finding algorithm is that it can simplify the development of the region expansion for Feynman integrals in a general quantum field theory, without first reducing them to scalar integrals.

## 5 Analytic structure and commutativity of multiple on-shell expansions

In this section we discuss the commutativity of multiple on-shell expansions, and its connection with the analytic properties of wide-angle scattering graphs. This can be viewed

as another application of the results in section 3. To motivate this analysis we start with an analytic expression for the three-mass triangle,



which is originally derived in refs. [78, 79]. The explicit expression for the corresponding integral, whose integrand we defined in eq. (2.23), can be written as:

$$\mathcal{I}(G_3) = \mathcal{I}^{(H)}(G_3) + \mathcal{I}^{(C_1)}(G_3) + \mathcal{I}^{(C_2)}(G_3) + \mathcal{I}^{(S)}(G_3)$$
(5.2)

with

$$\mathcal{I}^{(H)}(G_3) = c_3 F_4\left(1, 1+\epsilon, 1+\epsilon, 1+\epsilon; \frac{p_1^2}{q_1^2}, \frac{p_2^2}{q_1^2}\right);$$
(5.3a)

$$\mathcal{I}^{(C_1)}(G_3) = -c_3 \left(\frac{p_1^2}{q_1^2}\right)^{-\epsilon} F_4\left(1, 1-\epsilon, 1-\epsilon, 1+\epsilon; \frac{p_1^2}{q_1^2}, \frac{p_2^2}{q_1^2}\right);$$
(5.3b)

$$\mathcal{I}^{(C_2)}(G_3) = -c_3 \left(\frac{p_2^2}{q_1^2}\right)^{-\epsilon} F_4\left(1, 1-\epsilon, 1+\epsilon, 1-\epsilon; \frac{p_1^2}{q_1^2}, \frac{p_2^2}{q_1^2}\right);$$
(5.3c)

$$\mathcal{I}^{(S)}(G_3) = c_3 c_s \left(\frac{p_1^2 p_2^2}{(q_1^2)^2}\right)^{-\epsilon} F_4\left(1 - 2\epsilon, 1 - \epsilon, 1 - \epsilon, 1 - \epsilon; \frac{p_1^2}{q_1^2}, \frac{p_2^2}{q_1^2}\right),$$
(5.3d)

where

$$c_3 = -(-q_1^2)^{-1-\epsilon} \frac{\Gamma^2(1-\epsilon)\Gamma(1+\epsilon)}{\epsilon^2 \Gamma(1-2\epsilon)}, \quad c_s = \frac{\Gamma(1+\epsilon)\Gamma(1-2\epsilon)}{\Gamma(1-\epsilon)}, \quad (5.4)$$

and  $F_4$  is one of Appell's hypergeometric functions. Its series representation around the point x = 0 = y, which is valid as long as  $\sqrt{x} + \sqrt{y} \leq 1$ , is given by

$$F_4(\alpha,\beta,\gamma,\gamma';x,y) = \sum_{m,n=0}^{\infty} \frac{(\alpha)^{(m+n)}(\beta)^{(m+n)}}{(\gamma)^{(m)}(\gamma')^{(n)}} \frac{x^m}{m!} \frac{y^n}{n!}, \qquad (5.5)$$

with the rising factorial defined as  $(z)^{(n)} = \Gamma(z+n)/\Gamma(z)$ . For the on-shell expansion

$$|p_1^2/q_1^2| \sim |p_2^2/q_1^2| \sim \lambda \ll 1,$$
(5.6)

eqs. (5.3a)-(5.3d), as suggested by their notations, can be identified with the hard, collinear-to- $p_1$ , collinear-to- $p_2$  and soft regions, respectively.

Eqs. (5.2)–(5.5) make manifest the analytic behaviour associated with the contribution of each region around the limit  $p_i^2/q_1^2 \rightarrow 0$ . Specifically, in each region, the non-analytic behaviour is associated with a particular power of  $(p_i^2/q_1^2)^{\epsilon}$ , which multiplies a function with a *regular* Taylor expansion in powers of  $p_i^2/q_1^2$ , having a *finite* radius of convergence. The latter is therefore an analytic function of both  $p_1^2/q_1^2$  and  $p_2^2/q_1^2$  in the vicinity of the origin. Note that the characteristic power of the expansion parameter associated with each region can be seen directly from the scaling of the integrand, as summarised in eq. (2.29). The scaling with  $\lambda$  is associated to scaling with  $p_1^2/q_1^2$ , or with  $p_2^2/q_1^2$ , or with both, in line with eq. (5.6).

We further observe that the above analytic structure implies that expansions of  $\mathcal{I}(G_3)$ in  $p_1^2/q_1^2$  and  $p_2^2/q_1^2$  commute. In fact, we will show that the above properties — that the nonanalytic  $p_i^2$ -dependence can be factorised in each region, and the remaining function of  $p_i^2$  has a regular multivariate Taylor expansion near the origin, leading to a commuting expansion in different  $p_i^2$  — hold for the on-shell expansion of a broad range of graphs, including any Sudakov form factor and any planar graph of wide-angle scattering. Meanwhile, commutativity may break down for nonplanar graphs having three or more external legs taken on shell, for regions which contain nontrivial soft subgraphs with at least one soft vertex. An example is provided by the graph in figure 8 with all three  $p_i^2$  simultaneously taken to the on-shell limit. Integrals arising in these soft regions may involve dependence on composite variables such as<sup>10</sup>

$$X(\{z_{ij}\}) = \frac{4z_{12}z_{23}z_{13}}{(z_{12} + z_{23} + z_{13})^3} \quad \text{with} \quad z_{ij} = \frac{2p_i \cdot p_j}{p_i^2 p_j^2}.$$
 (5.7)

Given the homogeneity of this function, a simultaneous expansion in all three  $p_i^2$  preserves it,  $X(\{z_{ij}\}) \sim \lambda^0$ , while a further expansion in, say  $p_1^2 \sim p_3^2$  (assuming they are both taken to be smaller than  $p_2^2$ ) would necessarily introduce negative powers of  $p_2^2$ , and hence does not commute with the expansion where  $p_2^2$  is taken to zero first.

In what follows we will study the analytic structure of a specific kind of region, which we call *jet-pairing soft* regions, where every connected component of the soft subgraph only interacts with two jets. For such regions we can explicitly describe the factorisation of non-analytic dependence on  $p_i^2$ , and show that it leaves behind a function with a regular Taylor expansion. We formulate and prove this result in section 5.1. On this basis we prove the commutativity of multiple on-shell expansions in certain cases in section 5.2.

#### 5.1 The analytic structure of jet-pairing soft regions

In this section we focus on on-shell expansions in wide-angle scattering for a specific kind of region, one in which every connected component of the corresponding soft subgraph connects to exactly two jets. We call them the *jet-pairing soft* regions. Note that regions with no soft propagators also belong to this class. The key result of this subsection is summarised in the following theorem.

**Theorem 4.** If R is a jet-pairing soft region that appears in the on-shell expansion of a wide-angle scattering graph G, then the all-order expansion of  $\mathcal{I}(G)$  in this region can be written as follows:

$$\mathcal{T}_{\boldsymbol{t}}^{(R)}\mathcal{I}(\boldsymbol{s}) = \left(\prod_{p_i^2 \in \boldsymbol{t}} (p_i^2)^{\rho_{R,i}(\epsilon)}\right) \cdot \sum_{k_1,\dots,k_{|\boldsymbol{t}|} \ge 0} \left(\prod_{p_i^2 \in \boldsymbol{t}} (-p_i^2)^{k_i}\right) \cdot \overline{\mathcal{I}}_{\{k\}}^{(R)}\left(\boldsymbol{s} \setminus \boldsymbol{t}\right),$$
(5.8)

 $<sup>^{10}</sup>$ In the graph of figure 8 such dependence appears in the SS region of eq. (3.12).

where  $\rho_{R,i}(\epsilon)$  is a linear function of  $\epsilon$ ,  $k_i$  are non-negative integer powers and  $\overline{\mathcal{I}}_{\{k\}}^{(R)}(\boldsymbol{s} \setminus \boldsymbol{t})$  is a function of the off-shell kinematics, independent of any  $p_i^2 \in \boldsymbol{t}$ .

The essence of this theorem is that the *non-analytic dependence* on the virtualities  $p_i^2$  involves only powers of  $(-p_i^2)^{\epsilon}$ , and it factorises from the rest of the integral, which admits a regular multivariate Taylor expansion in  $p_i^2$ .

Proof of theorem 4. We first focus on the leading contribution of  $\mathcal{T}_t^{(R)}\mathcal{I}(G)$ , according to the definitions in section 2.1. Namely,

$$\mathcal{T}_{t,0}^{(R)}\mathcal{I}(G) = \int [d\boldsymbol{x}] \prod_{e \in G} x_e^{\nu_e} \cdot \left(\mathcal{P}_0^{(R)}(\boldsymbol{x};\boldsymbol{s})\right)^{-D/2},$$
(5.9)

with

$$\mathcal{P}_{0}^{(R)}(\boldsymbol{x};\boldsymbol{s}) = \mathcal{U}^{(R)}(\boldsymbol{x}) + \sum_{i=1}^{K} \mathcal{F}^{(p_{i}^{2},R)}(\boldsymbol{x};\boldsymbol{s}) + \mathcal{F}_{\mathrm{I}}^{(q^{2},R)}(\boldsymbol{x};\boldsymbol{s}) + \sum_{i>j=1}^{K} \mathcal{F}_{\mathrm{II}}^{(q_{ij}^{2},R)}(\boldsymbol{x};\boldsymbol{s}), \quad (5.10)$$

where the terms on the right-hand side factorise according to eq. (3.36).

In the case that R is a jet-pairing soft region, every connected component of the soft subgraph S is attached to exactly two jets by definition. In other words, every parameter corresponding to a soft edge is associated to an (i, j) pair, with i > j = 1, ..., K labelling the jets. We denote these parameters by  $x^{[S_{ij}]}$ . We then rescale the integration variables as follows:

$$x^{\prime[H]} \equiv x^{[H]}, \qquad x^{\prime[J_i]} \equiv \frac{-p_i^2}{-Q^2} x^{[J_i]} \ (i = 1, \dots, K), \qquad x^{\prime[S_{ij}]} \equiv \frac{(-p_i^2)(-p_j^2)}{(-Q^2)^2} x^{[S_{ij}]}, \tag{5.11}$$

where  $|Q^2| \gg |p_i^2|$  can be any large kinematic scale,  $Q^2 \in \mathbf{s} \setminus \mathbf{t}$ . One can check that, according to corollary 2.1, under this specific rescaling, each monomial of  $\mathcal{P}_0^{(R)}(\mathbf{x};\mathbf{s})$  has the same factor of  $\prod_{i=1}^{K} (-p_i^2/-Q^2)^{-\kappa_{R,i}}$ , where  $\kappa_{R,i}$  are non-negative integers. Specifically,

$$\mathcal{P}_{0}^{(R)}(\boldsymbol{x};\boldsymbol{s}) = \overline{\mathcal{P}}_{0}^{(R)}(\boldsymbol{x}';\boldsymbol{s}\setminus\boldsymbol{t}) \cdot \prod_{i=1}^{K} \left(\frac{-p_{i}^{2}}{-Q^{2}}\right)^{-L(\widetilde{J}_{i}) - \sum_{j \neq i} L(\widetilde{S}_{ij})},$$
(5.12)

where the polynomial  $\overline{\mathcal{P}}_{0}^{(R)}(\boldsymbol{x}';\boldsymbol{s} \setminus \boldsymbol{t})$  is defined by factoring out of  $\mathcal{P}_{0}^{(R)}(\boldsymbol{x};\boldsymbol{s})$  the dependence on  $p_{i}^{2}$  after the rescaling, hence obtaining a polynomial that only depends on the kinematic variables in  $\boldsymbol{s} \setminus \boldsymbol{t}$ . Under the same rescaling of the integration variables in eq. (5.9),  $\mathcal{T}_{t,0}^{(R)}\mathcal{I}(G)$ can be rewritten as

$$\mathcal{T}_{t,0}^{(R)}\mathcal{I}(G) = (-Q^2)^{\rho_{R,0}} \prod_{i=1}^K (-p_i^2)^{\rho_{R,i}} \int [d\boldsymbol{x}'] \prod_{e \in G} (x'_e)^{\nu_e} (\overline{\mathcal{P}}_0^{(R)}(\boldsymbol{x}'; \boldsymbol{s} \setminus \boldsymbol{t}))^{-D/2},$$
(5.13)

where

$$\rho_{R,i} \equiv \left( L(\widetilde{J}_i) + \sum_{j \neq i} L(\widetilde{S}_{ij}) \right) D/2 - \sum_{e \in J_i} \nu_e - \sum_{j \neq i} \sum_{e \in S_{ij}} \nu_e , \qquad (5.14a)$$

$$\rho_{R,0} \equiv \sum_{e \in J} \nu_e + 2 \sum_{e \in S} \nu_e \,. \tag{5.14b}$$

Note that the integral of eq. (5.13) does not depend on the kinematic variables in t, which indicates that we have verified theorem 4 at the leading order. We now include all the other (higher-order) terms of  $\mathcal{T}_t^{(R)}\mathcal{I}$ , i.e.

$$\mathcal{T}_{\boldsymbol{t}}^{(R)}\mathcal{I}(G) = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \int [d\boldsymbol{x}] T_{\lambda,n} \Big( \lambda^{-p_{R}(\epsilon)} I(\lambda^{\boldsymbol{u}_{R}} \boldsymbol{x}; \lambda^{\boldsymbol{w}} \boldsymbol{s}) \Big) \Big|_{\lambda=1}$$

$$= \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \int [d\boldsymbol{x}] \Big( \prod_{e \in G} x_{e}^{\nu_{e}} \Big) T_{\lambda,n} \left[ \lambda^{-p_{R}(\epsilon)} \big( \mathcal{P}(\lambda^{\boldsymbol{u}_{R}} \boldsymbol{x}; \lambda^{\boldsymbol{w}} \boldsymbol{s}) \big)^{-D/2} \right] \Big|_{\lambda=1}$$
(5.15)

Defining

$$\Delta \mathcal{P}^{(R)}(\boldsymbol{x};\boldsymbol{s}) \equiv \mathcal{P}(\boldsymbol{x};\boldsymbol{s}) - \mathcal{P}_0^{(R)}(\boldsymbol{x};\boldsymbol{s})$$
(5.16)

to capture the non-leading terms of  $\mathcal{P}(x; s)$  in the region R, we may write (5.15) as follows

$$\mathcal{T}_{\boldsymbol{t}}^{(R)}\mathcal{I}(G) = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \int [d\boldsymbol{x}] \Big(\prod_{e \in G} \boldsymbol{x}_{e}^{\nu_{e}}\Big) T_{\lambda,n} \left[ \lambda^{-p_{R}(\epsilon)} \big(\mathcal{P}_{0}^{(R)}(\lambda^{\boldsymbol{u}_{R}}\boldsymbol{x};\lambda^{\boldsymbol{w}}\boldsymbol{s})\big)^{-D/2} \\ \left. \left( 1 + \frac{\Delta \mathcal{P}^{(R)}(\lambda^{\boldsymbol{v}_{R}}\boldsymbol{x};\lambda^{\boldsymbol{w}}\boldsymbol{s})}{\mathcal{P}_{0}^{(R)}(\lambda^{\boldsymbol{v}_{R}}\boldsymbol{x};\lambda^{\boldsymbol{w}}\boldsymbol{s})} \right)^{-D/2} \right] \right|_{\lambda=1}.$$
(5.17)

Eq. (5.17) is equivalent to the Taylor expansion

$$\mathcal{T}_{t}^{(R)}\mathcal{I}(G) = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \frac{(-D/2)_{n}}{n!} \int [d\boldsymbol{x}] \Big(\prod_{e \in G} x_{e}^{\nu_{e}}\Big) \big(\mathcal{P}_{0}^{(R)}(\boldsymbol{x};\boldsymbol{s})\big)^{-D/2} \left(\frac{\Delta \mathcal{P}^{(R)}(\boldsymbol{x};\boldsymbol{s})}{\mathcal{P}_{0}^{(R)}(\boldsymbol{x};\boldsymbol{s})}\right)^{n}, \quad (5.18)$$

where  $()_n$  denotes the falling factorial. For each fixed n,  $(\Delta \mathcal{P}^{(R)}(\boldsymbol{x};\boldsymbol{s}))^n$  is a polynomial of  $\boldsymbol{x}$ , so by expanding  $(\Delta \mathcal{P}^{(R)}(\boldsymbol{x};\boldsymbol{s}))^n$ , one can view (5.18) as a sum over integrals of the following form:

$$\mathcal{T}_{\boldsymbol{t}}^{(R)}\mathcal{I}(G) = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \sum_{l} \mathcal{C}_{n,l} \int [d\boldsymbol{x}] \Big(\prod_{e \in G} x_e^{\nu_e} \Big) \big(\mathcal{P}_0^{(R)}(\boldsymbol{x};\boldsymbol{s})\big)^{-D/2} \cdot \frac{\boldsymbol{s}^{\boldsymbol{p}_{n,l}} \boldsymbol{x}^{\boldsymbol{q}_{n,l}}}{\big(\mathcal{P}_0^{(R)}(\boldsymbol{x};\boldsymbol{s})\big)^n},$$
(5.19)

where *l* enumerates the different terms, while  $C_{n,l}$  denote multinomial coefficients.  $s^{p_{n,l}}x^{q_{n,l}}$ is the product of *n* monomials from  $\Delta \mathcal{P}^{(R)}(\boldsymbol{x}; \boldsymbol{s})$  and the powers  $\boldsymbol{p}_{n,l}$  and  $\boldsymbol{q}_{n,l}$  are vectors of non-negative integers. From the definition of  $\Delta \mathcal{P}^{(R)}$  it follows that the *n*-th order term in eq. (5.19) is suppressed by *n* powers of the expansion parameter. We note that eq. (5.19) is completely general, and in particular it is valid for any region.

In the case of jet-pairing soft regions we can use the rescaling of x as in eq. (5.11) to make this suppression manifest in terms of powers of  $p_i^2/Q^2$ , namely,

$$\mathcal{T}_{\boldsymbol{t}}^{(R)}\mathcal{I}(G) = (-Q^2)^{\rho_{R,0}} \prod_{i=1}^{K} (-p_i^2)^{\rho_{R,i}} \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \sum_{l} \mathcal{C}_{n,l} \int [d\boldsymbol{x}'] \Big(\prod_{e \in G} x_e'^{\nu_e} \Big) \left(\overline{\mathcal{P}}_0^{(R)}(\boldsymbol{x}'; \boldsymbol{s} \setminus \boldsymbol{t}) \right)^{-D/2} \\ \cdot \frac{(\boldsymbol{s} \setminus \boldsymbol{t})^{\boldsymbol{p}'_{n,l}} \boldsymbol{x}'^{\boldsymbol{q}_{n,l}}}{(\overline{\mathcal{P}}_0^{(R)}(\boldsymbol{x}'; \boldsymbol{s} \setminus \boldsymbol{t}))^n} \cdot \prod_{i=1}^{K} \left(\frac{-p_i^2}{-Q^2}\right)^{k_i(n,l)}.$$
(5.20)

Aside from the sum over n and l, the first line of eq. (5.20) is identical to eq. (5.13), while the second line contains subleading powers, which emerge from the last factor in eq. (5.19). Note that all the powers  $k_i(n, l)$  are non-negative integers, such that  $\sum_{i=1}^{K} k_i(n, l) = n$ . The powers  $p'_{n,l}$  are vectors of non-negative integers, which characterise the dependence on the off-shell external kinematic variables  $s \setminus t$ . We note that the non-analytic dependence on  $p_i^2$ factors out of the sum over n and l, and the remaining part is a regular Taylor expansion in all  $p_i^2 \in t$ . This is exactly the statement of eq. (5.8). Hence we have proved theorem 4.  $\Box$ 

Theorem 4 can be used to investigate the commutativity of multiple on-shell expansions. We study this in the next subsection.

#### 5.2 Commutativity of multiple on-shell expansions

Given a graph G, we say that two region expansions, associated to sets of kinematic invariants  $t_1$  and  $t_2$  respectively, *commute* at the *n*-th order if and only if

$$\mathcal{T}_{t_1 \cup t_2, n} \mathcal{I}(G) = \sum_{n_1 + n_2 = n} \mathcal{T}_{t_1, n_1} \mathcal{T}_{t_2, n_2} \mathcal{I}(G) = \sum_{n_1 + n_2 = n} \mathcal{T}_{t_2, n_1} \mathcal{T}_{t_1, n_2} \mathcal{I}(G) , \qquad (5.21)$$

where the expansion operators  $\mathcal{T}$  are defined as in section 2.1, where in each case  $\mathcal{T}_t$  represents an expansion in the limit in which all elements of t are simultaneously taken small, of order  $\lambda$ , while all other scales,  $s \setminus t$ , are kept fixed. Eq. (5.21) means that we can either first expand in  $t_1$  and then in  $t_2$  or vice versa or just immediately do the expansion in set  $t_1 \cup t_2$ ; all these three expansions should agree for the *n*-th order term.

Let us consider the special case where  $t_1 = \{p_1^2\}$  and  $t_2 = \{p_2^2\}$ . In this case we can identify their series expansions in  $\lambda$  with expansions in  $p_1^2$  and  $p_2^2$ , respectively:

$$\mathcal{T}_{t_i,n}\mathcal{I} = \sum_{R \in \mathcal{R}(\mathcal{I}, t_i)} \mathcal{T}_{t_i,n}^{(R)} \mathcal{I} \qquad \text{for } i = 1, 2.$$
(5.22)

Considering now a general term in the double expansion in  $p_1^2$  and  $p_2^2$ , we thus obtain

$$\mathcal{T}_{t_1,n_1}\mathcal{T}_{t_2,n_2}\mathcal{I} = \sum_{R_2 \in \mathcal{R}_2} \sum_{R_1 \in \mathcal{R}_1(R_2)} \mathcal{T}_{t_1,n_1}^{(R_1)} \mathcal{T}_{t_2,n_2}^{(R_2)} \mathcal{I} , \qquad (5.23)$$

where  $\mathcal{R}_2 = \mathcal{R}(\mathcal{I}, t_2)$  is the set of regions of  $\mathcal{I}$  expanding in  $t_2$ , and  $\mathcal{R}_1(\mathcal{R}_2) = \mathcal{R}(\mathcal{T}_{t_2, n_2}^{(\mathcal{R}_2)}\mathcal{I}, t_1)$ is the set of regions of  $\mathcal{T}_{t_2, n_2}^{(\mathcal{R}_2)}\mathcal{I}$  expanding in  $t_1$ .

Naturally, we can associate this double sum in  $p_1^2$  and  $p_2^2$  to the limit  $|p_1^2| \ll |p_2^2| \ll |Q^2|$ , since we first expanded in  $p_2^2$  assuming  $|p_2^2| \ll |Q^2|$  (where  $Q^2$  is some hard scale) and then assumed  $|p_1^2| \ll |p_2^2|$  in the second expansion. In other words, this is the limit where the double expansion is expected to converge well. Were we to consider the other order,  $\mathcal{T}_{t_2,n_2}\mathcal{T}_{t_1,n_1}\mathcal{I}$ , we would get a similar double sum in  $p_1^2$  and  $p_2^2$  that would naively converge only for  $|p_2^2| \ll |p_1^2| \ll |Q^2|$ . Only if the two expansions commute would  $\mathcal{T}_{t_1,n_1}\mathcal{T}_{t_2,n_2}\mathcal{I}$  and  $\mathcal{T}_{t_2,n_2}\mathcal{T}_{t_1,n_1}\mathcal{I}$  be identical for any given  $n_1$  and  $n_2$ . Therefore, eq. (5.21) is a nontrivial identity.

We point out that if all the regions of a graph G are jet-pairing soft, then from theorem 4, the entire region expansion can be written as

$$\mathcal{T}_{t}\mathcal{I}(\boldsymbol{s}) = \sum_{R \in \mathcal{R}(I,t)} \sum_{k_{1},\dots,k_{|\boldsymbol{t}|} \ge 0} \prod_{p_{i}^{2} \in \boldsymbol{t}} (p_{i}^{2})^{\rho_{R,i}(\boldsymbol{\epsilon}) + k_{i}} \cdot \overline{\mathcal{I}}_{\{k\}}^{(R)}(\boldsymbol{s} \setminus \boldsymbol{t}).$$
(5.24)



**Figure 15**. Examples of graphs whose regions are all jet-pairing soft: (a) Sudakov form factor, (b) planar wide-angle scattering. Note that in (b), every soft component connects exactly two jets.

Eq. (5.24) implies that  $\mathcal{T}_t \mathcal{I}(s)$  can be written as a sum over terms, where in each of them, the non-analytic dependence on  $p_i^2 \to 0$ , which is characteristic of the region, factors out of the expansion. Eq. (5.3) provides a simple example of this, which is hence also an example of the commutativity of expansions (in  $p_1^2$  and  $p_2^2$ ). Namely,  $\mathcal{T}_{t_2,n_2}\mathcal{T}_{t_1,n_1}\mathcal{I} = \mathcal{T}_{t_1,n_1}\mathcal{T}_{t_2,n_2}\mathcal{I}$ for any given  $n_1$  and  $n_2$ , because the non-analytic behaviour near  $p_i^2 \to 0$  is associated exclusively with powers of  $(p_i^2/q_1^2)^{\epsilon}$  in each term of eq. (5.2).

We conclude that, in general, all graphs for which all regions are jet-pairing soft, satisfy eq. (5.24), and hence the commutativity relation (5.21). A wide range of graphs satisfy this criterion. For example, since all Sudakov form factor graphs contain at most two jets (see figure 15a) they are automatically jet-pairing soft. Additionally, any planar wide-angle scattering graph (figure 15b) is jet-pairing soft since the addition of a soft component that interacts with three or more jets would make the graph nonplanar. Indeed, in both these cases, every connected component of the soft subgraph interacts with exactly two jets, hence all the regions must be jet-pairing soft.

Note that these commutativity relations also provide us with a simple means to check when eq. (5.24) does not hold. For instance, the nonplanar two-loop graph shown in figure 8 contains a soft region whose connected component connects 3 jets. We will discuss this example in more details in the following subsection.

## 5.3 Non-commuting example

As discussed above, multiple on-shell expansions commute for large classes of graphs, hence non-commuting examples are by nature nontrivial. The first such example appears as a nonplanar two-loop graph with four external legs in an on-shell expansions of at least three external legs. We already met such a graph in figure 8 where the regions in the on-shell expansion in the set  $\mathbf{t}_{123} = \{p_1^2, p_2^2, p_3^2\}$  were investigated. Our expectation is that the expansion in  $\mathbf{t}_{123}$  would not lead to a factorising dependence on the  $p_i^2$  but that there would remain nontrivial dependence on scaleless ratios of the form  $p_i^2/p_i^2$ , such that subsequent expansions in subsets of  $t_{123}$  would lead to further simpler regions. A special feature of this particular example is that the leading term in the expansion in  $t_{123}$  is of order  $\lambda^{-1}$ , i.e. it is super-leading. The region expansion at this order is given by a single (double-soft) region, whose corresponding region vector is  $v_{SS} = (-1, -1, -1, -2, -2, -2; 1)$  with the labeling corresponding to that in figure 8. The soft subgraph of this double-soft region connects to all three jets, and SS is therefore not a jet-pairing soft region. Its properties are thus not dictated by theorem 4.

The leading Lee-Pomeransky polynomial in this region was already provided in eq. (3.13). We rewrite it here in a slightly more compact form, after simplifying its kinematic dependence by rescaling  $x_i \to x_i/(-p_i^2)$  for i = 1, 2, 3,

$$\mathcal{P}_{0}^{(SS)}(\boldsymbol{x};\boldsymbol{s}) = (x_{4}x_{5} + x_{4}x_{6} + x_{5}x_{6})(1 + x_{1} + x_{2} + x_{3}) + z_{12}x_{1}x_{2}x_{6} + z_{23}x_{2}x_{3}x_{4} + z_{13}x_{1}x_{3}x_{5}, \qquad (5.25)$$

which depends only on the kinematic variables

$$z_{ij} = \frac{(-s_{ij})}{(-p_i^2)(-p_j^2)} \,. \tag{5.26}$$

The corresponding Feynman integral  $\mathcal{I}_0^{(SS)}(G_{4np})$  can be shown to depend, nontrivially, only on two ratios of the  $z_{ij}$  variables as one of them can be scaled out (this can be seen by dimensional analysis). The integral can thus be expressed in the form

$$\mathcal{I}_0^{(SS)}(G_{4np}) = \frac{z_{12}^{-1+2\epsilon}}{p_1^2 p_2^2 p_3^2} \, \bar{\mathcal{I}}_0^{(SS)}(t_{13}, t_{23}) \,, \tag{5.27}$$

where the dimensionless ratios  $t_{13}$  and  $t_{23}$  are given by

$$t_{13} = \frac{z_{13}}{z_{12}} = \frac{(-s_{13})(-p_2^2)}{(-s_{12})(-p_3^2)}, \qquad t_{23} = \frac{z_{23}}{z_{12}} = \frac{(-s_{23})(-p_1^2)}{(-s_{12})(-p_3^2)}, \tag{5.28}$$

and  $\bar{\mathcal{I}}_{0}^{(\mathrm{SS})}$  admits the following integral representation:

$$\bar{\mathcal{I}}_{0}^{(\mathrm{SS})}(t_{13}, t_{23}; \epsilon) = \Gamma(1+2\epsilon) \int_{0}^{\infty} d^{4}x \, \frac{(x_{1}+x_{2}+x_{1}x_{2})^{-1-2\epsilon}(x_{3}+x_{4}+x_{3}x_{4})^{-1-\epsilon}}{1+t_{13}x_{1}x_{3}+t_{23}x_{2}x_{4}}, \qquad (5.29)$$

with  $d^4x \equiv dx_1 dx_2 dx_3 dx_4$ .

Note that the two ratios in eq. (5.28) have no overall scaling in the corresponding region expansion parameter  $\lambda \sim p_i^2$ . Direct integration in terms of generalised polylogarithms (e.g. using HyperInt [80]) is obstructed by a square root of a cubic polynomial, which contains dependence on the variable of eq. (5.7) above, namely,

$$X = \frac{4t_{13}t_{23}}{(1+t_{13}+t_{23})^3} \,. \tag{5.30}$$

One can thus expect that this integral falls into the class of elliptic multiple polylogarithms, which has been studied extensively in recent years, see for instance [81–86] and [87] for a recent review and references therein. Here we shall not pursue such analytic integration, but rather investigate the region expansion numerically.



Figure 16. The solid (black) curve corresponds to the right-hand side of eq. (5.32) while the dotted (red) curve corresponds to the left-hand side. The dashed (orange) curve includes also the next-to-leading power  $(x^1)$  term, which is not considered in eq. (5.32).

To demonstrate that the dependence on  $t_{ij}$  in  $\overline{\mathcal{I}}_0^{(SS)}(t_{13}, t_{23}; \epsilon)$  does indeed feature non-commuting expansions, we studied the subsequent on-shell expansion in  $t_1 = \{p_1^2\}$ . The program pySecDec reveals three further regions:

$$\boldsymbol{v}_{\mathrm{H}} = (0, 0, 0, 0, 0; 1); 
\boldsymbol{v}_{\mathrm{C}_{1}} = (-1, 0, 0, -1, -1, -1; 1); 
\boldsymbol{v}_{\mathrm{C}_{1}\mathrm{C}_{1}} = (-1, 0, 0, -1, 0, 0; 1),$$
(5.31)

which are all present within the double soft region of  $t_{123}$ . Summing up these three regions we then demonstrate numerically that

$$\mathcal{T}_{t_{1,0}}\mathcal{T}_{t_{123,0}}\mathcal{I}(G_{4np}) \neq \mathcal{T}_{t_{123,0}}\mathcal{I}(G_{4np}).$$
 (5.32)

This may be contrasted with the properties of multiple expansions for jet-pairing soft regions, taking the form of eq. (5.20), where a simultaneous on-shell expansion in some  $\{p_i^2\}$  is regular in each of the  $p_i^2$ , so a further expansion in any of them does not have any effect whatsoever. This is very different in the case considered here, where a subsequent expansion in  $p_1^2$  yields new regions, eq. (5.31).

The numerical results are plotted in figure 16, which shows that the difference between the two sides of eq. (5.32) grows with increasing  $x = p_1^2/p_2^2$ . While the left-hand side of eq. (5.32) is only expected to provide a good approximation at small x, we observe that the difference remains only of the order of a few percent even at x = 1. The figure also shows that the next-to-leading power term in the x-expansion yields an improved convergence, giving further evidence that both the numerical integration and convergence of the series are reliable. We have thus obtained direct evidence that the respective region expansions do not commute for this integral, according to the definition in eq. (5.21).

We thus see that the simplest example that departs from the conditions of Theorem 4 already displays a non-commutative behaviour, which suggests that the theorem may well be in its strongest possible form. From an analytic perspective, it is interesting to note that the simplest non-commuting case already falls into the class of elliptic polylogarithms. It is intriguing that there seems to be a rapidly converging series approximation for this elliptic integral whose radius of convergence is surprisingly large. We will leave further exploration of these questions to future work.

#### 6 Conclusions and outlook

In this paper, we have studied the application of the MoR to the expansion of wide-angle scattering Feynman integrals about the on-shell limit of any subset of their external momenta. For these integrals, we provide a complete picture of the regions that arise to any order in the power expansion, which we have described in both momentum space and in the Lee-Pomeransky parameter space.

We began our analysis using the geometric approach to the MoR, where each region contributing to the expansion is identified as a facet of the Newton polytope in the Lee-Pomeransky parameter space. The regions consist of a hard region, where the on-shell limit is applied at the integrand level, and infrared regions, which are each characterised by a particular rescaling of the Lee-Pomeransky parameters. Each rescaling can be associated with a region vector, which is perpendicular to a given facet of the Newton polytope. The integrals considered here do not all feature a Euclidean region, and therefore it is not obvious at the outset that all regions in the MoR are associated with facets. We nevertheless believe this to be the case for the on-shell expansion of any wide-angle scattering graph.

A key observation is that the aforementioned infrared regions stand in one-to-one correspondence with particular solutions of the Landau equations, which characterise infrared singularities of the given integral. We described the neighbourhood of the singularities in both momentum space and parameter space and formulated this relation in terms of a suitably-deformed version of the Landau equations. In momentum space, each infrared-sensitive region is identified by a particular partitioning of the graph into hard, jet, and soft subgraphs, as shown in figure 1. Thus, in a given region, every propagator in the graph carries a characteristic momentum scaling (hard, jet, or soft) according to eq. (2.43). This immediately restricts the form of the region vectors that arise in parameter space. Specifically, in the Lee-Pomeransky space, entries of the region vectors are 0, -1, and -2 for propagators that are hard, jet-like, or soft, respectively. It is known that the second Landau equation restricts the form of potential infrared-sensitive momentum configurations, according to the Coleman-Norton analysis [66]. We investigated how this further constrains the possible region vectors, by imposing certain restrictions on the hard and jet subgraphs.

The Landau-equation-based analysis of section 2.3 culminated in proposition 1 which identifies the infrared regions at the Feynman graph level.

In section 3, we identified the *complete set of requirements* for a configuration of momentum scalings (satisfying proposition 1) to correspond to a region, i.e. to be a facet of the Newton polytope. The key issue is that certain configurations of momentum scalings end up yielding scaleless integrals, which vanish in dimensional regularisation. From the geometric MoR perspective such integrals correspond to lower-dimensional faces, rather than to facets of the Newton polytope, and hence do not contribute. In order to fully characterise the facets contributing to the MoR in terms of the subgraphs (H, J and S), we classified in theorem 2 all possible terms which can be part of the leading Lee-Pomeransky polynomial  $\mathcal{P}_0^{(R)}(\boldsymbol{x}; \boldsymbol{s})$ . We showed that these fall into four classes, each admitting particular factorisation properties given in eq. (3.36). Using this classification, we formulated, in section 3.3, the precise requirements under which the subgraphs H, J and S of proposition 1 qualify as a region.

In section 4 we translated these requirements into a purely graph-theoretical language, given in theorem 3. On this basis, we constructed a graph-finding algorithm to obtain all the regions appearing in the on-shell expansion of generic wide-angle scattering graphs. This algorithm is entirely graph-theoretical and as such it does not directly involve any particular representation of the integrand. We verified that this algorithm generates precisely the set of regions that are expected based on the Newton polytope construction of ref. [49]. The algorithm has been implemented in Maple and can be obtained from a public Git repository [77].

Finally, we studied the analytic structure of the on-shell expansions for a specific class of regions, which we call jet-pairing soft regions. In such regions, any connected component of the soft subgraph couples to precisely two jets, and thus it follows (theorem 4) that the non-analytic behaviour in the on-shell limit factors out and involves exclusively powers of  $(p_i^2)^{\epsilon}$ , while the remaining expansion is regular in all  $p_i^2$ . This further implies the commutativity of multiple on-shell expansions in graphs where all the regions are jet-pairing soft. Such graphs include any Sudakov form factors and any planar wide-angle scattering processes. Conversely, the non-commutativity of multiple on-shell expansions requires nonplanar graphs with at least three external momenta that are taken on-shell, and may arise only from regions with a nontrivial soft subgraph containing at least one soft vertex.

We emphasise that the geometric MoR is only expected to capture all the regions in cases where there exists an analytic continuation from a Euclidean domain, where all invariants have the same sign, and thus infrared singularities due to cancellations between terms in the Lee-Pomeransky polynomial are immediately excluded. In this case, all singularities correspond to endpoint singularities in parameter space. While wide-angle scattering of massless particles, as analysed here, does not always satisfy this strict requirement (e.g.  $2 \rightarrow 2$  massless scattering, where momentum conservation precludes Mandelstam invariants with equal signs), we nevertheless expect that no new regions appear due to the aforementioned cancellations, and all the singularities are captured by the facets we have constructed. We have not provided a proof of this, but we fully expect that *all* regions, whether described by facets or not, should be related to some solutions of the Landau equations. Our work may be related to ref. [63], which constructs a forest-based infrared subtraction method (at the integrand level) for wide-angle scattering amplitudes [88, 89]. In this context, it is useful to recall that Smirnov [17] has proven that the MoR remainder — the difference between an original Euclidean Feynman integral and the truncated *n*-th order MoR expansion around some small mass (momentum) — can be identified with the ultraviolet- (infrared-)subtracted result, according to a variant of Zimmermann's forest formula. If a similar relation can be constructed between the on-shell expansion studied in this paper and the infrared forest formula, one may rigorously establish the completeness of the set of regions, and furthermore, derive a proof of convergence of the MoR expansion.

In this paper we focused exclusively on scalar Feynman integrals in the on-shell expansion. A natural application of this work is the study of the singularities of Feynman graphs and complete amplitudes in gauge theory. In particular, considering the leading power of the on-shell expansion for an ultraviolet-finite wide-angle scattering integral, we have

$$\mathcal{I}(\boldsymbol{s}) \simeq \mathcal{I}^{(H)}(\boldsymbol{s} \setminus \boldsymbol{t}) + \sum_{R \in \mathrm{IR}} \mathcal{I}^{(R)}(\boldsymbol{s}), \qquad (6.1)$$

where the sum in the second term goes over all infrared regions, while the hard region contribution at leading power,  $\mathcal{I}^{(H)}(s \setminus t)$ , is the integral with all  $p_i^2 \in t$  set strictly on shell. The latter is of course infrared divergent, and one may wish to explore its singularities, which appear as poles in the dimensional regularisation parameter  $\epsilon$ . Since the off-shell integral  $\mathcal{I}(s)$  on left hand side of (6.1) is finite, one finds that the singularities may be expressed as

$$\mathcal{I}^{(H)}(\boldsymbol{s} \setminus \boldsymbol{t}) = -\sum_{R \in \mathrm{IR}} \mathcal{I}^{(R)}(\boldsymbol{s}) + \mathcal{O}(\epsilon^0), \qquad (6.2)$$

where in each infrared region R, the off-shell parameters  $p_i^2 \in t$  act as infrared regulators. The logarithmic dependence on these parameters cancels between the infrared regions. These region integrals do of course have ultraviolet divergences in  $\epsilon$  (which were not present in  $\mathcal{I}(s)$ ), making eq. (6.2) consistent up to finite  $\mathcal{O}(\epsilon^0)$  terms. This decomposition of the integral, along with the detailed characterisation of the regions provided in this paper, may be useful for a range of applications, including the program of constructing bases of quasi-finite integrals [90, 91], studying infrared singularities in wide-angle scattering amplitudes [36–39] and in the context of infrared subtraction in cross sections.

This work may also help with the study of factorisation and its violation, in particular within Soft-Collinear Effective Theory (SCET) [7, 8, 92–95], for which the MoR is the foundation. Processes involving QCD jets can usually be described by so-called SCET<sub>I</sub> [7], where the fields are of either collinear or ultrasoft. These correspond precisely to the jet and soft momentum scalings of eq. (2.43) above. Our findings regarding the requirements the subgraphs H,  $J_i$  and S must admit are valid to all orders in the power expansion, and can therefore feed directly into the analysis of wide-angle scattering using SCET.

The extension of this work beyond the on-shell expansion and beyond the context of wide-angle scattering would be very interesting. Different kinematics, involving propagator masses, or forward limits, as well as different expansions, such as threshold or mass expansions, may give rise to different requirements on what constitutes a facet, as well as

new types of regions, such as e.g. potential and Glauber regions. Such regions may still be captured using the Newton polytope approach [46–48], provided all potential cancellations are identified. The analysis of the Landau equations could play a key in systematising this. Further developing purely graph-theoretical rules characterising the regions beyond the realm of the on-shell expansion in wide-angle scattering, would also be highly desirable.

#### Acknowledgments

We would like to thank Balasubramanian Ananthanarayan, Lorenzo Magnea, Sebastian Mizera, Ben Page, Erik Panzer, Ratan Sarkar, George Sterman, Vladimir Smirnov and Mao Zeng for valuable discussions. This work is supported by the UKRI FLF grant "Forest Formulas for the LHC" (Mr/S03479x/1), the STFC Consolidated Grant "Particle Physics at the Higgs Centre" and the Royal Society University Research Fellowship (URF/R1/201268).

## A The possible regions in the nonplanar double-box graph

In this appendix we focus on the nonplanar double-box graph shown in figure 17. We will show that although there are positive and negative kinematic invariants in the  $\mathcal{F}$  polynomial, there are no regions due to cancellation between terms. In other words, all the regions appearing in this specific graph in the on-shell expansion are of the endpoint type, which is in accordance with our more general statement regarding wide-angle scattering in section 2.2.

From the Feynman parameterisation shown in figure 17, the  $\mathcal{F}$  polynomial is

$$\mathcal{F}(\boldsymbol{\alpha}; \boldsymbol{s}) = (-p_1^2) \left[ \alpha_1 \alpha_2 (\alpha_4 + \alpha_5 + \alpha_6 + \alpha_7) + \alpha_2 \alpha_4 \alpha_7 \right] \\ + (-p_2^2) \left[ \alpha_2 \alpha_3 (\alpha_4 + \alpha_5 + \alpha_6 + \alpha_7) + \alpha_2 \alpha_5 \alpha_6 \right] \\ + (-p_3^2) \left[ \alpha_4 \alpha_5 (\alpha_1 + \alpha_2 + \alpha_3 + \alpha_6 + \alpha_7) + \alpha_1 \alpha_5 \alpha_7 + \alpha_3 \alpha_4 \alpha_6 \right] \\ + (-p_4^2) \left[ \alpha_6 \alpha_7 (\alpha_1 + \alpha_2 + \alpha_3 + \alpha_4 + \alpha_5) + \alpha_1 \alpha_4 \alpha_6 + \alpha_3 \alpha_5 \alpha_7 \right] \\ + (-q_{12}^2) \left[ \alpha_1 \alpha_3 (\alpha_4 + \alpha_5 + \alpha_6 + \alpha_7) + \alpha_3 \alpha_4 \alpha_7 + \alpha_1 \alpha_5 \alpha_6 \right] \\ + (-q_{13}^2) \alpha_2 \alpha_5 \alpha_7 + (-q_{14}^2) \alpha_2 \alpha_4 \alpha_6.$$
(A.1)

We choose a special frame of reference such that

$$(-p_1^2), (-p_2^2), (-p_3^2), (-p_4^2), (-q_{12}^2), (-q_{13}^2) > 0, \qquad (-q_{14}^2) < 0.$$
 (A.2)

Moreover, the on-shell limit indicates  $|p_i^2| \ll |q_{ik}^2|$  for any  $p_i$  and  $q_{jk}$  above.

We further assume that all the regions (except the hard region) should be characterised by the Landau equations, which are

$$\mathcal{F}(\boldsymbol{\alpha}; \boldsymbol{s}) = 0, \tag{A.3a}$$

$$\forall i, \quad \alpha_i = 0 \quad \text{or} \quad \partial \mathcal{F} / \partial \alpha_i = 0. \tag{A.3b}$$

Note that this is the "third representation" of the Landau equations according to ref. [1].



**Figure 17**. The nonplanar double-box graph, where all the four momenta are nearly on-shell, denoted by  $p_i$  (i = 1, 2, 3, 4). The red numbers label the Feynman parameters.

Suppose there is a solution of the Landau equation above, such that there are both positive and negative terms in  $\mathcal{F}$ . Since the term  $(-q_{14}^2)\alpha_2\alpha_4\alpha_6$  is the only negative one, according to eq. (A.3a) we must have

$$\alpha_i \neq 0 \qquad \text{for } i = 2, 4, 6, \tag{A.4}$$

and hence from (A.3b),

$$\partial \mathcal{F} / \partial \alpha_i = 0 \qquad \text{for } i = 2, 4, 6.$$
 (A.5)

The equation  $\partial \mathcal{F} / \partial \alpha_2 = 0$  then yields

$$\sum_{i=1}^{4} (-p_i^2)(\cdots)_i + (-q_{13}^2)\alpha_5\alpha_7 + (-q_{14}^2)\alpha_4\alpha_6 = 0,$$
 (A.6)

where  $(\cdots)_i$  denotes a polynomial of the Feynman parameters. In the limit  $|p_i^2|/|q_{jk}^2| \to 0$ , we further derive from above

$$\alpha_5, \ \alpha_7 \neq 0. \tag{A.7}$$

The same reasoning applies to  $\partial \mathcal{F} / \partial \alpha_4 = 0$  and  $\partial \mathcal{F} / \partial \alpha_6 = 0$ , which gives

$$\alpha_1, \ \alpha_3 \neq 0. \tag{A.8}$$

To summarise, for this specific example we have found that if there is a region due to cancellation between terms in  $\mathcal{F}$ , we must have  $\alpha_i \neq 0$ , and hence,  $\partial \mathcal{F} / \partial \alpha_i = 0$  for any *i*. Specifically, the equation  $\partial \mathcal{F} / \partial \alpha_1 = 0$  yields

$$\sum_{i=1}^{4} (-p_i^2) (\cdots)_i + (-q_{12}^2) \left[ \alpha_3(\alpha_4 + \alpha_5 + \alpha_6 + \alpha_7) + \alpha_5 \alpha_6 \right] = 0,$$
(A.9)

where the first term vanishes in the on-shell limit, and we observe that the second term is nonzero, and hence the condition for the Landau singularity, eq. (A.3b), is not satisfied. This implies that all the regions must be of the endpoint type, and are associated to the facets of the Newton polytope.

#### **B** Relation between Schwinger and Lee-Pomeransky representation

The Schwinger representation of the integral  $\mathcal{I}(G)$  is

$$\mathcal{I}(G) = \int_0^\infty \left( \prod_{e \in G} \frac{d\tilde{x}_e}{\tilde{x}_e} \frac{\tilde{x}_e^{\nu_e}}{\Gamma(\nu_e)} \right) \frac{e^{-\mathcal{F}/\mathcal{U}}}{\mathcal{U}^{D/2}},\tag{B.1}$$

where we use the standard definition of the Symanzik polynomials from eq. (2.3). Multiplication by

$$1 = \int_0^\infty \frac{d\tilde{y}}{\tilde{y}} \frac{\tilde{y}^{(L+1)D/2-\nu}}{\Gamma((L+1)D/2-\nu)} e^{-\tilde{y}}$$
(B.2)

together with a rescaling of the integration variables  $\tilde{x}_e$  in eq. (B.1) according to

$$\tilde{x}_e = \tilde{y}x_e \quad \forall \ e \in G \tag{B.3}$$

results in

$$\mathcal{I}(G) = \int_0^\infty \left( \prod_{e \in G} \frac{dx_e}{x_e} \frac{x_e^{\nu_e}}{\Gamma(\nu_e)} \right) \frac{1}{\mathcal{U}^{D/2}} \int_0^\infty \frac{d\tilde{y}}{\tilde{y}} \frac{\tilde{y}^{D/2}}{\Gamma((L+1)D/2 - \nu)} e^{-\tilde{y}(1 + \mathcal{F}/\mathcal{U})}.$$
(B.4)

Here we used the homogeneity properties

$$\mathcal{U}(\{\tilde{x}_e\}) = \tilde{y}^L \mathcal{U}(\{x_e\}), \qquad \mathcal{F}(\{\tilde{x}_e\}; \boldsymbol{s}) = \tilde{y}^{L+1} \mathcal{F}(\{x_e\}; \boldsymbol{s})$$

After rescaling the integration variable  $\tilde{y}$  as

$$\tilde{y} = \frac{y}{1 + \mathcal{F}/\mathcal{U}},\tag{B.5}$$

we recognise the integral over y as the integral representation of  $\Gamma(D/2)$ , leading to

$$\mathcal{I}(G) = \frac{\Gamma(D/2)}{\Gamma((L+1)D/2 - \nu)} \int_0^\infty \left(\prod_{e \in G} \frac{dx_e}{x_e} \frac{x_e^{\nu_e}}{\Gamma(\nu_e)}\right) \frac{1}{\mathcal{U}^{D/2}} \frac{1}{(1 + \mathcal{F}/\mathcal{U})^{D/2}}, \tag{B.6}$$

which is the Lee-Pomeransky representation of  $\mathcal{I}(G)$  as defined in eqs. (2.1) and (2.2).

Consider now a specific region R. The Schwinger representation of the propagator (2.45), along with the scaling of the virtualities in eq. (2.44), imply that the Schwinger parameters scale according to

$$\tilde{x}_e \sim \frac{1}{l_e^2(k, p, q)} \sim \lambda^{\tilde{u}_{R, e}}, \qquad (B.7)$$

where  $\tilde{u}_R$  is the scaling vector of the Schwinger parameters in region R. Specifically, it follow that the Schwinger parameters  $\tilde{x}_e$  in the integrand of eq. (B.1) corresponding to hard, jet and soft edges scale as follows:

$$\tilde{x}^{[H]} \sim \lambda^0, \quad \tilde{x}^{[J]} \sim \lambda^{-1}, \quad \tilde{x}^{[S]} \sim \lambda^{-2}.$$
 (B.8)

Starting with the Schwinger representation of the rescaled integrand for region R, namely

$$\mathcal{I}^{(R)}(G) = \int_0^\infty \left( \prod_{e \in G} \frac{d\tilde{x}_e}{\tilde{x}_e} \frac{(\lambda^{\tilde{u}_R, e} \tilde{x}_e)^{\nu_e}}{\Gamma(\nu_e)} \right) \frac{\exp\left[-\mathcal{F}(\lambda^{\tilde{u}_R} \tilde{x}; \lambda^w s) / \mathcal{U}(\lambda^{\tilde{u}_R} \tilde{x})\right]}{\left(\mathcal{U}(\lambda^{\tilde{u}_R} \tilde{x})\right)^{D/2}}, \quad (B.9)$$

and repeating the derivation above, we obtain the following Lee-Pomeransky representation of region R, in terms of the same Symanzik polynomials, now written in terms of the rescaled Lee-Pomeransky variables  $x_e$ ,

$$\mathcal{I}^{(R)}(G) = \frac{\Gamma\left(\frac{D}{2}\right)}{\Gamma\left((L+1)\frac{D}{2} - \nu\right)} \int_0^\infty \left(\prod_{e \in G} \frac{dx_e}{x_e} \frac{(\lambda^{u_R, e} x_e)^{\nu_e}}{\Gamma(\nu_e)}\right) \left(\mathcal{U}(\lambda^{u_R} \boldsymbol{x}) + \mathcal{F}(\lambda^{u_R} \boldsymbol{x}; \lambda^{\boldsymbol{w}} \boldsymbol{s})\right)^{-\frac{D}{2}},\tag{B.10}$$

where in the final step we made the identification of the region vectors:  $\tilde{\boldsymbol{u}}_R = \boldsymbol{u}_R$ . The conclusion is thus, that the region vectors  $\boldsymbol{u}_R$  of the Lee-Pomeransky representation are the same as in the Schwinger representation, as summarised by eq. (2.46). In particular, given hard, jet and soft momentum modes (2.43), we have established the scaling rule of the Lee-Pomeransky parameters in eq. (2.39).

#### C A proof of the requirements for an infrared region

In this appendix we prove that for any configuration satisfying proposition 1, the requirements of H, J and S formulated in section 3.3 provide a *necessary and sufficient* condition for the existence of a corresponding region R, such that  $\boldsymbol{v}_R$  is normal to a lower facet of the Newton polytope  $\Delta^{(N+1)}[\mathcal{P}(G)]$ .

We first show that these requirements are sufficient, i.e.  $\dim(f_R) = N$  if the requirements of H, J and S are satisfied, where  $f_R$  is the lower face that contains the points r corresponding to the minimum of  $r \cdot v_R$ . We aim to find the following vectors in  $f_R$ :

$$\Delta \boldsymbol{r}_{[H]} \equiv (\underbrace{0, \dots, 0, 1, 0, \dots, 0}_{N(H)}, \underbrace{0, \dots, 0}_{N(J) + N(S)}; 0);$$
(C.1a)

$$\Delta \boldsymbol{r}_{[J]} \equiv (\underbrace{0, \dots, 0}_{N(H)}, \underbrace{0, \dots, 0, 1, 0, \dots, 0}_{N(J)}, \underbrace{0, \dots, 0}_{N(S)}; -1);$$
(C.1b)

$$\Delta \boldsymbol{r}_{[S]} \equiv (\underbrace{0, \dots, 0}_{N(H)+N(J)}, \underbrace{0, \dots, 0, 1, 0, \dots, 0}_{N(S)}; -2),$$
(C.1c)

where we have parameterised the propagators of G such that the first N(H) parameters correspond to hard edges, the next N(J) correspond to jet edges, and the final N(S)correspond to soft edges. One can check that the vectors in eq. (C.1) are linearly independent of each other, and all are perpendicular to  $v_R$ . Therefore, it suffices to find all the vectors above in order to justify that  $f_R$  is a facet.

The existence of N(H) vectors  $\Delta r_{[H]}$ . Here we show that if all the propagators of  $H_{\text{red}}$  are off-shell, then the vectors  $\Delta r_{[H]}$  are in  $f_R$ . As introduced above, we have supposed that there are n nontrivial 1VI components of H, denoted as  $\gamma_1^H, \ldots, \gamma_n^H$ .

From the factorisation property of  $\mathcal{U}^{(R)}(\boldsymbol{x})$ , eq. (3.19), any  $\mathcal{U}^{(R)}$  term can be obtained by combining any chosen spanning trees of H,  $\tilde{J}_1, \ldots, \tilde{J}_K$  and  $\tilde{S}$ , so we can consider a specific set of  $\mathcal{U}^{(R)}$  terms having a common set of spanning trees of  $\tilde{J}_1, \ldots, \tilde{J}_K$  and  $\tilde{S}$ , but each having a distinct spanning tree of H, denoted as  $T^1(H)$ . As in eq. (3.8), it follows that the differences of these  $\mathcal{U}^{(R)}$  terms take the form:

$$\left(\underbrace{0,\ldots,0}_{N(\gamma_{1}^{H})+\dots+N(\gamma_{j-1}^{H})},\underbrace{1,0,\ldots,0,-1,0,\ldots,0}_{N(\gamma_{j}^{H})},\underbrace{0,\ldots,0}_{N(\gamma_{j+1}^{H})+\dots+N(\gamma_{n}^{H})},\underbrace{0,\ldots,0}_{\widehat{N}(H_{\text{red}})},\underbrace{0,\ldots,0}_{N(J)+N(S)};0\right).$$
 (C.2)

For the first N(H) entries of the vector above, we have chosen a specific parameterisation: the first  $N(\gamma_1^H)$  entries correspond to the edges of  $\gamma_1^H$ , the next  $N(\gamma_2^H)$  entries correspond to the edges of  $\gamma_2^H$ , etc.; the last  $\hat{N}(H_{\rm red})$  entries are the edges of the graph  $H_{\rm red}$  that are also in H. There are two nonzero entries in eq. (C.2): 1 appears in the first entry associated to the edges of  $\gamma_j^H$ , while -1 may appear in any of the other entries. It follows that there are  $\sum_{j=1}^n (N(\gamma_j^H) - 1) = \sum_{j=1}^n N(\gamma_j^H) - n$  vectors in total in eq. (C.2).

In line with eq. (3.37), we still need to find another  $n + \hat{N}(H_{\text{red}})$  vectors that are linear combinations of  $\Delta \mathbf{r}_{[H]}$  and independent of eq. (C.2). For any of the  $\mathcal{U}^{(R)}$  terms mentioned above, we denote the corresponding spanning tree by  $T^1$ . We now consider the spanning 2-tree  $T^2$  obtained from  $T^1$  by removing one off-shell edge  $e \in T^1(H)$  from it. According to table 1, we know that these spanning 2-trees correspond to the  $\mathcal{F}_{\mathrm{I}}^{(q^2,R)}$  terms. Following the same argument in section 3.1, we can show that the vector  $\mathbf{r}_2 - \mathbf{r}_1$ , where  $\mathbf{r}_1$  and  $\mathbf{r}_2$  are the points associated to  $T^1$  and  $T^2$  respectively, may take one of the following two forms:

$$\begin{pmatrix} \underbrace{0, \dots, 0}_{N(\gamma_1^H) + \dots + N(\gamma_{j-1}^H)}, \underbrace{0, \dots, 0, 1, 0, \dots, 0}_{N(\gamma_j^H)}, \underbrace{0, \dots, 0}_{N(\gamma_{j+1}^H) + \dots + N(\gamma_n^H) + \widehat{N}(H_{\text{red}})}, \underbrace{0, \dots, 0}_{N(J) + N(S)}; 0 \end{pmatrix},$$
(C.3a)  
$$\begin{pmatrix} \underbrace{0, \dots, 0}_{N(\gamma_1^H) + \dots + N(\gamma_n^H)}, \underbrace{0, \dots, 0, 1, 0, \dots, 0}_{\widehat{N}(H_{\text{red}})}, \underbrace{0, \dots, 0}_{N(J) + N(S)}; 0 \end{pmatrix}.$$
(C.3b)

In each of the vectors above, there is exactly one entry with value 1, while all the others are 0. Note that in eq. (C.3a), we may choose the entry 1 at n distinct positions, each corresponding to removing some off-shell propagator in a different nontrivial 1VI component  $\gamma_j^H$  with  $i = 1, \ldots, n$ ; these are bound to be independent. In eq. (C.3b), we may choose the entry 1 at any of the  $\hat{N}(H_{\text{red}})$  entries, each corresponding to removing a different internal propagator in  $H_{\text{red}} \cap H$ . Therefore, we have found another  $n + \hat{N}(H_{\text{red}})$  vectors that are independent of those in (C.2), and proven that all the vectors  $\Delta \mathbf{r}_{[H]}$  shown in (C.1a) exist.

The existence of N(J) vectors  $\Delta r_{[J]}$ . We now show that if all the internal propagators of  $\tilde{J}_{i,\text{red}}$  carry exactly the momentum  $p_i^{\mu}$ , then the vectors taking the form of  $\Delta r_{[J]}$  in eq. (C.1b) exist in  $f_R$ . The requirement that all internal propagators carry exactly the jet momentum is equivalent to excluding jet subgraphs that include dead-end structures. Note that such may appear in  $\tilde{J}_{i,\text{red}}$  due to auxiliary propagators that are introduced upon separating nontrivial 1VI components.

Without loss of generality, we take i = 1 and study the jet subgraph  $J_1$  below. As above, we have assumed that  $\gamma_1^{\widetilde{J}_1}, \ldots, \gamma_{n_1}^{\widetilde{J}_1}$  are the  $n_1$  nontrivial 1VI components of  $\widetilde{J}_1$ .

Now consider a set of  $\mathcal{U}^{(R)}$  terms sharing common spanning trees of H,  $\tilde{J}_2, \ldots, \tilde{J}_K$ and  $\tilde{S}$ , but each having a distinct spanning tree of  $\tilde{J}_1$ . Theorem 1 then indicates that the following vectors can be found in  $f_R$ , which are the differences of these  $\mathcal{U}^{(R)}$  terms:

$$\underbrace{\left(\underbrace{0,\ldots,0}_{N(H)},\underbrace{0,\ldots,0}_{N(\gamma_{1}^{\widetilde{J}_{1}})+\dots+N(\gamma_{j-1}^{\widetilde{J}_{1}})},\underbrace{1,0,\ldots,0,-1,0,\ldots,0}_{N(\gamma_{j}^{\widetilde{J}_{1}})},\underbrace{0,\ldots,0}_{N(\gamma_{j+1}^{\widetilde{J}_{1}}),\underbrace{0,\ldots,0}_{\widehat{N}(\widetilde{J}_{1,\mathrm{red}})},\underbrace{0,\ldots,0}_{N(J_{2})+\dots+N(J_{K})+N(S)};0\right)},$$
(C.4)

where  $j = 1, ..., n_1$ . One may verify that these vectors are linearly independent, and the total number of them is  $\sum_{j=1}^{n_1} \left( N(\gamma_j^{\widetilde{J}_1}) - 1 \right) = \sum_{j=1}^{n_1} N(\gamma_j^{\widetilde{J}_1}) - n_1$ . From eq. (3.37), we still need to identify  $n_1 + \hat{N}(\tilde{J}_{1,\text{red}})$  additional independent vectors in  $f_R$ . These take one of the following two forms:

$$\underbrace{\left(\underbrace{0,\ldots,0}_{N(H)},\underbrace{0,\ldots,0}_{N(\gamma_{1})+\dots+N(\gamma_{j-1})},\underbrace{0,\ldots,0,1,0,\ldots,0}_{N(\gamma_{j})},\underbrace{0,\ldots,0}_{N(\gamma_{j+1})+\dots+N(\gamma_{n_{1}})},\underbrace{0,\ldots,0}_{\widehat{N}(\widetilde{J}_{1,\mathrm{red}})},\underbrace{0,\ldots,0}_{N(J_{2})+\dots+N(J_{K})+N(S)};-1\right),\qquad(C.5a)$$

$$\left(\underbrace{0,\dots,0}_{N(H)},\underbrace{0,\dots,0}_{N(\gamma_1)+\dots+N(\gamma_{n_1})},\underbrace{0,\dots,0,1,0,\dots,0}_{\widehat{N}(\widetilde{J}_{1,\mathrm{red}})},\underbrace{0,\dots,0}_{N(J_2)+\dots+N(J_K)+N(S)};-1\right).$$
(C.5b)

In each of the vectors above, there is exactly one entry with value 1, while all the others associated to the Lee-Pomeransky parameters are 0. The last entry is -1. Note that in eq. (C.3a), we may choose the entry 1 at n distinct positions, each corresponding to removing some jet edge in a different nontrivial 1VI component  $\gamma_j^{\widetilde{J}_1}$  with  $j = 1, \ldots, n_1$ ; these are bound to be independent. In (C.3b), we may choose the entry 1 at any of the  $\widehat{N}(\widetilde{J}_{1,\text{red}})$  entries, each corresponding to removing a different edge in  $\widetilde{J}_{1,\text{red}}$ .

We now explain how these vectors can be obtained under the condition that all the internal propagators of  $\tilde{J}_{1,\text{red}}$  carry the same momentum  $p_1$ . In this case, the configuration of  $\tilde{J}_{1,\text{red}}$  must be as shown in figure 13. Recall that the contracted graph  $\tilde{J}_1$  contains a single auxiliary vertex. In any given spanning tree of  $\tilde{J}_1$  denoted by  $T^1(\tilde{J}_1)$ , there is a unique path connecting this auxiliary vertex with the external momentum  $p_1$ . In line with figure 13, this path must contain at least one edge from each nontrivial 1VI component of  $\tilde{J}_1$ , and all the edges of  $\tilde{J}_{1,\text{red}}$ . By removing any edge from this path, one obtains a spanning 2-tree of  $\tilde{J}_1$  denoted by  $T^2(\tilde{J}_1)$ .

We now take any spanning trees of the graphs  $H, \tilde{J}_2, \ldots, \tilde{J}_K$  and  $\tilde{S}$ , and consider the union of these spanning trees with  $T^1(\tilde{J}_1)$  and  $T^2(\tilde{J}_1)$  respectively. The results are a spanning tree  $T^1$  and a spanning 2-tree  $T^2$  of G, which correspond to the points  $r_1$  and  $r_2$ of the following form:

$$\boldsymbol{r}_{1} = \left(\underbrace{\dots}_{N(H)}, \underbrace{a_{1}^{(1)}, \dots, a_{N_{1}}^{(1)}}_{N_{1}}, \dots, \underbrace{a_{1}^{(n_{1})}, \dots, a_{N_{n_{1}}}^{(n_{1})}}_{N_{n_{1}}}, \underbrace{0, \dots, 0}_{N'}, \underbrace{\dots}_{N(J_{2}) + \dots + N(J_{K}) + N(S)}; 0\right),$$
(C.6a)

$$\boldsymbol{r}_{2} = \left(\underbrace{\dots}_{N(H)}, \underbrace{b_{1}^{(1)}, \dots, b_{N_{1}}^{(1)}}_{N_{1}}, \dots, \underbrace{b_{1}^{(n_{1})}, \dots, b_{N_{n_{1}}}^{(n_{1})}}_{N_{n_{1}}}, \underbrace{b_{1}', \dots, b_{N'}'}_{N'}, \underbrace{\dots}_{N(J_{2}) + \dots + N(J_{K}) + N(S)}; 1\right).$$
(C.6b)

Note that  $\mathbf{r}_1$  corresponds to a  $\mathcal{U}^{(R)}$  term, while  $\mathbf{r}_2$  corresponds to a  $\mathcal{F}^{(p_1^2,R)}$  term. In the equations above, we have used  $N_j$   $(j = 1, \ldots, n_1)$  as the abbreviations for  $N(\gamma_j^{\widetilde{J}_1})$ , and N' as the abbreviation for  $\widehat{N}(\widetilde{J}_{1,\text{red}})$ . Each of the parameter entries is either 0 or 1. From the analysis of the previous paragraph, the vectors  $\mathbf{r}_1$  and  $\mathbf{r}_2$  are identical except for two entries: one of the first N entries is 0 in  $\mathbf{r}_1$  and 1 in  $\mathbf{r}_2$ , and the last entry is 0 in  $\mathbf{r}_1$  and 1 in  $\mathbf{r}_2$ . Clearly  $\mathbf{r}_2 - \mathbf{r}_1$  exhausts all the vectors in eq. (C.5), thus we have obtained another  $n_1 + \widehat{N}(\widetilde{J}_{1,\text{red}})$  vectors that are independent of those in (C.2).

In summary, we proved that the requirement on J is sufficient for the existence of N(J) vectors  $\Delta \boldsymbol{r}_{[J]}$ .

The existence of N(S) vectors  $\Delta r_{[S]}$ . Finally, we show that if every connected component of S connects at least two jet subgraphs  $J_i$  and  $J_j$ , then the all the vectors  $\Delta r_{[S]}$  in eq. (C.1c) exist in  $f_R$ . Without loss of generality, we consider the graph  $S_1$ , which can be any connected component of S. By definition, its corresponding contracted graph  $\tilde{S}_1$  is a nontrivial 1VI graph.

We then consider the set of  $\mathcal{U}^{(R)}$  terms sharing common spanning trees of  $H, J_1, \ldots, J_K$ and  $\tilde{S}_2, \ldots, \tilde{S}_n$ , but each having a distinct spanning tree of  $\tilde{S}_1$ . Again, from corollary 1.1, the following vectors below can be found in  $f_R$ :

$$\left(\underbrace{0,\dots,0}_{N(H)+N(J)},\underbrace{1,0,\dots,0,-1,0,\dots,0}_{N(S_1)},\underbrace{0,\dots,0}_{N(S_2)+\dots+N(S_n)};0\right).$$
(C.7)

These vectors are obtained as differences between  $\mathcal{U}^{(R)}$  terms, where we have parameterised the soft propagators in a way that the first  $N(S_1)$  entries of them are associated to the edges of  $S_1$ , the next  $N(S_2)$  entries are associated to the edges of  $S_2$ , etc. For any given  $\mathcal{U}^{(R)}$  term, we denote the corresponding spanning tree by  $T^1$ . Having assumed that  $S_1$ connects at least two jet subgraphs  $J_i$  and  $J_j$ , there is an edge  $e_0 \in S_1 \setminus T^1$ , such that in the unique loop of the graph  $T^1 \cup e_0$ , there are edges from  $S_1$ ,  $J_i$  and  $J_j$ . We then remove an edge  $e_i \in J_i$  and  $e_j \in J_j$  from it, and the result  $T^2 \equiv T^1 \cup e_0 \setminus (e_i \cup e_j)$  is a spanning 2-tree. From corollary 2.1,  $T^2$  corresponds to an  $\mathcal{F}_{\mathrm{II}}^{(q^2,R)}$  term. The vector  $\Delta \mathbf{r}' \equiv \mathbf{r}_1 - \mathbf{r}_2$ , where  $\mathbf{r}_1$  and  $\mathbf{r}_2$  are the points corresponding to  $T^1$  and  $T^2$  respectively, takes the following form

$$\Delta \mathbf{r}' = \left(\underbrace{0, \dots, 0}_{N(H)}, \underbrace{0, \dots, 0, -1, 0, \dots, 0}_{N(J)}, \underbrace{0, \dots, 0, 1, 0, \dots, 0}_{N(S)}; 0\right),$$
(C.8)

where the -1 values are associated to the jet propagators  $e_i$  and  $e_j$  respectively, and 1 is associated to the soft propagator  $e_0$ , as we have explained above. First of all, the vector  $\Delta \mathbf{r}'$ is in  $f_R$  because both  $\mathbf{r}_1$  and  $\mathbf{r}_2$  correspond to  $\mathcal{P}_0^{(R)}$  terms. Meanwhile, since we have already proved that all the vectors  $\Delta \mathbf{r}_{[J]}$  in eq. (C.1b) exist in  $f_R$ , we can pick two other vectors in  $f_R$ ,  $\Delta \mathbf{r}_i$  and  $\Delta \mathbf{r}_j$ , such that the respective entries  $e_i$  and  $e_j$  are those that evaluate to 1. The vector  $\Delta \mathbf{r} \equiv \Delta \mathbf{r}' + \Delta \mathbf{r}_i + \Delta \mathbf{r}_j$ , then takes the following form

$$\Delta \boldsymbol{r} = \Big(\underbrace{0, \dots, 0}_{N(H)+N(J)}, \underbrace{0, \dots, 0, 1, 0, \dots, 0}_{N(S_1)}, \underbrace{0, \dots, 0}_{N(S_2)+\dots+N(S_n)}; -2\Big), \tag{C.9}$$

where the only entry with the value 1 is associated to  $e_0$ . Since  $S_1$  can be any connected component of S, we can obtain further n-1 vectors in  $f_R$  that are similar to eq. (C.9), where the value 1 is associated to a specific propagator of  $S_k$  (k = 2, ..., n). Therefore, we have shown that all the vectors  $\Delta \mathbf{r}_{[S]}$  in (C.1c) exist in  $f_R$ .

In conclusion, we have shown that the requirements of H, J and S introduced in section 3.3, are sufficient for  $f_R$  to be N-dimensional, hence a facet. We still need to show that these requirements are necessary, which we will prove by contradiction below.

First, we suppose that the requirement of H is not satisfied. In other words, there is an edge  $e \in H_{\text{red}}$  whose momentum is  $p_i$  or 0. We further suppose that  $e \in G$ , i.e. e is not an auxiliary propagator of  $H_{\rm red}$ . Then we will show that in every term of  $\mathcal{P}_0^{(R)}$ , the corresponding spanning (2-) tree contains e. To see this, recall from theorem 2 that, for a spanning (2-)tree T corresponding to any  $\mathcal{U}^{(R)}$ ,  $\mathcal{F}^{(p_i^2,R)}$  or  $\mathcal{F}_{\mathrm{II}}^{(q_{ij}^2,R)}$  term,  $H \cap T$  is a spanning tree of H. (This follows from the factorisation property in eq. (3.36).) This indicates that  $e \in H \cap T$  in these terms. In the case that T corresponds to an  $\mathcal{F}_{I}^{(q^2,R)}$  term,  $H \cap T$  is a spanning 2-tree, and the momentum flowing between its components must be off-shell. If  $e \notin H \cap T$ , then since  $e \in H_{red}$ , which has a tree structure, the momentum flowing between the components of T must be the same momentum carried by e itself, which is  $p_i$  or 0 based on our contradiction assumption. As a result,  $e \in H \cap T$  for any T that corresponds to a term of  $\mathcal{P}_0^{(R)}(\boldsymbol{x};\boldsymbol{s})$ . In other words, the parameter  $x_e$  is absent in all the terms of  $\mathcal{P}_0^{(R)}(\boldsymbol{x};\boldsymbol{s})$ . This implies that all the points  $r \in f_R$ , in addition to admitting the defining constraint that  $\mathbf{r} \cdot \mathbf{v}_R$  is fixed at some (minimum) value, admit an *extra constraint* that the entry of the vector  $\mathbf{r}$  that corresponds to  $x_e$  is always 0. This extra constraint makes the dimension of  $f_R$  less than N, thus  $f_R$  cannot be a lower facet.

An argument can be made also if e is an auxiliary propagator of  $H_{\text{red}}$ , carrying momentum  $p_i$  or 0. In this case, this propagator connects to a subgraph consisting of at least one loop, which is scaleless in the limit  $p_i^2 \to 0$ , and thus cannot be part of  $\mathcal{P}_0^{(R)}(\boldsymbol{x}; \boldsymbol{s})$ .

Second, suppose that the requirement of J is not satisfied, i.e. there is an edge  $e \in J_{i,\text{red}}$ with zero momentum, then we can use the analysis above to show that  $\dim(f_R) < N$ , which implies that  $f_R$  is not a lower facet.

Third, suppose that the requirement of S is not satisfied, i.e. one connected component  $S_1$  is attached to only the jet  $J_1$  and/or H. We will show below that for every spanning (2-)tree T that corresponds to a  $\mathcal{P}_0^{(R)}$  term,  $S_1 \cap T$  is a spanning tree of  $S_1$ . This follows directly from theorem 2 if T corresponds to a  $\mathcal{U}^{(R)}$ ,  $\mathcal{F}^{(p_i^2,R)}$  or  $\mathcal{F}_1^{(q^2,R)}$  term. For  $T(=T^2)$  that corresponds to an  $\mathcal{F}_{II}^{(q_{ij}^2,R)}$  term, we recall the discussion in section 3.2, that  $T^2$  can be obtained from a  $\mathcal{U}^{(R)}$  term  $T^1$  by the following operations. We first add a soft edge to  $T^1$ , and then in the loop formed we remove two edges from different jets. However, this procedure cannot be realised if the soft edge is from  $S_1$ , since  $S_1$  is not attached to two different jets. As a result, in any  $\mathcal{F}_{II}^{(q_{ij}^2,R)}$  term, the aforementioned soft edge must be part of  $S \setminus S_1$ , and then this operation does not affect  $S_1 \cap T$ , which must remain as a spanning tree of  $S_1$  as in the original  $\mathcal{U}^{(R)}$  term. This implies an extra constraint on the points  $\mathbf{r} \in f_R$ : the sum over all the entries of  $\mathbf{r}$ , which correspond to the edges of  $S_1$ , is fixed as  $L(\tilde{S}_1)$ , as seen in corollary 2.1. As above, this extra constraint makes the dimension of  $f_R$  less than N.

In summary, we have proved that the requirements proposed in section 3.3 regarding the subgraphs H, J and S provide a necessary and sufficient condition that  $v_R$  is normal to a lower facet of the Newton polytope  $\Delta^{(N+1)}[\mathcal{P}(G)]$ .

**Open Access.** This article is distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC-BY 4.0), which permits any use, distribution and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author(s) and source are credited.

## References

- R.J. Eden, P.V. Landshoff, D.I. Olive and J.C. Polkinghorne, *The analytic S-matrix*, Cambridge University Press (2002) [ISBN: 9780521523363].
- [2] G.F. Sterman, An Introduction to quantum field theory, Cambridge University Press (1993) [D0I:10.1017/cbo9780511622618].
- [3] J. Collins, Foundations of perturbative QCD, Cambridge University Press (2011) [D0I:10.1017/cbo9780511975592].
- [4] A. Strominger, Lectures on the infrared structure of gravity and gauge theory, Princeton University Press (2018) [D0I:10.23943/9781400889853].
- [5] G. Heinrich, Collider Physics at the Precision Frontier, Phys. Rept. 922 (2021) 1 [arXiv:2009.00516] [INSPIRE].
- [6] N. Agarwal, L. Magnea, C. Signorile-Signorile and A. Tripathi, The infrared structure of perturbative gauge theories, Phys. Rept. 994 (2023) 1 [arXiv:2112.07099] [INSPIRE].
- [7] I.W. Stewart and C.W. Bauer, Lectures on the soft-collinear effective theory, TASI Lecture Notes 2013 and 2014.
- [8] T. Becher, A. Broggio and A. Ferroglia, Introduction to Soft-Collinear Effective Theory, Springer (2015) [D0I:10.1007/978-3-319-14848-9] [INSPIRE].
- [9] L.D. Landau, On analytic properties of vertex parts in quantum field theory, Nucl. Phys. 13 (1959) 181 [INSPIRE].
- [10] G.F. Sterman, Mass Divergences in Annihilation Processes. I. Origin and Nature of Divergences in Cut Vacuum Polarization Diagrams, Phys. Rev. D 17 (1978) 2773 [INSPIRE].
- [11] S.B. Libby and G.F. Sterman, Jet and Lepton Pair Production in High-Energy Lepton-Hadron and Hadron-Hadron Scattering, Phys. Rev. D 18 (1978) 3252 [INSPIRE].
- [12] J.C. Collins and G.F. Sterman, Soft Partons in QCD, Nucl. Phys. B 185 (1981) 172 [INSPIRE].
- [13] J.C. Collins and D.E. Soper, The Theorems of Perturbative QCD, Ann. Rev. Nucl. Part. Sci. 37 (1987) 383 [INSPIRE].
- [14] G.F. Sterman, Partons, factorization and resummation, TASI 95, in the proceedings of the Theoretical Advanced Study Institute in Elementary Particle Physics (TASI 95): QCD and Beyond, Boulder U.S.A., June 4–30 (1995), p. 327–408 [hep-ph/9606312] [INSPIRE].
- [15] J.C. Collins, D.E. Soper and G.F. Sterman, Factorization of Hard Processes in QCD, Adv. Ser. Direct. High Energy Phys. 5 (1989) 1 [hep-ph/0409313] [INSPIRE].
- [16] J. Collins, A new and complete proof of the Landau condition for pinch singularities of Feynman graphs and other integrals, arXiv: 2007.04085 [INSPIRE].

- [17] V.A. Smirnov, Asymptotic expansions in limits of large momenta and masses, Commun. Math. Phys. 134 (1990) 109 [INSPIRE].
- [18] V.A. Smirnov, Asymptotic expansions in momenta and masses and calculation of Feynman diagrams, Mod. Phys. Lett. A 10 (1995) 1485 [hep-th/9412063] [INSPIRE].
- [19] F. Brown, Feynman amplitudes, coaction principle, and cosmic Galois group, Commun. Num. Theor. Phys. 11 (2017) 453 [arXiv:1512.06409] [INSPIRE].
- [20] K.G. Chetyrkin, F.V. Tkachov and S.G. Gorishnii, Operator product expansion in the minimal subtraction scheme, Phys. Lett. B 119 (1982) 407 [INSPIRE].
- [21] K.G. Chetyrkin, Infrared R<sup>\*</sup>-operation and operator product expansion in the minimal subtraction scheme, Phys. Lett. B **126** (1983) 371 [INSPIRE].
- [22] S.G. Gorishnii, S.A. Larin and F.V. Tkachov, The algorithm for ope coefficient functions in the ms scheme, Phys. Lett. B 124 (1983) 217 [INSPIRE].
- [23] S.G. Gorishnij, On the construction of operator expansions and effective theories in the MS-scheme. Examples. Infrared finiteness of coefficient functions, JINR-E-2-86-177, Joint Inst. for Nuclear Research, Dubna, USSR (1986).
- [24] S.G. Gorishnii and S.A. Larin, Coefficient Functions of Asymptotic Operator Expansions in Minimal Subtraction Scheme, Nucl. Phys. B 283 (1987) 452 [INSPIRE].
- [25] K.G. Chetyrkin, Operator expansions in the minimal subtraction scheme. I. The gluing method, Theor. Math. Phys. 75 (1988) 346.
- [26] K.G. Chetyrkin, Operator Expansions in the Minimal Subtraction Scheme. II: Explicit Formulas for Coefficient Functions, Theor. Math. Phys. 76 (1988) 809 [INSPIRE].
- [27] C.H. Llewellyn Smith and J.P. de Vries, The Operator Product Expansion for Minimally Subtracted Operators, Nucl. Phys. B 296 (1988) 991 [INSPIRE].
- [28] S.G. Gorishnii, Construction of Operator Expansions and Effective Theories in the Ms Scheme, Nucl. Phys. B 319 (1989) 633 [INSPIRE].
- [29] N.N. Bogoliubov and O.S. Parasiuk, On the Multiplication of the causal function in the quantum theory of fields, Acta Math. 97 (1957) 227 [INSPIRE].
- [30] K. Hepp, Proof of the Bogolyubov-Parasiuk theorem on renormalization, Commun. Math. Phys. 2 (1966) 301 [INSPIRE].
- [31] W. Zimmermann, Convergence of Bogolyubov's method of renormalization in momentum space, Commun. Math. Phys. 15 (1969) 208 [INSPIRE].
- [32] K.G. Chetyrkin and F.V. Tkachov, Infrared R-operation and ultraviolet counterterms in the ms-scheme, Phys. Lett. B 114 (1982) 340 [INSPIRE].
- [33] K.G. Chetyrkin and V.A. Smirnov, R<sup>\*</sup> operator corrected, Phys. Lett. B **144** (1984) 419 [INSPIRE].
- [34] M. Beneke and V.A. Smirnov, Asymptotic expansion of Feynman integrals near threshold, Nucl. Phys. B 522 (1998) 321 [hep-ph/9711391] [INSPIRE].
- [35] V.A. Smirnov and E.R. Rakhmetov, The Strategy of regions for asymptotic expansion of two loop vertex Feynman diagrams, Theor. Math. Phys. 120 (1999) 870 [hep-ph/9812529]
   [INSPIRE].
- [36] O. Almelid et al., Bootstrapping the QCD soft anomalous dimension, JHEP 09 (2017) 073
   [arXiv:1706.10162] [INSPIRE].

- [37] O. Almelid, C. Duhr and E. Gardi, Three-loop corrections to the soft anomalous dimension in multileg scattering, Phys. Rev. Lett. 117 (2016) 172002 [arXiv:1507.00047] [INSPIRE].
- [38] T. Becher and M. Neubert, Infrared singularities of scattering amplitudes and  $N^3 LL$  resummation for n-jet processes, JHEP **01** (2020) 025 [arXiv:1908.11379] [INSPIRE].
- [39] G. Falcioni et al., Scattering amplitudes in the Regge limit and the soft anomalous dimension through four loops, JHEP 03 (2022) 053 [arXiv:2111.10664] [INSPIRE].
- [40] V.A. Smirnov, Problems of the strategy of regions, Phys. Lett. B 465 (1999) 226 [hep-ph/9907471] [INSPIRE].
- [41] V.A. Smirnov, Applied asymptotic expansions in momenta and masses, Springer (2003) [D0I:10.1007/3-540-44574-9].
- [42] B. Jantzen, Foundation and generalization of the expansion by regions, JHEP 12 (2011) 076 [arXiv:1111.2589] [INSPIRE].
- [43] A. Nada and A. Ramos, An analysis of systematic effects in finite size scaling studies using the gradient flow, Eur. Phys. J. C 81 (2021) 1 [arXiv:2007.12862] [INSPIRE].
- [44] V. Pilipp, Semi-numerical power expansion of Feynman integrals, JHEP 2008 (2008) 135.
- [45] A. Pak and A. Smirnov, Geometric approach to asymptotic expansion of Feynman integrals, Eur. Phys. J. C 71 (2011) 1.
- [46] B. Jantzen, A.V. Smirnov and V.A. Smirnov, Expansion by regions: revealing potential and Glauber regions automatically, Eur. Phys. J. C 72 (2012) 1.
- [47] T.Y. Semenova, A.V. Smirnov and V.A. Smirnov, On the status of expansion by regions, Eur. Phys. J. C 79 (2019) 136.
- [48] B. Ananthanarayan, A. Pal, S. Ramanan and R. Sarkar, Unveiling regions in multi-scale Feynman integrals using singularities and power geometry, Eur. Phys. J. C 79 (2019) 1.
- [49] G. Heinrich et al., Expansion by regions with pySecDec, Comput. Phys. Commun. 273 (2022) 108267 [arXiv:2108.10807] [INSPIRE].
- [50] R.N. Lee and A.A. Pomeransky, Critical points and number of master integrals, JHEP 11 (2013) 165 [arXiv:1308.6676] [INSPIRE].
- [51] T. Kaneko and T. Ueda, A Geometric method of sector decomposition, Comput. Phys. Commun. 181 (2010) 1352 [arXiv:0908.2897] [INSPIRE].
- [52] N. Arkani-Hamed, A. Hillman and S. Mizera, Feynman polytopes and the tropical geometry of UV and IR divergences, Phys. Rev. D 105 (2022) 125013 [arXiv:2202.12296] [INSPIRE].
- [53] J. Aebischer, C. Bobeth and A.J. Buras, On the importance of NNLO QCD and isospin-breaking corrections in ε'/ε, Eur. Phys. J. C 80 (2020) 1 [arXiv:1909.05610] [INSPIRE].
- [54] A.V. Smirnov and M.N. Tentyukov, Feynman Integral Evaluation by a Sector decomposition Approach (FIESTA), Comput. Phys. Commun. 180 (2009) 735 [arXiv:0807.4129] [INSPIRE].
- [55] A.V. Smirnov, V.A. Smirnov and M. Tentyukov, FIESTA 2: Parallelizeable multiloop numerical calculations, Comput. Phys. Commun. 182 (2011) 790 [arXiv:0912.0158]
   [INSPIRE].
- [56] A.V. Smirnov, FIESTA 3: cluster-parallelizable multiloop numerical calculations in physical regions, Comput. Phys. Commun. 185 (2014) 2090 [arXiv:1312.3186] [INSPIRE].

- [57] A.V. Smirnov, FIESTA 4: Optimized Feynman integral calculations with GPU support, Comput. Phys. Commun. 204 (2016) 189 [arXiv:1511.03614] [INSPIRE].
- [58] A.V. Smirnov, N.D. Shapurov and L.I. Vysotsky, FIESTA5: Numerical high-performance Feynman integral evaluation, Comput. Phys. Commun. 277 (2022) 108386
   [arXiv:2110.11660] [INSPIRE].
- [59] O.V. Tarasov, Connection between Feynman integrals having different values of the space-time dimension, Phys. Rev. D 54 (1996) 6479 [hep-th/9606018] [INSPIRE].
- [60] W. Bruns et al., Normaliz. Algorithms for rational cones and affine monoids, https://www.normaliz.uni-osnabrueck.de.
- [61] C.B. Barber, D.P. Dobkin and H. Huhdanpaa, The Quickhull algorithm for convex hulls, ACM Trans. Math. Software 22 (1996) 469.
- [62] E. Gardi, F. Herzog, S. Jones and Y. Ma, *Regions in the high-energy expansion of two-to-two forward scatterings*, in preparation.
- [63] Y. Ma, A forest formula to subtract infrared singularities in amplitudes for wide-angle scattering, JHEP 05 (2020) 012.
- [64] O. Erdoğan and G. Sterman, Ultraviolet divergences and factorization for coordinate-space amplitudes, Phys. Rev. D 91 (2015) 065033 [arXiv:1411.4588] [INSPIRE].
- [65] T. Engel, Muon-Electron Scattering at NNLO, Ph.D. thesis, Physik-Institut, Universität Zürich, Zürich, Switzerland (2022) [arXiv:2209.11110] [INSPIRE].
- [66] S. Coleman and R.E. Norton, Singularities in the physical region, Nuovo Cim. 38 (1965) 438 [INSPIRE].
- [67] C. Anastasiou et al., Real-virtual contributions to the inclusive Higgs cross-section at N<sup>3</sup>LO, JHEP 12 (2013) 088 [arXiv:1311.1425] [INSPIRE].
- [68] C. Anastasiou et al., Soft expansion of double-real-virtual corrections to Higgs production at N<sup>3</sup>LO, JHEP 08 (2015) 051 [arXiv:1505.04110] [INSPIRE].
- [69] D.B. West et al., *Introduction to graph theory*, Prentice hall Upper Saddle River (2001) [ISBN: 9780130144003].
- [70] F. Herzog and B. Ruijl, The R\*-operation for Feynman graphs with generic numerators, JHEP 05 (2017) 037.
- [71] D. Kreimer, On the Hopf algebra structure of perturbative quantum field theories, Adv. Theor. Math. Phys. 2 (1998) 303 [q-alg/9707029] [INSPIRE].
- [72] R. Beekveldt, M. Borinsky and F. Herzog, The Hopf algebra structure of the R\*-operation, JHEP 07 (2020) 061.
- [73] M.J.G. Veltman, Unitarity and causality in a renormalizable field theory with unstable particles, *Physica* **29** (1963) 186 [INSPIRE].
- [74] M. Veltman, Diagrammatica: the path to Feynman diagrams, Cambridge University Press (1994) [DOI:10.1017/CB09780511564079].
- [75] S. Abreu, R. Britto, C. Duhr and E. Gardi, From multiple unitarity cuts to the coproduct of Feynman integrals, JHEP 10 (2014) 125 [arXiv:1401.3546] [INSPIRE].
- [76] W.M.I. Maplesoft, Maple, https://hadoop.apache.org.
- [77] F. Herzog, On-shell Expansion Regions Finder, https://bitbucket.org/franz\_herzog/ose.

- [78] C. Anastasiou, E.W.N. Glover and C. Oleari, Scalar one loop integrals using the negative dimension approach, Nucl. Phys. B 572 (2000) 307 [hep-ph/9907494] [INSPIRE].
- [79] E.E. Boos and A.I. Davydychev, A Method of evaluating massive Feynman integrals, Theor. Math. Phys. 89 (1991) 1052 (1991) [Tech. Rep. Moskovskij Gosudarstvennyj Univ. (1990)] [INSPIRE].
- [80] E. Panzer, Algorithms for the symbolic integration of hyperlogarithms with applications to Feynman integrals, Comput. Phys. Commun. 188 (2015) 148 [arXiv:1403.3385] [INSPIRE].
- [81] S. Bloch and P. Vanhove, The elliptic dilogarithm for the sunset graph, J. Number Theor. 148 (2015) 328 [arXiv:1309.5865] [INSPIRE].
- [82] L. Adams, C. Bogner and S. Weinzierl, The two-loop sunrise graph with arbitrary masses, J. Math. Phys. 54 (2013) 052303 [arXiv:1302.7004] [INSPIRE].
- [83] E. Remiddi and L. Tancredi, An Elliptic Generalization of Multiple Polylogarithms, Nucl. Phys. B 925 (2017) 212 [arXiv:1709.03622] [INSPIRE].
- [84] J. Broedel, C. Duhr, F. Dulat and L. Tancredi, *Elliptic polylogarithms and iterated integrals on elliptic curves. Part I: general formalism*, *JHEP* **05** (2018) 093 [arXiv:1712.07089] [INSPIRE].
- [85] J. Broedel, C. Duhr, F. Dulat and L. Tancredi, Elliptic polylogarithms and iterated integrals on elliptic curves II: an application to the sunrise integral, Phys. Rev. D 97 (2018) 116009 [arXiv:1712.07095] [INSPIRE].
- [86] J. Broedel et al., Elliptic polylogarithms and Feynman parameter integrals, JHEP 05 (2019) 120 [arXiv:1902.09971] [INSPIRE].
- [87] J.L. Bourjaily et al., Functions Beyond Multiple Polylogarithms for Precision Collider Physics, in the proceedings of the Snowmass 2021, Seattle U.S.A., July 17–26 (2022) [arXiv:2203.07088] [INSPIRE].
- [88] C. Anastasiou and G. Sterman, *Removing infrared divergences from two-loop integrals*, *JHEP* 07 (2019) 056 [arXiv:1812.03753] [INSPIRE].
- [89] C. Anastasiou et al., Locally finite two-loop amplitudes for off-shell multi-photon production in electron-positron annihilation, JHEP 04 (2021) 222 [arXiv:2008.12293] [INSPIRE].
- [90] A. von Manteuffel, E. Panzer and R.M. Schabinger, A quasi-finite basis for multi-loop Feynman integrals, JHEP 02 (2015) 120 [arXiv:1411.7392] [INSPIRE].
- [91] A. von Manteuffel, E. Panzer and R.M. Schabinger, On the Computation of Form Factors in Massless QCD with Finite Master Integrals, Phys. Rev. D 93 (2016) 125014
   [arXiv:1510.06758] [INSPIRE].
- [92] C.W. Bauer, S. Fleming and M.E. Luke, Summing Sudakov logarithms in  $B \to X_s \gamma in$  effective field theory, Phys. Rev. D 63 (2000) 014006 [hep-ph/0005275] [INSPIRE].
- [93] C.W. Bauer, D. Pirjol and I.W. Stewart, Soft collinear factorization in effective field theory, Phys. Rev. D 65 (2002) 054022 [hep-ph/0109045] [INSPIRE].
- [94] C.W. Bauer, D. Pirjol and I.W. Stewart, Power counting in the soft collinear effective theory, Phys. Rev. D 66 (2002) 054005 [hep-ph/0205289] [INSPIRE].
- [95] I.Z. Rothstein and I.W. Stewart, An effective field theory for forward scattering and factorization violation, JHEP 08 (2016) 025.